# On Asymptotic Stability of Stochastic Differential Equations with Delay in Infinite Dimensional Spaces

Thesis submitted in accordance with the requirements of the University of Liverpool for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy by

#### Chuan Wang

Supervisors: Dr. Kai Liu and Dr. Yi Zhang

Department of Mathematical Sciences

University of Liverpool

January 2017

#### Abstract

In most stochastic dynamical systems which describe process in engineering, physics and economics, stochastic components and random noise are often involved. Stochastic effects of these models are often used to capture the uncertainty about the operating systems. Motivated by the development of analysis and theory of stochastic processes, as well as the studies of natural sciences, the theory of stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces evolves gradually into a branch of modern analysis. In the analysis of such systems, we want to investigate their stabilities.

This thesis is mainly concerned about the studies of the stability property of stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces, mainly in Hilbert spaces. Chapter 1 is an overview of the studies. In Chapter 2, we recall basic notations, definitions and preliminaries, especially those on stochastic integration and stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces. In this way, such notions as Q-Wiener processes, stochastic integrals, mild solutions will be reviewed. We also introduce the concepts of several types of stability. In Chapter 3, we are mainly concerned about the moment exponential stability of neutral impulsive stochastic delay partial differential equations with Poisson jumps. By employing the fixed point theorem, the p-th moment exponential stability of mild solutions to system is obtained. In Chapter 4, we firstly attempt to recall an impulsive-integral inequality by considering impulsive effects in stochastic systems. Then we define an attracting set and study the exponential stability of mild solutions to impulsive neutral stochastic delay partial differential equations with equations with point theorem.

Poisson jumps by employing impulsive-integral inequality. Chapter 5 investigates p-th moment exponential stability and almost sure asymptotic behaviours of mild solutions to stochastic delay integro-differential equations. Finally in Chapter 6, we study the exponential stability of neutral impulsive stochastic delay partial differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion.

### Acknowledgements

It is a pleasure to thank those who made this thesis to come into being. Firstly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Dr. Kai Liu, whose teaching, supervision and encouragement will be greatly valued forever. I would also like to thank Dr. Yi Zhang for his suggestions.

Besides my supervisors, I am grateful to Liverpool University Hong Kong Graduate Association for their financial support of my studies.

There is no doubt that I am incredibly indebted to my grandfather and my parents for their continuous support.

Finally, I would like to thank all my friends, and everyone in the Department of Mathematical Sciences, University of Liverpool, who helped me better understand topics in related areas while I was doing my research.

# Notations

	end of proof
:=	equality of definition
$\mathcal{X}_{\{\cdot\}}$	the indictor function
$\mathbb{R}$	real field of real numbers
$\mathbb{C}$	complex field of complex numbers
$\mathbb{R}^+$	nonnegative real numbers
${ m Re}\lambda$	real part of $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$
A	linear operator
$\mathcal{D}(A)$	domain of $A$
$\mathcal{R}(A)$	range of $A$
$\mathcal{B}(X)$	Borel $\sigma$ -filed of X
$\mathcal{L}(X)$	the set of all bounded linear operators on $X$
$\mathcal{L}(X,Y)$	the set of all bounded linear operators from $X$ into $Y$
$\mathcal{L}_1(X,Y)$	the set of all nuclear operators from $X$ into $Y$
$\mathcal{L}_2(X,Y)$	the set of all Hilbert-Schmidt operators from $X$ into $Y$
C(X,Y)	the set of all continuous functions from X to $Y$
D(X,Y)	the set of all càdlàg functions from $X$ to $Y$

## Contents

A	bstra	nct	i
$\mathbf{A}$	ckno	wledgements	iii
N	otati	ons	iv
1	Inti	roduction	1
<b>2</b>	Sto	chastic Differential Equations in Infinite Dimensions	<b>5</b>
	2.1	Notations, Definitions and Preliminaries	6
	2.2	Hilbert Space Valued Wiener Processes and Stochastic Integration	19
	2.3	Jump Process	27
	2.4	Semigroup Approach and Mild Solutions of Stochastic Differential	
		Equations	29
	2.5	Definitions and Methods of Stability	33
	2.6	Notes and Remarks	37
3	Moment Exponential Stability of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic		
	Delay Partial Differential Equations with Poisson Jumps		
	3.1	Introduction	38
	3.2	Problem Formulation and Assumptions	40
	3.3	Exponential Stability in $p$ -th Moment of Mild Solutions	46
	3.4	Illustrative Example	58

4	Attracting Set of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic Delay Partial Dif-			
	fere	ntial Equations with Poisson Jumps	61	
	4.1	Introduction	61	
	4.2	Problem Formulation and Assumptions	62	
	4.3	Impulsive-integral Inequality	66	
	4.4	Attracting Set of the System	69	
	4.5	Illustrative Example	75	
<b>5</b>	Exponential Stability of Stochastic Partial Integro-differential			
	Equ	ations with Delays	79	
	5.1	Introduction	79	
	5.2	Stochastic Integro-differential Equations in Banach Spaces $\ . \ . \ .$	81	
	5.3	Existence Uniqueness and Exponential Stability in $p$ -th Mean of		
		Mild Solutions	85	
	5.4	Almost Sure Asymptotic Stability	92	
	5.5	Illustrative Example	99	
6	5 Exponential Stability of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic Delay Par-			
	tial Differential Equations Driven by a Fractional Brownian Mo-			
	tion 10			
	6.1	Introduction	101	
	6.2	Fractional Brownian Motion	104	
	6.3	The Existence of Mild Solutions for the System with Finite Delays	108	
	6.4	The Mild Solution of the System with Infinite Delays $\ldots$ .	119	
	6.5	Illustrative Example	122	
7	Cor	clusion	124	

### Chapter 1

## Introduction

This thesis mainly works on the stability of stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces. We attempt to investigate stability properties such as asymptotic stability, mean square exponential stability, *p*-th moment exponential stability and almost sure exponential stability. We concentrate on various types of stochastic differential equations such as neutral stochastic functional partial equations with Poisson point processes and delays, stochastic integro-differential equations and impulsive delay neutral stochastic partial differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion.

In Chapter 2, we recall some standard concepts of the theory of stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces. In this chapter, we firstly introduce some basic definitions and preliminaries in functional analysis and Hilbert spaces valued stochastic differential equations, such as Q-Wiener processes, stochastic integral with respect to Wiener processes, jump processes, stochastic integral with respect to Poisson random measures. We also introduce mild solutions of stochastic differential equations and various types of stabilities. The required knowledge of this chapter is necessarily presented in order to help readers to understand the following chapters. Moreover, some of important mathematical tools are given in this chapter. The main source of reference of this thesis are based on the books Da Prato and Zabczyk [42], Kreyszig [67], Liu [80] and Pazy [109]. As for applications of semigroup approaches to infinite dimensional stochastic systems, the variational method can be found in many literatures such as Chow [33], Métivier [100].

Stochastic partial differential equations driven by Wiener processes have been studied by many researchers. To the best of my knowledge, there have not been much studies of stochastic delayed partial differential equations with Jump processes and impulsive effects. The classical technique applied in the studies of stability of stochastic differential equations is based on a stochastic version of Lyapunov's method. However, it may be difficult to apply Lyapunov's direct method to specific issues on exponential stability of mild solutions of delayed stochastic differential equations. It is worth pointing out that Luo ? employed the fixed point theory to study the exponential stability of mild solutions in stochastic systems, where the conditions do not require the boundedness of delays. Cui, Yan and Sun [36] proved the existence and exponential stability in mean square of mild solutions for a class of neutral partial differential equations with delays and Poisson jump. In Chapter 3, we are concerned about the stability of mild solutions to impulsive neutral stochastic partial delay differential equations driven by Poisson point process. In this class of equations, we do not only consider delay effects, but also the impulsive effects will be investigated.

When one talks about stability, or stability in the sense of Lyapunov, it is enough to investigate the stability problem for the null solution of some relevant systems. In Chapter 4, we firstly recall an impulsive-integral inequality which takes impulsive effects into account in our system. By using the impulsiveintegral inequality, we obtain an attracting set of neutral stochastic partial differential equations with delays driven by Poisson point process. Moreover, we investigate the sufficient conditions for the p-th moment exponential stability of mild solutions of systems under investigation.

Caraballo and Liu [26] established the exponential stability of mild solutions

of stochastic partial differential equations with delays by using the Gronwall inequality. Mao [96] discussed the stability of solutions of finite dimensional spaces valued stochastic differential equations by employing the same method in his book. We refer the reader to [96] for more details. In many applications, due to the complex random nature of situation, the stochastic problems could be formulated as some integro-differential systems. Recently, the existence, uniqueness and stability of integro-differential equations have been considered by some investigators, such as Diop and his cooperators [48], [49], [47], [50]. In Chapter 5, we are interested in the moment and almost sure stability properties of stochastic integro-differential equations with delays. We assume that the linear part of the system under consideration has a resolvent operator which has been given by Grimmer[54]. For more details on resolvent operators, we refer readers to [54] and [55]. In order to obtain sufficient conditions for the exponential stability of solutions of stochastic differential equations with delays, we shall employ a technique which has been developed by Caraballo [20].

We would like to mention that the theory for stochastic differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion (fBm) has recently been discussed intensively. The case of finite-dimensional equations driven by a fBm has been studied by many researchers such as Neuenkirch (2008), Boufoussi and Hajji (2011), Leon and Tindel (2012) and many others. The case of Hilbert spaces valued stochastic equalitions driven by a fBm has been studied by Caraballo and his cooperators [21]. They investigated the existence and uniqueness of mild solutions to stochastic differential equations driven by a fBm by using Lyapunov's method. Shortly, Boufoussi and Hajji [12] studied neutral stochastic functional differential equations with finite delay driven by a fBm in a Hilbert space. In Chapter 6, we shall study the stability of neutral stochastic functional differential equations driven by a fBm in a Hilbert space. In Chapter 6, we shall study the stability of neutral stochastic functional differential equations driven by a fBm in a Hilbert space. In Chapter 6, we shall study the stability of neutral stochastic functional differential equations driven by a fBm. In most of the work, finite delay is considered. This work is based on the one of Boufoussi and Hajji [12]. The difficulty in our work is the inclusion of impulsive effects and infinite delay in our system.

Finally, a conclusion chapter of this thesis is presented in Chapter 7.

### Chapter 2

# Stochastic Differential Equations in Infinite Dimensions

This thesis deals with stochastic differential equations with delay in infinite dimensional spaces. More specifically, we study solutions of stochastic differential equations, in which we are especially interested in stability of stochastic systems.

This chapter is devoted to the background knowledge in regard to the concepts of stochastic integrals and stochastic differential equations. We shall study stochastic differential equations driven by Wiener processes or Poisson processes. Firstly, we introduce some basic definitions and preliminaries from stochastic analysis in Section 2.1. In Section 2.2, we define Hilbert space valued Wiener processes and stochastic integrals with respect to them. The aim of Section 2.3 is to introduce jump processes and stochastic integrals with respect to compensated Poisson random measures. We shall deal with these equations which are driven by jump processes. In Section 2.4, we start from the definitions of strong and mild solutions of stochastic differential equations and establish their properties. At the end, we give some concepts of different stabilities of stochastic systems in Section 2.5. The material of this chapter is standard. The book, Liu [80] contributes to the development of this thesis as the main source of reference and we refer the reader to the books: Da Prato and Zabzcyk [42], Mao [96], Pazy [109] for more details. Proofs of the results presented in this chapter will not be given as they are available in the existing literature (c.f. Section 2.6).

#### 2.1 Notations, Definitions and Preliminaries

Let H and K be two real separable Hilbert spaces with norms and their inner products denoted by  $(H, \|\cdot\|_H)$ ,  $(K, \|\cdot\|_K)$  and  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_K$ ,  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_H$  respectively. We denote by  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  the set of all linear bounded operators from  $K \to H$ , equipped with the usual operator norm  $\|\cdot\|$ . In this thesis, we use the symbol  $\|\cdot\|$  to denote norms of operators regardless of the spaces potentially involved when no confusion possibly arises. The set  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  is a linear space and equipped with the operator norm. It becomes a Banach space. Unfortunately, if both the spaces K and Hare infinite dimensional, the space  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  is not generally separable. A direct consequence of this inseparability is that the usual Bochner's integral definition cannot be applied to  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$ -valued random variables. We denote by  $K^*$  and  $H^*$  the dual space of K and H respectively.

Definition 2.1.1. (Nuclear operator or compact operator) An element  $A \in \mathcal{L}(K, H)$  is said to be a nuclear operator (or compact operator) if there exist two sequences  $\{a_j\} \subset H, \{b_j\} \subset K^*$  such that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \|a_j\| \cdot \|b_j\| < +\infty, \tag{2.1.1}$$

and A has the representation

$$Ax = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j b_j(x), \quad x \in K.$$
(2.1.2)

The space of all nuclear operators from K into H, endowed with the norm

$$||A||_{\mathcal{L}_1(K,H)} = \inf\bigg\{\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} ||a_j|| \cdot ||b_j|| : Ax = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j b_j(x)\bigg\},$$
(2.1.3)

is a Banach space, and will be denoted by  $\mathcal{L}_1(K, H)$ .

Let H be a separable Hilbert space and  $\{e_k\}$  be a complete orthonormal system in H. If  $A \in \mathcal{L}_1(H, H)$ , then we define trace of A by

$$TrA = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \langle Ae_j, e_j \rangle \tag{2.1.4}$$

(c.f. Da Prato and Zabczyk (1992), Appendix C).

**Definition 2.1.2. (Hilbert-Schmidt operator)** Let K and H be two separable Hilbert spaces with complete orhonormal bases  $\{e_k\} \subset K$ ,  $\{f_i\} \subset H$ . A linear bounded operator  $A: K \to H$  is called *Hilbert-Schmidt* if

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \|Ae_k\|^2 < \infty.$$
(2.1.5)

It may be shown the sum (2.1.5) is independent of the basis  $\{e_j\}$ . We define a Hilbert-Schmidt operator norm by

$$||A||_{\mathcal{L}_2} = \left(\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} ||Ae_k||^2\right)^{1/2}.$$
(2.1.6)

Since

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \|Ae_k\|^2 = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \|\langle Ae_k, f_j \rangle\|^2 = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \|A^*f_j\|^2,$$
(2.1.7)

thus,  $||A||_{\mathcal{L}_2} = ||A^*||_{\mathcal{L}_2}$ 

(c.f. Da Prato and Zabczyk (1992), Appendix C).

One checks easily that the set  $\mathcal{L}_2(K, H)$  of all Hilbert-Schmidt operators from K into H, equipped with the norm (2.1.6), is a separable Hilbert space, with the inner product

$$\langle S,T\rangle_{\mathcal{L}_2} = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \langle Se_k, Ae_k\rangle, \qquad S,T \in \mathcal{L}_2(K,H), \ \{e_i\} \subset K.$$
 (2.1.8)

Let  $A : \mathcal{D}(A) \subseteq X \to X$  be a linear operator on a Banach space X. The resolvent set  $\rho(A)$  of A is a set of all complex numbers  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$  such that  $(\lambda I - A)^{-1}$ exists and  $(\lambda I - A)^{-1} \in \mathcal{L}(X)$  where I is the identity operator on X. For  $\lambda \in \rho(A)$ , we write  $R(\lambda, A) = (\lambda I - A)^{-1}$  and it is called the *resolvent operator* of A. The spectrum of A is defined to be  $\sigma(A) = \mathbb{C} \setminus \rho(A)$ . It may be shown that the resolvent set  $\rho(A)$  is open in  $\mathbb{C}$ .

#### **Definition 2.1.3.** Let A be a linear operator on Banach space X. Define

- (i) σ<sub>p</sub>(A) = {λ ∈ C : λI − A is not injective}, and σ<sub>p</sub>(A) is called the *point* spectrum of A. Moreover, each λ ∈ σ<sub>p</sub>(A) is called the *eigenvalue*, and each nonzero x ∈ D(A) satisfying (λI − A)x = 0 is called the *eigenvector* of A corresponding to λ.
- (ii)  $\sigma_c(A) = \{\lambda \in \mathbb{C} : \lambda I A \text{ is injective, } \mathcal{R}(\lambda I A) \neq X \text{ and } \overline{\mathcal{R}(\lambda I A)} = X\}$ , and  $\sigma_c(A)$  is called the *continuous spectrum* of A.
- (iii)  $\sigma_r(A) = \{\lambda \in \mathbb{C} : \lambda I A \text{ is injective and } \mathcal{R}(\lambda I A) \neq X\}$ , and  $\sigma_r(A)$  is called the *residual spectrum* of A.

From this definition, it is immediate that  $\sigma_p(A)$ ,  $\sigma_c(A)$  and  $\sigma_r(A)$  are mutually exclusive and their union is  $\sigma(A)$ . If A is self-adjoint, we have  $\sigma_r(A) = \emptyset$ . Note that if dim  $X < \infty$ , all the linear operators A on X are compact and in this case  $\sigma(A) = \sigma_p(A)$ , a fact which is extendable to any compact operators in infinite dimensional spaces.

**Theorem 2.1.1.** Let X be a Banach space. If  $A \in \mathcal{L}(X)$  is compact, then

- (i)  $0 \in \sigma(A)$ ;
- (ii)  $\sigma(A) \setminus \{0\} = \{\lambda : \lambda \neq 0, \lambda \text{ is eigenvalue of } A\};$
- *(iii)* one of the following cases holds:
  - (a)  $\sigma(A) = \{0\},\$
  - (b)  $\sigma(A) \setminus \{0\}$  is a finite set,
  - (c)  $\sigma(A) \setminus \{0\}$  is a sequence with the only possible point of accumulation 0.

In this thesis, we shall employ the theory of linear semigroups which usually allows a uniform treatment of many systems such as some parabolic, hyperbolic and delay equations.

**Definition 2.1.4.** A strongly continuous or  $C_0$ -semigroup  $S(t) \in \mathcal{L}(X), t \ge 0$ , on a Banach space X is a family of bounded linear operators  $S(t) : X \to X, t \ge 0$ , satisfying:

- (i) S(0)x = x for all  $x \in X$ ;
- (ii) S(t+s) = S(t)S(s) for all  $t, s \ge 0$ ;
- (iii) S(t) is strongly continuous, i.e., for any  $x \in X$ ,  $S(\cdot)x : [0, \infty) \to X$  is continuous.

For any  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t) on X, there exist constants  $M \ge 1$  and  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$||S(t)|| \le M e^{\mu t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$
 (2.1.9)

In particular, the semigroup S(t) is called *(uniformly) bounded* if  $||S(t)|| \leq M$ for all  $t \geq 0$ . The semigroup S(t),  $t \geq 0$ , is called *norm continuous* if the map  $t \to S(t)$  is continuous from  $(0, \infty)$  to  $\mathcal{L}(X)$ . If M = 1 in (2.1.9), the semigroup S(t),  $t \geq 0$ , is called a *pseudo-contraction*  $C_0$ -semigroup, and if further  $\mu = 0$ , it is called a *contraction*  $C_0$ -semigroup.

In association with the  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t), we may define a linear operator  $A: \mathcal{D}(A) \subseteq X \to X$  by

$$\mathcal{D}(A) = \left\{ x \in X : \lim_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{S(t)x - S(0)x}{t} \text{ exists in } X \right\},\$$
$$Ax = \lim_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{S(t)x - S(0)x}{t}, \ x \in \mathcal{D}(A).$$

The operator A is called the *infinitesimal generator*, or simply generator, of the semigroup  $\{S(t)\}_{t\geq 0}$  which is frequently written as  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t\geq 0$ , in this thesis. It may be shown that A is densely defined and closed. **Theorem 2.1.2. (Hille-Yosida Theorem)** Let X be a Banach space and A :  $\mathcal{D}(A) \subseteq X \to X$  be a linear operator. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) A generates a  $C_0$ -semigroup  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , on X such that (2.1.9) holds for some  $M \ge 1$  and  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$ .
- (ii) A is densely defined, closed and there exist constants  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M \ge 1$  such that  $\rho(A) \supset \{\lambda \in \mathbb{C} : Re\lambda > \mu\}$  and

$$\|R(\lambda, A)^n\| \le \frac{M}{(Re\lambda - \mu)^n} \tag{2.1.10}$$

for any  $n \in \mathbb{N}_+$ ,  $Re\lambda > \mu$ .

Furthermore, we review some specific types of  $C_0$ -semigroups with delicate properties.

**Definition 2.1.5.** Let  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , be a  $C_0$ -semigroup on a Banach space X with the generator  $A : \mathcal{D}(A) \subset X \to X$ .

- (i) The semigroup  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , is called *(eventually) compact* if there exists  $r \ge 0$  such that  $e^{tA} \in \mathcal{L}(X)$  is compact for any  $t \in (r, \infty)$ .
- (ii) The semigroup  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , is called *analytic* if it admits an extension  $e^{zA}$ on  $z \in \Delta_{\theta} := \{z \in \mathbb{C} : |\arg z| < \theta\}$  for some  $\theta \in (0, \pi]$ , such that  $z \to e^{zA}$  is analytic on  $\Delta_{\theta}$  and satisfies:

(a) 
$$e^{(z_1+z_2)A} = e^{z_1A}e^{z_2A}$$
 for any  $z_1, z_2 \in \Delta_{\theta}$ ;

(b)  $\lim_{\Delta_{\bar{\theta}} \ni z \to 0} \|e^{zA}x - x\|_X = 0$  for all  $x \in X$  and  $0 < \bar{\theta} < \theta$ .

Moreover, we define fractional powers of certain unbounded linear operators and study some of their properties which will play an important role in this thesis. We concentrate mainly on fractional powers if operators A for which -A is the infinitesimal generator of an exponentially stable analytic semigroup. The results of this section will be used on the study of solutions of semilinear initial value problems. **Theorem 2.1.3.** Let  $S(t) = e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , be a  $C_0$ -semigroup with generator A on X. The semigroup  $e^{tA}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , is analytic if there exists M > 0 and  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\rho(A) \supset \{\lambda : Re\lambda \ge \mu\} \quad and \quad \|R(\lambda, A)\| \le \frac{M}{1+|\lambda|} \quad for \ all \ Re\lambda \ge \mu.$$

Assume that A generates an exponentially stable analytic semigroup and the spectrum of A lies entirely in the (open) left half-plane. For any  $\beta \in (0, 1)$ , we define

$$(-A)^{-\beta} = -\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\Gamma} \lambda^{-\beta} (\lambda + A)^{-1} d\lambda, \qquad (2.1.11)$$

where  $\Gamma$  is a curve from  $\infty e^{-i\theta}$  to  $\infty e^{i\theta}$ ,  $\theta \in (\pi/2, \pi/2 + \delta)$  for some  $\delta > 0$ , such that the spectrum of -A lies to the right and the origin lies to the left of  $\Gamma$ . It can be shown that  $(-A)^{-\beta}$  is bounded and one-to-one. The inverse  $(-A)^{\beta}$  of  $(-A)^{-\beta}$  is called *fractional power* of -A with domain  $\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\beta})$ .

Lemma 2.1.1. There exists a constant C such that

$$\|(-A)^{-\beta}\| \le C \quad \text{for } 0 \le \beta \le 1.$$
 (2.1.12)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Lemma 6.3, Pazy [109].

**Theorem 2.1.4.** Let A be the infinitesimal generator of an exponentially stable analytic semigroup S(t). For any  $0 < \beta < 1$ , the following equality holds:

(a) 
$$S(t): X \to \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\beta})$$
 for every  $t > 0$  and  $\alpha \ge 0$ .

(b) For every  $x \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\beta})$  we have

$$S(t)(-A)^{\beta}x = (-A)^{\beta}S(t)x.$$
(2.1.13)

(c) For every t > 0 the operator  $(-A)^{\beta}S(t)$  is bounded. There exist numbers  $M_{\beta} > 0$  such that

$$\|(-A)^{\beta}S(t)\| \le M_{\beta}t^{-\beta}e^{-\gamma t}$$
(2.1.14)

(d) Let  $0 < \beta \leq 1$ , and  $x \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\beta})$  then

$$||S(t)x - x|| \le C_{\beta} t^{n} ||(-A)^{\beta} x||, \quad t > 0,$$
(2.1.15)

where  $C_{\beta} > 0$  is a constant dependent on  $\beta$ .

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 6.13, Pazy [109].  $\Box$ 

A fixed point of a mapping  $T: X \to X$  of a complete space X into itself is an  $x \in X$  which is mapped onto itself, that is

$$Tx = x.$$

The Banach fixed point theorem plays an important role as a source of existence and uniqueness theorems in different branches of analysis. In this way the theorem provides an impressive illustration of the unifying power of functional analytic methods and usefulness of fixed point theorems in analysis.

The Banach fixed point theorem, sometimes, called contraction theorem, concerns certain contraction mappings from a complete metric space into itself. It gives sufficient conditions for the existence and uniqueness of a fixed point. The theorem also gives an iterative process by which we can obtain approximations to the fixed point.

**Definition 2.1.6. (Contraction)** Let X = (X, d) be a complete metric space. A mapping  $T : X \to X$  is called a contraction on X if there is a positive real number  $\alpha < 1$  such that for all  $x, y \in X$ 

$$d(Tx, Ty) \le \alpha d(x, y), \qquad \alpha < 1. \tag{2.1.16}$$

Geometrically, this means that any points x and y have images that are closer together that those points x and y. More precisely, the ratio d(Tx, Ty)/d(x, y)does not exceed a constant  $\alpha$  which is strictly less than 1.

**Theorem 2.1.5. (Banach Fixed Point Theorem)** Consider a metric space X = (X, d), where  $X \neq \emptyset$ . Suppose that X is complete and let  $T : X \to X$  be a

contraction on X. Then T has a unique fixed point.

Let  $(X, \mathcal{S}, m)$  be a measurable space and 1 . The collection of $all measurable functions <math>f(\cdot)$  for which  $||f(\cdot)||^p$  is integrable will be denoted by  $L^p(X)$ , that is

$$L^p(X) := \left\{ f : \int_X \|f(x)\|^p m(dx) < \infty \right\}.$$

Then  $L^1(X)$  is the space of all Lebesgue integrable functions on X. The space  $L^p(X)$  is a Banach space. If  $1 \le p < \infty$ ,  $f, g \in L^p(X)$  and  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{R}$  then

- (a).  $\alpha f + \beta g \in L^p(X);$
- (b).  $||f||_p \ge 0;$
- (c).  $\|\alpha f\|_p = |\alpha| \|f\|_p$ .

**Theorem 2.1.6. (Hölder's Inequality)** Let  $1 and <math>1 < q < \infty$ be real values, such that  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . If  $f(\cdot) \in L^p(X)$  and  $g(\cdot) \in L^q(X)$  then  $f(\cdot)g(\cdot) \in L^1(X)$  and

$$\int_{X} \|f(x)g(x)\|m(dx) \le \left(\int_{X} \|f(x)\|^{p}m(dx)\right)^{1/p} \cdot \left(\int_{X} \|g(x)\|^{q}m(dx)\right)^{1/q}$$
$$= \|f(x)\|_{p} \|g(x)\|_{q}.$$
(2.1.17)

In particular, if p = q = 2, Hölder's inequality is the so-called Schwarz's inequality.

**Theorem 2.1.7. (Minikowski's Inequality)** Let  $1 . Then for every pair <math>f, g \in L^p$ ,

$$||f + g||_p \le ||f||_p + ||g||_p.$$
(2.1.18)

A measurable space is a pair  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  where  $\Omega$  is a set and  $\mathcal{F}$  is a  $\sigma$ -field, also called a  $\sigma$ -algebra, of subsets of  $\Omega$ . This means that the family  $\mathcal{F}$  contains the set  $\Omega$  and is closed under the operation of taking complements and countable unions of its elements. If  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  and  $(S, \mathcal{S})$  are two measurable spaces, then a mapping  $\xi$  from  $\Omega$  into S such that the set  $\{\omega \in \Omega : \xi(\omega) \in A\} = \{\xi \in A\}$  belongs to  $\mathcal{F}$  for arbitrary  $A \in \mathcal{S}$  is called a *random variable* from  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  into  $(S, \mathcal{S})$ . A random variable is called *simple* if it takes on only a finite number of values. In this thesis, we shall only be concerned with the case where S is a complete, separable metric space. Then we always take  $\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{B}(S)$ , the Borel  $\sigma$ -field of S which is the smallest  $\sigma$ -field containing all closed (or open) subsets of S. If S is a separable Banach, we shall denote its norm by  $\|\cdot\|_S$  and its topological dual by  $S^*$ .

A probability measure on a measurable space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  is a  $\sigma$ -additive function  $\mathbb{P}$ from  $\mathcal{F}$  into [0, 1] such that  $\mathbb{P}(\Omega) = 1$ . The triplet  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is called a *probability* space. If  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is a probability space, we set

$$\bar{\mathcal{F}} = \{ A \subset \Omega : \exists B, C \in \mathcal{F}, \ B \subset A \subset C, \ \mathbb{P}(B) = \mathbb{P}(C) \}.$$

Then  $\overline{\mathcal{F}}$  is a  $\sigma$ -field, called the *completion* of  $\mathcal{F}$ . If  $\mathcal{F} = \overline{\mathcal{F}}$ , the probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is said to be *complete*.

Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  denote a complete probability space. A family  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}, t \geq 0$ , for which all the  $\mathcal{F}_t$  are sub- $\sigma$ -fields of  $\mathcal{F}$  and form an increasing family of  $\sigma$ -fields, is called a *filtration* if  $\mathcal{F}_s \subset \mathcal{F}_t \subset \mathcal{F}$  for  $s \leq t$ . With  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ , one can associate two other filtration by setting:  $\mathcal{F}_{t-} = \bigvee_{s < t} \mathcal{F}_s$  if t > 0,  $\mathcal{F}_{t+} = \bigcap_{s > t} \mathcal{F}_s$  if  $t \geq 0$ , where  $\bigvee_{s < t} \mathcal{F}_s$  is the smallest  $\sigma$ -filed containing  $\bigcup_{s < t} \mathcal{F}_s$ . The  $\sigma$ -field  $\mathcal{F}_{0-}$  is not defined and, by convention, we put  $\mathcal{F}_{0-} = \mathcal{F}_0$ , and also  $\mathcal{F}_{\infty} = \bigvee_{t\geq 0} \mathcal{F}_t$ . An increasing family  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$  is *right-continuous* if for each  $t \geq 0$ ,  $\mathcal{F}_{t+} = \mathcal{F}_t$ .

For many purposes we need to assume that  $\mathcal{F}_0$  contains all  $\mathbb{P}$ -null sets in  $\mathcal{F}$ . Unless otherwise stated, completeness of  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  and the above assumptions will always be assumed to hold in this thesis. Sometimes, we also call a filtration  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$  satisfying usual conditions if

- (i) for each  $t \ge 0$ ,  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\ge 0}$  is a right-continuous and increasing family.
- (ii)  $\mathcal{F}_0$  contains all  $\mathbb{P}$ -null sets in  $\mathcal{F}$ .

If  $\xi$  is a random variable from  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  into  $(S, \mathcal{S})$  and  $\mathbb{P}$  a probability measure on  $\Omega$ , then by  $\mathcal{Q}(\xi)(\cdot)$  we will denote the image of  $\mathbb{P}$  under the mapping  $\xi$ :

$$\mathcal{Q}(\xi)(A) = \mathbb{P}\{\omega \in \Omega : \xi(\omega) \in A\}, \quad \forall A \in \mathcal{S}.$$

We say that the measure Q is the *distribution* or the *law* of  $\xi$ .

A mapping  $\Phi(\cdot)$  from  $\Omega$  into  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  is said to be *strongly measurable* if for arbitrary  $k \in K$ ,  $\Phi(\cdot)k$  is measurable as a mapping from  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  into  $(H, \mathcal{B}(H))$ . Let  $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{L}(K, H))$  be the smallest  $\sigma$ -field of subsets of  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  containing all sets of the form

$$\{\Phi \in \mathcal{L}(K, H) : \Phi k \in A\}, k \in K, A \in \mathcal{B}(H).$$

Elements of  $(\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{L}(K, H)))$  are called *strongly measurable*. Then  $\Phi : \Omega \to \mathcal{L}(K, H)$ is a strongly measurable mapping from  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F})$  into the space  $(\mathcal{L}(K, H), \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{L}(K, H)))$ . Mapping  $\Phi$  is said to be *Bochner integrable* with respect to the measure  $\mathbb{P}$  if for arbitrary k, the mapping  $\Phi(\cdot)k$  is Bochner integrable and there exists a bounded linear operator  $\Psi \in \mathcal{L}(K, H)$  such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \Phi(\omega) k \mathbb{P}(d\omega) = \Psi k, \quad k \in K.$$

The operator  $\Psi$  is then denoted as

$$\Psi = \int_{\Omega} \Phi(\omega) \mathbb{P}(d\omega)$$

and called the *strong Bochner integral* of  $\Phi$ . This integral has many of the properties of the Lebesgue integral. For instance, it is easy to show that if K and H are both separable, then  $\|\Phi(\cdot)\|$  is a measurable function and

$$\|\Psi\| \le \int_{\Omega} \|\Phi(\omega)\|\mathbb{P}(d\omega).$$

Assume that E is a Banach space with norm  $\|\cdot\|_E$  and let  $\mathcal{B}(E)$  be the  $\sigma$ -field of its Borel subsets. Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space. A family  $X = \{X(t)\}_{t\geq 0}$ of E-valued random variables  $X(t), t \geq 0$ , defined on  $\Omega$  is called a E-valued stochastic process. Sometimes, we also write  $X(t, \omega) = X(t)$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $\omega \in \Omega$ . The functions  $X(\cdot, \omega)$  are called the *trajectories* of X. We now introduce several definitions of regularity for a process X on I = [0, T), where T could be finite or infinite.

- (a). X is *measurable* if the mapping  $X(\cdot, \cdot) : I \times \Omega \to E$  is  $\mathcal{B}(I) \times \mathcal{F}$ -measurable;
- (b). Let  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ ,  $t \in I$ , be an increasing family of  $\sigma$ -fields. The process X is  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\in I}$ -adapted if each X(t) is measurable with respect to  $\mathcal{F}_t$  for every  $t \in I$ ;
- (c). X is stochastically continuous at  $t_0 \in I$  if  $\forall \varepsilon > 0, \forall \delta > 0 \exists \rho > 0$  such that

$$P\{\|X(t) - X(t_0)\|_E \ge \varepsilon\} \le \delta, \qquad \forall t \in [t_0 - \rho, t_0 + \rho] \cap [0, T);$$

- (d). X is stochastically continuous in I if it is stochastically continuous at every point of I;
- (e). X is continuous with probability one if its trajectories  $X(\cdot, \omega)$  are continuous almost surely;
- (f). X is càdlàg (right-continuous and left limit) if it is right-continuous and for almost all  $\omega \in \Omega$  the left limit  $X(t-,\omega) = \lim_{s\uparrow t} X(s,\omega)$  exists for all t > 0.

Let E be a separable Banach space with norm  $\|\cdot\|_E$  and M = M(t),  $t \in [0, T]$ , an E-valued stochastic process defined on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}, \mathbb{P})$ . If  $\mathbb{E} \|M(t)\|_E < \infty$ for all  $t \in [0, T]$ , then the process is called *integrable*. An integrable and adapted E-valued process M(t),  $t \in [0, T)$ , is said to be a *martingale* with respect to  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}$  if

$$\mathbb{E}(M(t) | \mathcal{F}_s) = M(s) \qquad \mathbb{P} - a.s. \tag{2.1.19}$$

for arbitrary  $t \ge s, t, s \in [0, T]$ . If  $\mathbb{E} || M(t) ||_E^2 < \infty$ , for all  $t \in [0, T]$  then  $M_t$ is called *square integrable*. By the definition of conditional expectations, the equality (2.1.19) is equivalent to the following statement

$$\int_{F} M(t)d\mathbb{P} = \int_{F} M(s)d\mathbb{P}, \quad \forall F \in \mathcal{F}_{s}, \ s \leq t, \ s, \ t \in [0,T].$$
(2.1.20)

A real-valued integrable and adapted process M(t),  $t \in [0, T]$ , is said to be a submartingale with respect to  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}$  if

$$\mathbb{E}(M(t) \mid \mathcal{F}_s) \ge M(s), \qquad \mathbb{P} - a.s. \tag{2.1.21}$$

for any  $s \leq t$ ,  $s, t \in [0,T]$ . The process  $M(t), t \in [0,T]$ , is said to be a supermartingale with respect to  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}$  if

$$\mathbb{E}(M(t) \mid \mathcal{F}_s) \le M(s), \qquad \mathbb{P} - a.s.$$
(2.1.22)

for any  $s \leq t$ ,  $s, t \in [0,T]$ .

Let [0,T],  $0 \leq T < \infty$ , be a subinterval of  $[0,\infty)$ . A continuous *E*-valued stochastic process M(t),  $t \in [0,T]$ , defined on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}, \mathbb{P})$ , is a *continu*ous square integrable with respect to  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}$  if it is a martingale with almost surely continuous trajectories and satisfies, in addition,  $\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} ||M(t)||_E^2 < \infty$ . Let us denote by  $\mathcal{M}_T^2(E)$  the space of all *E*-valued continuous, square integrable martingales *M*.

**Theorem 2.1.8.** The space  $\mathcal{M}^2_T(E)$ , equipped with the norm

$$\|M\|_{\mathcal{M}^2_T(E)} = \left(\mathbb{E}\sup_{t\in[0,T]} \|M(t)\|_E^2\right)^{1/2},$$
(2.1.23)

is a Banach space.

Proof. The proof can be found in Theorem 1.1.8 Liu [80] or Proposition 3.9 Da
Prato and Zabczyk [42].

An  $\mathcal{L}_1$ -valued process  $V(\cdot)$  is said to be *increasing* if the operators V(t),  $t \in [0,T]$ , are nonnegative, denoted by  $V_t \geq 0$ , i.e., for any  $k \in K$ ,  $\langle V(t)k, k \rangle_K \geq 0$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , and  $0 \leq V(s) - V(t)$  if  $0 \leq t \leq s \leq T$ . An  $\mathcal{L}_1$ -valued continuous, adapted and increasing process V(t) such that  $V_0 = 0$  is said to be a *tensor* 

quadratic variation process of the martingale  $M(t) \in \mathcal{M}^2_T(K)$  if and only if for arbitrary  $a, b \in K$ , the process

$$\langle M(t), a \rangle_K \langle M(t), b \rangle_K - \langle V(t)a, b \rangle_K, \quad t \in [0, T],$$

is a continuous  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -martingale, or equivalently, if and only if the process

$$M(t) \otimes M(t) - V(t), \qquad t \in [0, T],$$

is a continuous  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -martingale, where  $(a \otimes b)k := a \langle b, k \rangle_K$  for any  $k \in K$  and  $a, b \in K$ . One can show that the process  $V_t$  is uniquely determined and can be denoted therefore by  $\ll M(t) \gg$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ .

On the other hand, one can also show that there exists a real-valued, increasing, continuous process which is uniquely determined up to probability one, denoted by [M(t)] with  $[M_0] = 0$ , called the *quadratic variation* of M(t), such that

$$||M(t)||_{K}^{2} - [M(t)]$$

is an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -martingale.

With regard to the relation between  $\ll M_t \gg$  and  $[M_t]$  of  $M_t$ , we have the following theorem:

**Theorem 2.1.9.** For arbitrary  $M(t) \in \mathcal{M}^2_T(K)$ , there exists a unique predictable, positive symmetric element  $Q_M(\omega, t)$ , or simply  $Q(\omega, t)$  of  $\mathcal{L}_1(K)$  such that

$$\ll M(t) \gg = \int_0^t Q_M(\omega, s) d[M(s)], \qquad (2.1.24)$$

for all  $t \in [0, T]$ . In particular, we also call the K-valued stochastic process  $M(t), t \geq 0, a Q_M(\omega, t)$ -martingale process.

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 21.6 Mètivier [99].  $\Box$ 

## 2.2 Hilbert Space Valued Wiener Processes and Stochastic Integration

Let K be a real separable Hilbert space with norm  $\|\cdot\|_{K}$  and inner product  $\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle_{K}$ , respectively. A probability measure  $\mathcal{N}$  on  $(K, \mathcal{B}(K))$  is called *Gaussian* if for arbitrary  $u \in K$ , there exist numbers  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\sigma \geq 0$ , such that

$$\mathcal{N}\{x \in K : \langle u, x \rangle_K \in A\} = N(\mu, \sigma^2)(A), \qquad A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^1),$$

where  $N(\mu, \sigma^2)$  is the usual one dimensional normal distribution with mean  $\mu$  and variance  $\sigma^2$ . It can be proved that if  $\mathcal{N}$  is Gaussian, then there exist an element  $m \in K$  and a symmetric nonnegative trace class operator  $Q \in \mathcal{L}_1(K)$  such that

$$\int_{K} \langle k, x \rangle_{K} \mathcal{N}(dx) = \langle m, k \rangle_{K}, \quad \forall k \in K,$$

$$\int_{K} \langle k_{1}, x \rangle_{K} \langle k_{2}, x \rangle_{K} \mathcal{N}(dx) - \langle m, k_{1} \rangle_{K} \langle m, k_{2} \rangle_{K}$$

$$= \langle Qk_{1}, k_{2} \rangle_{K}, \quad \forall k_{1}, k_{2} \in K,$$

$$(2.2.1)$$

and the characteristic function of  $\mathcal{N}$  takes the form:

$$\hat{\mathcal{N}}(\lambda) = \int_{K} e^{i\langle\lambda,x\rangle_{K}} \mathcal{N}(dx) = e^{i\langle\lambda,m\rangle_{K} - \frac{1}{2}\langle Q\lambda,\lambda\rangle_{K}}, \quad \lambda \in K.$$
(2.2.3)

Therefore, the measure  $\mathcal{N}$  is uniquely determined by m and Q and denoted also by  $\mathcal{N}(m, Q)$ . In particular, in this case we call m the mean and Q the covariance operator of  $\mathcal{N}$ .

We assume that the probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  is equipped with a right continuous filtration  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_0$  contains all sets of  $\mathbb{P}$ -measure zero. We consider two Hilbert spaces K and H, and a symmetric nonnegative operator  $Q \in \mathcal{L}_1(K)$ . We will firstly consider the case that  $TrQ < +\infty$ . Then there exists a complete orthonormal system  $\{e_k\}_{k\geq 1}$  in space K, and a bounded sequence of positive real numbers  $\{\lambda_k\}_{k\geq 1}$  such that

$$Qe_k = \lambda_k e_k, \quad k = 1, 2, \cdots$$

**Definition 2.2.1.** (*K*-valued *Q*-Wiener process) A *K*-valued stochastic process W(t),  $t \ge 0$ , is called a *Q*-Wiener process if

- (a). W(0) = 0;
- (b). W(t) has continuous trajectories;
- (c). W(t) has independent increments;
- (d).  $\mathbb{E}(W(t)) = 0$  and Cov(W(t) W(s)) = (t s)Q for all  $t \ge s \ge 0$ , where Cov(X) denotes the covariance operator of  $X \in H$  (cf. Da Prato and Zabczyk [42]).

If the covariance Q is the identity operator I, then the Wiener process W(t) is called a *cylindrical Wiener process* in K.

**Proposition 2.2.1.** Assume that W(t) is a Q-Wiener process with  $TrQ < +\infty$ . Then the following statements hold:

(a) W(t) is a Gaussian process on K and

$$\mathbb{E}(W(t)) = 0, \ Cov(W(t)) = tQ, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(2.2.4)

(b) For arbitrary  $t \ge 0$ , W(t) has the expansion

$$W(t) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \sqrt{\lambda_j} \beta_j(t) e_j$$
(2.2.5)

where

$$\beta_j(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda_j}} \langle W(t), e_j \rangle, \quad j = 1, 2, \cdots,$$
(2.2.6)

are real valued Brownian motions mutually independent on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  and the series in (2.2.5) is convergent in  $L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ . **Proposition 2.2.2.** For an arbitrary trace class symmetric nonnegative operator Q on the separable Hilbert space K, there exists a Q-Wiener process W(t),  $t \ge 0$ . Proof. The proof can be found in Proposition 4.1 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].

**Theorem 2.2.1.** Let W(t) be a Q-Wiener process such that (2.2.4) holds. Then the series (2.2.5) is uniformly convergent on [0, T] P-a.s., for arbitrary T > 0.

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 4.3 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].

We may also derive the following direct generalization of Lévy's celebrated characterization result.

**Theorem 2.2.2.** A continuous martingale  $M \in \mathcal{M}_T^2(K)$ , M(0) = 0, is a Q-Wiener process on [0,T] adapted to the filtration  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$  and with increments  $M(t) - M(s), 0 \leq t \leq s \leq T$ , independent of  $\mathcal{F}_s$ , for  $s \in [0,T]$ , if and only if

$$\ll M(t) \gg = tQ, \ t \in [0, T].$$

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 4.4 Da Prato and Zabczyk (1992).

Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, {\mathcal{F}_t}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space, with a normal filtration  ${\mathcal{F}_t}_{t\geq 0}$  satisfying the usual conditions. Let  $W(t), t \geq 0$  denote a K-valued Wiener process defined on the probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, {\mathcal{F}_t}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ , with covariance operator Q, that is

$$\mathbb{E}\langle W(t), x \rangle_K \langle W(s), y \rangle_K = (t \wedge s) \langle Qx, y \rangle_K, \quad \text{for all } x, y \in K,$$

where  $t \wedge s = \min\{t, s\}$  and Q is a positive, self-adjoint, trace class operator on K. To define stochastic integrals with respect to the Q-Wiener process W(t), we introduce the subspace  $K_0 = Q^{\frac{1}{2}}K$  of K endowed with the inner product  $\langle u, v \rangle_{K_0} = \langle Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}u, Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}v \rangle_K$  which is a Hilbert space. We assume that there exist a complete orthonormal system  $\{e_i\}_{i\geq 1}$  in K, a bounded sequence of positive

numbers  $\lambda_i$  such that  $Qe_i = \lambda_i e_i, i = 1, 2, ...,$  and sequence  $\{\beta_i(t)\}_{i \ge 1}$  of independent standard real Brownian motions such that

$$W(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{+\infty} \sqrt{\lambda_i} \beta_i(t) e_i \quad \text{for} \quad t \ge 0$$

and

$$\mathcal{F}_t = \mathcal{F}_t^W,$$

where  $\mathcal{F}_t^W$  is the  $\sigma$ -algebra generated by  $\{W(t) : t \in [0, \infty)\}$ .

Roughly speaking, the stochastic integral  $\int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)$  may be defined in the following way. Let  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$  denote the sapce of all Hilbert-Schmidt operators from  $K_0$  into H. Then  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$  turns out to be a separable Hilbert space under the inner product

$$\langle L, P \rangle_{\mathcal{L}^0_2(K_0, H)} = Tr \left[ LQ^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( PQ^{\frac{1}{2}} \right)^* \right],$$

for any  $L, P \in \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ . For arbitrarily given  $T \ge 0$ , let  $\Phi(t, \omega), t \in [0, T]$ , be an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -adapted,  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued process. We define the following norm for arbitrary  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\Phi|_{t} := \left\{ \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} ds \right\}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
$$= \left\{ \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} Tr \left[ \left( \Phi(s,\omega) \cdot Q^{\frac{1}{2}} \right) \left( \Phi(s,\omega) \cdot Q^{\frac{1}{2}} \right)^{*} \right] ds \right\}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

$$(2.2.7)$$

In general, we denote all  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued predictable process  $\Phi$  such that  $|\Phi|_T < \infty$  by  $\mathcal{W}^2([0,T]; \mathcal{L}_2^0)$ . In particular, if  $\Phi(t,\omega) \in \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , is an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ adapted,  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$ -valued process, (2.2.7) turns out to be

$$|\Phi|_t = \left\{ \mathbb{E} \int_0^t Tr\left(\Phi(s,\omega)Q\Phi(s,\omega)^*\right) ds \right\}^{\frac{1}{2}}, \quad t \in [0,T]$$
(2.2.8)

**Proposition 2.2.3.** For arbitrary T > 0 and  $\Phi \in \mathcal{W}^2([0,T]; \mathcal{L}_2^0)$ , the stochastic integral  $\int_0^t \Phi(s, \omega) dW(s)$  is a continuous, square integrable *H*-valued martingale

on [0,T] and

$$\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s) \right\|_H^2 = |\Phi|_t^2, \qquad t \in [0,T].$$
(2.2.9)

As a matter of fact, the stochastic integral

$$\int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s), \quad t \ge 0, \tag{2.2.10}$$

may be generalized for any  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued adapted process  $\Phi(\cdot, \omega)$  satisfying

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\int_{0}^{t} \|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2} ds < \infty, \quad 0 \le t \le T\right\} = 1.$$
(2.2.11)

Moreover, we may deduce the following generalized relation of (2.2.9)

$$\mathbb{E}\left\|\int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\right\|_H^2 \le \mathbb{E}\int_0^t \|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^2 ds, \quad 0 \le t \le T.$$
(2.2.12)

with the equality holding in (2.2.12) if the right hand side is finite.

**Proposition 2.2.4.** Let  $\Phi \in \mathcal{W}^2([0,T]; \mathcal{L}_2^0)$ , then  $\int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s)$  is a continuous square integrable martingale, and its tensor quadratic variance is of the form

$$\ll \int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s) \gg = \int_0^t Q_\Phi(s,\omega) ds, \qquad (2.2.13)$$

where

$$Q_{\Phi}(t,\omega) = \left(\Phi(t,\omega)Q^{\frac{1}{2}}\right) \left(\Phi(t,\omega)Q^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)^{*}, \quad t \in [0,T].$$
(2.2.14)

**Theorem 2.2.3. (Fubini Theorem)** Let  $(Z, \Omega, m)$  be a measurable space and  $(\Phi(t, z)_{(t,z)\in[0,T]\times Z})$  be a  $\mathcal{L}_2^0$ -valued stochastic process. Assume that

$$\int_{Z} \int_{0}^{T} \|\Phi(s,z)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2} dsm(dz) < +\infty,$$
(2.2.15)

then with probability one

$$\int_{Z} \left( \int_{0}^{T} \Phi(s, z) dW(s) \right) m(dz) = \int_{0}^{T} \left( \int_{Z} \Phi(s, z) \mu(dz) \right) dW(s). \quad (2.2.16)$$

**Theorem 2.2.4.** (Doob's inequalities) Assume  $T \ge 0$  and

$$\mathbb{E}\int_0^T \|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^p ds < \infty.$$

(i) For arbitrary p > 1 and  $\lambda > 0$ ,

$$P\left\{\sup_{0\leq t\leq T}\left\|\int_{0}^{t}\Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\geq\lambda\right\}\leq\frac{1}{\lambda^{p}}\mathbb{E}\left\|\int_{0}^{T}\Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}$$

(ii) For arbitrary p > 1,

$$\mathbb{E}\bigg(\sup_{0\leq t\leq T}\bigg\|\int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\bigg\|_H^p\bigg)\leq \frac{p}{p-1}\mathbb{E}\bigg\|\int_0^T \Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\bigg\|_H^p.$$

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 7.1 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 2.2.5. (Burkholder-Davis-Gundy)** For arbitrary p > 0, and let  $\Phi$  be a  $\mathcal{L}_2^0$ -valued process such that

$$\mathbb{E}\bigg(\int_0^T \|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^p ds\bigg) < +\infty.$$

Then there exists a constant  $C_p > 0$ , dependent only on p, such that for any  $T \ge 0$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\sup_{0\leq t\leq T}\left\|\int_{0}^{t}\Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\right\}\leq C_{p}\mathbb{E}\left\{\int_{0}^{T}\|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2}ds\right\}^{p/2}.$$
 (2.2.17)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 7.2 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].  $\Box$ 

Assume A is a linear operator, generally unbounded, on H and S(t),  $t \ge 0$ , is a strongly continuous semigroup of bounded linear operator with infinitesimal generator A. Suppose  $\Phi(t,\omega) \in \mathcal{W}^2([0,T]; \mathcal{L}_2^0)$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , is an  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued process such that the stochastic integral

$$\int_0^t S(t-s)\Phi(s,\omega)dW(s) = W_A^{\Phi}(t,\omega), \quad t \in [0,T],$$

is well defined. Then the process  $W^{\Phi}_{A}(t,\omega)$  is called the *stochastic convolution* of  $\Phi$ . In general, the stochastic convolution is no longer a martingale. However, we have the following result which could be regarded as an infinite dimensional

version of Burkholder-Davis-Gundy type of inequality for stochastic convolutions.

**Proposition 2.2.5.** [42] Let p > 2, T > 0 and  $\Phi$  be a  $\mathcal{L}_2^0$ -valued process such that

$$\mathbb{E}\bigg(\int_0^T \|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^p ds\bigg) < +\infty.$$

There exists a value  $C_T > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E}\bigg(\sup_{t\in[0,T]} \|S(t-s)\Phi(s)dW(s)\|_{H}^{p}\bigg) \le C_{T}\mathbb{E}\bigg(\int_{0}^{T} \|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p}ds\bigg).$$
(2.2.18)

Moreover, if  $TrQ < \infty$ , then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| W_A^{\Phi}(t) - W_{A,n}^{\Phi}(t) \|^p = 0,$$
(2.2.19)

where  $W^{\Phi}_{A}(t)$  and  $W^{\Phi}_{A,n}(t)$  are defined as

$$W_A^{\Phi}(t) = \int_0^t S(t-s)\Phi(s)dW(s),$$
(2.2.20)

$$W_{A,n}^{\Phi}(t) = \int_0^t S_n(t-s)\Phi(s)dW(s) \quad t \in [0,T],$$
(2.2.21)

where  $S_n(t-s)$  is the  $C_0$ -semigroup generated by  $A_n$  which are the Yosida approximation of A.

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Proposition 7.3 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].

**Theorem 2.2.6.** Let  $p \ge 2$  and assume that A generates a contraction semigroup  $S(t), t \ge 0$ , and  $\Phi(t, \omega) \in \mathcal{W}^2([0, T]; \mathcal{L}_2^0), t \in [0, T]$ , is an  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued process. Then the stochastic convolution  $W_A^{\Phi}(t, \omega)$  has a continuous modification and there exists a constant  $C_{p,T} > 0$ , dependent of p and T, such that

$$\mathbb{E}\left\{\sup_{0\leq t\leq T}\left\|\int_{0}^{t}S(t-s)\Phi(s,\omega)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\right\}\leq C_{T,p}\cdot\mathbb{E}\left\{\int_{0}^{T}\|\Phi(s,\omega)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds\right\}^{p/2}.$$
(2.2.22)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 7.4 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].  $\Box$ Moreover, if A generates a contraction  $C_0$ -semigroup the number  $C_{T,p} > 0$  may be chosen to depend on  $p \ge 2$  only.

Note that in Proposition 2.2.5, there is a restriction on the condition p > 2 to secure the validness of (2.2.18) for any  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t),  $t \ge 0$ , on H. A version of Theorem 2.2.6 is possible to cover the case p = 2. However, we have to restrict in this case the  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t),  $t \ge 0$ , to a pseudo-contraction one.

**Lemma 2.2.1.** For any  $p \geq 2$ , let  $\Phi \in \mathcal{W}([0,T], \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H))$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , is an  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ -valued process, then

$$\sup_{s \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s) \right\|_H^p \le C_p \left( \int_0^T \left( E \| \Phi(s,\omega) \|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^p \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}, \quad (2.2.23)$$
  
where  $C_p = \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^p, \ t \in [0,T].$ 

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Lemma 7.7 Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].  $\Box$ 

As another important tool, we mention the following infinite dimensional version of the classic Itô's formula which plays an essential role in stochastic processes studies. Suppose that  $V(t, x) : I \times H \to \mathbb{R}$  is a continuous function with properties:

- (i). V(t,x) is differentiable in t and  $V'_t(t,x)$  is continuous on  $I \times H$ ;
- (ii). V(t,x) is twice Fréchet differentiable in  $x, V'_t(t,x) \in H$  and  $V''_t(t,x) \in \mathcal{L}(H)$ are continuous on  $I \times H$ , where I = [0,T], T > 0.

Assume that  $\Phi(t,\omega) \in \mathcal{W}^2([0,T];\mathcal{L}^0_2)$  is an  $\mathcal{L}^0_2(K_0,H)$ -valued process,  $\phi(t,\omega)$ is an *H*-valued continuous, Bochner integrable process on [0,T], and  $x_0$  is an  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable, *H*-valued random variable. Then the following *H*-valued process

$$X(t) = x_0 + \int_0^t \phi(s,\omega) ds + \int_0^t \Phi(s,\omega) dW(s), \qquad t \in [0,T], \quad (2.2.24)$$

can be well defined.

**Theorem 2.2.7.** (Itô's formula) Suppose the above condition (i) and (ii) hold,

then for all  $t \in [0, T]$ , Z(t) = V(t, X(t)) has the stochastic differential

$$dZ(t) = \left\{ V'_t(t, x) + \langle V'_x(t, X(t)), \phi(t) \rangle_H + \frac{1}{2} Tr \left[ V''_{xx}(t, X(t)) (\Phi(t)Q^{1/2}) (\Phi(t)Q^{1/2})^* \right] \right\} dt \qquad (2.2.25) + \langle V'_x(t, X(t)), \Phi(t) dW(t) \rangle_H.$$

#### 2.3 Jump Process

Let U be a Hilbert space with its norm  $\|\cdot\|_U$  and inner product  $\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle_U$ . Suppose that  $Z = \{Z(t)\}, t \ge 0$ , is an U-valued Lévy process so that Z has stationary and independent increments, is stochastically continuous and satisfies Z(0) = 0almost surely. Let  $p_t$  be the law of Z(t) for each  $t \ge 0$ , then  $(p_t, t \ge 0)$  is a weakly continuous convolution semigroup of probability measures on U. Associated with the Lévy process Z, we have the following Lévy-Khintchine formula or infinitely divisible distribution: for any  $t \ge 0$  and  $h \in U$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}\left(e^{i\langle h,Z(t)\rangle_U}\right) = e^{t\eta_{b,Q,\nu}(h)},\tag{2.3.1}$$

with the exponent

$$\eta_{b,Q,\nu}(h) = i\langle b,h \rangle_U - \frac{1}{2} \langle h,Qh \rangle_U + \int_U \left[ e^{i\langle h,x \rangle_U} - 1 - i\langle h,x \rangle_U \cdot \mathcal{X}_{\{\|x\|_U \le 1\}}(x) \right] \nu(dx),$$
(2.3.2)

where  $b \in U$ , Q is a positive, self-adjoint and trace class operator on U. And  $\nu$  is the so-called Lévy measure on U, satisfying the relations that

$$\nu(\{0\}) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{U} (\|x\|_{U}^{2} \wedge 1)\nu(dx) < \infty.$$
(2.3.3)

Here we use the symbol  $\mathcal{X}_E(x)$  to denote the characteristic function on set  $E \subset U$ , i.e.,  $\mathcal{X}_E(x) = 1$  if  $x \in E$  and  $\mathcal{X}_E(x) = 0$  if  $x \notin E$ . We call the triple  $(b, Q, \nu)$  the characteristics of the process Z, and mapping  $\eta_{b,Q,\nu}$  the characteristic exponent of Z. It can be shown that Lévy process has a càdlàg version which, unless otherwise specified, will be always assumed to be the case in this thesis. We also strengthen the independent increment requirement on Z by assuming that Z(t) - Z(s) is independent of  $\mathcal{F}_s$  for all  $0 \leq s < t < \infty$ .

If Z is a Lévy process on U, we write  $\Delta Z(t) = Z(t) - Z(t-)$  for all  $t \ge 0$ where  $Z(t-) := \lim_{s \uparrow t} Z(s)$ . We obtain then a counting Poisson random measure N on  $U \setminus \{0\}$  by

$$N(t, E) = \#\{0 \le s \le t : \Delta Z(s) \in E\} < \infty, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(2.3.4)

almost surely for any  $E \in \mathcal{B}(U \setminus \{0\})$  with  $0 \notin \overline{E}$ , the closure of E in U. Here the symbol # means the counting and  $\mathcal{B}(U \setminus \{0\})$  is the Borel  $\sigma$ -field on  $U \setminus \{0\}$ . The associated compensated Poisson random measure  $\tilde{N}$  is defined by

$$\tilde{N}(t, dx) = N(t, dx) - t\nu(dx).$$
(2.3.5)

Let  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathcal{B}(U \setminus \{0\})$  with  $0 \notin \overline{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\nu_{\mathcal{O}}$  denote the restriction of measure  $\nu$  to  $\mathcal{O}$ , still denote it by  $\nu$ , so that  $\nu$  is finite on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Let  $\mathcal{V}([0,T] \times \mathcal{O}; H)$  denote the spaces of all predictable mappings  $L : [0,T] \times \mathcal{O} \times \Omega \to H$  with

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} \mathbb{E} \|L(t,x)\|_H^2 \nu(dx) dt < \infty.$$

We may then define the following stochastic integral

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} L(t,x) N(dt,dx) = \sum_{0 \le t \le T} L(t,\Delta Z(t)) \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}}(\Delta Z(t)),$$

which enables us to define further the stochastic integral

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} L(t,x) \tilde{N}(dt,dx) := \int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} L(t,x) N(dt,dx) - \int_0^T \int_{\mathcal{O}} L(t,x) \nu(dx) dt.$$

By standard arguments, it is known that

$$M(t) = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} L(s, x) \tilde{N}(ds, dx), \ t \ge 0.$$

is actually an H-valued square-integrable martingale, for each  $T \ge 0$ , satisfying

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left\|\int_{0}^{T}\int_{\mathcal{O}}L(t,x)\tilde{N}(dt,dx)\right\|_{H}^{2}\right) \leq \int_{0}^{T}\int_{\mathcal{O}}\mathbb{E}\|L(t,x)\|_{H}^{2}\nu(dx)dt.$$

**Theorem 2.3.1. (Lévy-Itô decomposition)** Suppose that Z(t),  $t \ge 0$ , is a càdlàg U-valued Lévy process with characteristic exponent given by (2.3.2), then for each  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$Z(t) = bt + W_Q(t) + \int_{\|x\|_U < 1} x \tilde{N}(t, dx) + \int_{\|x\|_U \ge 1} x N(t, dx), \qquad (2.3.6)$$

where  $W_Q(t)$  is a Q-Wiener process, independent of N.

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 4.1 Albeverio and Rüdiger (2005).

In many situations, the term in equation (2.3.6) involving large jumps maybe handled by using an interlacing technique (c.f. Applebaum (2004)). In the rest of this thesis, for the sake of simplicity, we proceed by omitting this term and concentrate on the study of the equation with small jumps.

## 2.4 Semigroup Approach and Mild Solutions of Stochastic Differential Equations

In this section, we consider the following semilinear stochastic differential equation on  $I = [0, T], T \ge 0$ ,

$$\begin{cases} dX(t) = (AX(t) + F(t, X(t)))dt + G(t, X(t))dW(t), \\ X_0 = x_0 \in H, \end{cases}$$
(2.4.1)

where A is the infinitesimal generator of a  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t),  $t \ge 0$ , of bounded linear operators on the Hilbert space H. The coefficients F and G are two nonlinear measurable mappings from  $[0,T] \times H \to H$  and  $[0,T] \times H \to \mathcal{L}(K,H)$ ,
respectively, satisfying the following Lipschitz continuity conditions:

$$\|F(t,y) - F(t,z)\|_{H} \le \alpha(T) \|y - z\|_{H}, \quad \alpha(T) > 0, \ y, z \in H, \ t \in [0,T],$$

$$\|G(t,y) - G(t,z)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}} \le \beta(T) \|y - z\|_{H}, \quad \beta(T) > 0, \ y, z \in H, \ t \in [0,T].$$

$$(2.4.2)$$

**Definition 2.4.1.** A stochastic process X(t),  $t \in I$ , defined on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ , is called a *strong solution* of equation (2.4.1) if

(i)  $X(t) \in \mathcal{D}(A), \ 0 \le t \le T$ , almost surely and is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t, \ t \in I$ ;

(ii) X(t) is continuous in  $t \in I$  almost surely. For arbitrary  $0 \le t \le T$ ,

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^t \|X(s,\omega)\|_H^2 ds < \infty\right\} = 1$$

and

$$X(t) = x_0 + \int_0^t (AX(s) + F(s, X(s)) + \int_0^t G(s, X(s)) dW(s), \qquad (2.4.3)$$

for any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{D}(A)$  almost surely.

In most situations, one finds that the concept of strong solution is too limited to include important examples. There is a weaker concept, mild solution, which is found to be more appropriate for practical purposes.

**Definition 2.4.2.** A stochastic process X(t),  $t \in I$ , define on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ is called a *mild solution* of equation (2.4.1) if

- (i) X(t) is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t, t \ge 0;$
- (ii) For arbitrary  $0 \le t \le T$ ,

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^t \|X(s,\omega)\|_H^2 ds < \infty\right\} = 1,$$

and

$$X(t) = S(t)x_0 + \int_0^t S(t-s)F(s,X(s))ds + \int_0^t S(t-s)G(s,X(s))dW(s), \quad (2.4.4)$$

for any  $x_0 \in H$  almost surely.

As a direct application of the properties of semigroup theory, it may be proved

that:

**Proposition 2.4.1.** For arbitrary  $x_0 \in \mathcal{D}(A)$ , the domain of A, assume  $X(t) \in \mathcal{D}(A)$ ,  $t \in I$ , is a solution of equation (2.4.1) in the sense of satisfying

$$X(t) = x_0 + \int_0^t (AX(s) + F(s, X(s)))ds + \int_0^t G(s, X(s))dW(s), \quad (2.4.5)$$

then it is also a mild solution.

By a straightforward argument, it is possible to establish the following result.

**Proposition 2.4.2.** Assume that the Lipschitz condition (2.4.2) holds, then there exists at most one mild solution of equation (2.4.1). In other words, under the condition (2.4.2) the mild solution of (2.4.1) is unique.

The following stochastic version of the classic Fubini theorem will be frequently used in the thesis and its proof can be found in Da Prato and Zabczyk [42].

**Proposition 2.4.3.** *Let*  $I = [0, T], T \ge 0, and$ 

$$G: I \times I \times \Omega \to (\mathcal{L}(K, H), \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{L}(K, H))),$$

be strongly measurable in the sense of Section 2.1. such that G(s,t) is  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -measurable for each  $s \geq 0$  with

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} \|G(s,t)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2} ds dt < \infty \qquad a.s.$$
(2.4.6)

Then

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} G(s,t) dW(t) ds = \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} G(s,t) ds dW(t) \qquad a.s.$$
(2.4.7)

The following result gives sufficient conditions for a mild solution to be also a strong solution.

**Proposition 2.4.4.** Suppose that the following conditions hold:

(a) 
$$x_0 \in \mathcal{D}(A), \ S(t-s)F(s,t) \in \mathcal{D}(A), \ S(t-s)G(s,t)k \in \mathcal{D}(A) \text{ for each } x \in H, \ k \in K, \text{ and } t \ge s;$$

(b) 
$$||AS(t-s)F(s,x)||_H \le f(t-s)||x||_H, \quad f(\cdot) \in L^1(0,T;\mathbb{R}_+);$$

(c) 
$$||AS(t-s)G(s,x)||_{\mathcal{L}^0_2} \le g(t-s)||x||_H, \quad g(\cdot) \in L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}_+).$$

Then a mild solution X(t),  $t \in I$ , of equation (2.4.1) is also a strong solution with  $X(t) \in \mathcal{D}(A)$ ,  $t \in I$ , in the sense of Definition 2.2.3.

*Proof.* The proof can be in Proposition 1.3.5 Liu [80].  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 2.4.1.** [80] Assume that the conditions (2.4.2) hold. Suppose that  $x_0 \in H$  is an arbitrarily given  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable random variable with  $\mathbb{E}||x_0||_H^p < \infty$  for some integer  $p \geq 2$ . Then there exists a unique mild solution of (2.4.1) in the space  $C(0,T; L^p(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}; H))$ .

As we pointed out in Section 2.2, the stochastic convolution in (2.4.4) is no longer a martingale. A remarkable consequence of this fact is that we cannot employ Itô's formula for mild solutions directly in most of our arguments. We can deal with this problem, however, by introducing approximating systems of strong solutions to which Itô's formula can be well applied. In particular, by virtue of Proportion 2.4.4, we may obtain an approximation result of mild solutions. To this end, we introduce an approximating system of (2.4.1) as follows:

$$\begin{cases} dX(t) = AX(t)dt + R(l)F(t, X(t))dt + R(l)G(t, X(t))dW(t), \\ X_0 = R(l)x_0, \quad x_0 \in H, \end{cases}$$
(2.4.8)

where  $l \in \rho(A)$ , the resolvent set of A and R(l) := lR(l, A), R(l, A) is the resolvent of A.

**Proposition 2.4.5.** Let  $x_0$  be an arbitrarily given random variable in H with  $\mathbb{E}||x_0||_H^p < \infty$  for some integer p > 2. Suppose the nonlinear terms  $F(\cdot, \cdot)$ ,  $G(\cdot, \cdot)$  in (2.4.1) satisfy the Lipschitz condition (2.4.2). Then, for each  $l \in$ 

 $\rho(A),$  the stochastic differential equation (2.4.8) has a unique strong solution  $X(t,l) \in \mathcal{D}(A),$  which lies in  $L^p(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}; C(0,T;H))$  for all T > 0 and p > 2. Moreover, there exist a subsequence, denoted by  $X^n(t)$ , such that for arbitrary  $T > 0, X^n(t) \to X(t)$  almost surely as  $n \to \infty$ , uniformly with respect to [0,T].

*Proof.* The proof can be in Proposition 1.3.6 Liu [80].  $\Box$ 

### 2.5 Definitions and Methods of Stability

In 1892, A.M. Lyapunov introduced the concept of stability of a dynamic system. Roughly speaking, stability means insensitivity of the state of the system to small changes in the initial state or the parameters of the system. Indeed, an individual predictable process can be physically realized only when it is stable in a natural sense. If a system can be solved explicitly, it would be rather easy to determine whether the trivial solution is stable. But only in very special cases, the equations can be solved explicitly. However, Lyapunov introduced a method to determine stability without necessarily solving the equation. This method is now well-known as the Lyapunov direct method.

Let us study the following system to motivate the stability ideas. We now consider the solutions of  $Y(t, y_0)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , of a deterministic differential equation on the Hilbert space H,

$$\begin{cases} dY(t) = g(t, Y(t)))dt, & t \ge 0, \\ Y_0 = y_0 \in H, \end{cases}$$
(2.5.1)

where  $g(\cdot, \cdot)$  is some given function. Let  $\tilde{Y}(t)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , be a particular solution of system (2.5.1). The system associated with other solutions  $Y(t, y_0)$  are regarded as perturbed ones. When one talks about stability of the solution  $\tilde{Y}(t)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , it means that the norm  $||Y(t) - \tilde{Y}(t)||_H$  could be made small enough under some suitable assumptions, for instance, that the initial perturbation scale  $||Y_0 - \tilde{Y}_0||_H$  is small enough or t is very large. Let  $X(t) = Y(t) - \tilde{Y}(t)$ , then the equation (2.5.1) can be written as:

$$dX(t) = dY(t) - d\tilde{Y}(t) = (g(t, Y(t)) - g(t, \tilde{Y}(t)))dt$$
  
=  $(g(t, X(t) + \tilde{Y}(t)) - g(t, \tilde{Y}(t)))dt := G(t, X(t))dt,$   
(2.5.2)

where G(t, 0) = 0,  $t \ge 0$ . Therefore, we could content ourselves with defining and studying stability for the null solution of (2.5.2).

**Definition 2.5.1.** (Stability) The null solution of (2.5.2) is said to be stable, if for arbitrarily given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that if  $||x_0||_H < \delta$ , then

$$\|X(t,x_0)\|_H < \varepsilon$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

**Definition 2.5.2.** (Asymptotic Stability) The null solution of (2.5.2) is said to be asymptotically stable if it is stable and there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that if  $||x_0||_H < \delta$ , then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \|X(t, x_0)\|_H = 0.$$

**Definition 2.5.3.** (Exponential Stability) The null solution of (2.5.2) is said to be exponentially stable if it is asymptotically stable and there exists some numbers  $\alpha > 0$  and  $\beta > 0$  such that

$$||X(t, x_0)||_H < \beta ||x_0||_H e^{-\alpha t},$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

When we try to carry over the principles of the Lyapunov stability theory from deterministic systems to stochastic ones, we may need to consider what is the proper definition of stochastic stability. There are at least three basic types of stochastic stabilities: stability in probability, moment stability and almost sure stability. Stochastic stability has been one of the most active areas in stochastic analysis and many researchers have contributed a lot in this field. We here mention Arnold [4], Chow [33], Curtain [39], Da Prato and Zabczyk [42], Khas'minskii [62], Liu [80], Mao [96], Mohammed [101], Truman [117] among others.

Consider the following semilinear stochastic differential equation in H:

$$\begin{cases} dX(t) = (AX(t) + F(t, X(t)))dt + G(t, X(t))dW(t), \\ X_0 = x_0 \in H, \end{cases}$$
(2.5.3)

where A is the infinitesimal generator of a  $C_0$ -semigroup S(t),  $t \ge 0$ , of bounded linear operators on the Hilbert space H. The coefficients F, G are two nonlinear measurable mappings from  $[0, T] \times H \to H$  and  $[0, T] \times H \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$ , respectively, satisfying the following Lipschitz condition:

(H1) 
$$||F(t,x) - F(t,y)||_H \le \alpha(T) ||x - y||_H$$
,  $\alpha(T) > 0$ ,  $x, y \in H$ ,  
(H2)  $||G(t,x) - G(t,y)||_{\mathcal{L}^0_2} \le \beta(T) ||x - y||_H$ ,  $\beta(T) > 0$ ,  $x, y \in H$ ,  
for all  $t \in [0,T]$ .

**Definition 2.5.4.** A stochastic process X(t),  $t \in [0, T]$ , defined on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}\}_{t \ge 0}, \mathbb{P})$ is called a mild solution of (2.5.3) if (a)  $X_t$  is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t$ ,  $t \ge 0$ ; (b) For arbitrary  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^t \|X(s,\omega)\|_H^2 ds < \infty\right\} = 1$$

and

$$X(t) = S(t)x_0 + \int_0^t S(t-s)F(s,X(s))ds + \int_0^t S(t-s)G(s,X(s))dW(s), \quad (2.5.4)$$

for any  $x_0 \in H$  almost surely.

**Definition 2.5.5.** (Stable in Probability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be stable in probability, if for arbitrarily given  $\varepsilon$ ,  $\varepsilon' > 0$ , there exists  $\delta(\varepsilon, \varepsilon') > 0$ 

such that if  $||x_0||_H < \delta$ , then

$$P\left\{\|X(t,x_{0})\|_{H} > \varepsilon'\right\} < \varepsilon$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

**Definition 2.5.6.** (Stability in *p*-th Moment) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be stable in *p*-th moment, p > 0, if for arbitrarily given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that if  $||x_0||_H < \delta$ , then

$$\mathbb{E} \|X(t, x_0)\|_H^p < \varepsilon$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

**Definition 2.5.7.** (Almost Sure Stability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be almost sure stable, if for each  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that  $||x_0||_H < \delta$ , then

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\|X(t,x_0)\|_H^p < \varepsilon\right\} = 1$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

We now define the asymptotic stability and exponential stability.

**Definition 2.5.8.** (Asymptotic Stability in Probability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be asymptotically stable in probability, if it is stable in probability and for each  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that  $||x_0||_H < \delta$  guarantees

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{P}\big\{ \|X(t, x_0)\|_H > \varepsilon \big\} = 0.$$

**Definition 2.5.9.** (Asymptotic Stability in *p*-th Moment) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be asymptotically stable in *p*-th moment, p > 0, if it is stable in *p*-th moment and there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that  $||x_0||_H < \delta$  guarantees

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|X(t, x_0)\|_H^p = 0.$$

**Definition 2.5.10.** (Asymptotic Almost Sure Stability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be asymptotic almost sure stable if it is stable in probability and there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that  $||x_0||_H < \delta$  guarantees

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\lim_{t\to\infty}\|X(t,x_0)\|_H^p=0\right\}=1.$$

**Definition 2.5.11.** (*p*-th Moment Exponential Stability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be p-th moment exponentially stable, p > 0, if there exist positive numbers  $\alpha > 0$  and  $\beta > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E} \|X(t, x_0)\|_{H}^{p} \le \beta \|x_0\|_{H}^{p} e^{-\alpha t}.$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

**Definition 2.5.12.** (Almost Sure Exponential Stability) The null solution of (2.5.4) is said to be almost sure exponentially stable, if there exist positive numbers  $\alpha > 0$  and  $\beta > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\|X(t,x_0)\|_H \le \beta \|x_0\|_H e^{-\alpha t}\right\} = 1.$$

for all  $t \ge 0$ .

### 2.6 Notes and Remarks

The material of this chapter is classical and standard. The concepts in Section 2.1 are adapted from Kreszig [67] and Pazy [109]. The result in Section 2.2, 2.4 and 2.5 are taken mainly from Liu [79]. For the material of Section 2.3, we refer the reader for Da Prato and Zabczyk [42]. For more details of this chapter, see also Kallianpur [62], Kozin [66], Rozovskii [63], Teman [117], Wu [120], Yosida [125]. For finite dimensional stochastic differential equations, see also Arnold [5], Mao [96].

### Chapter 3

# Moment Exponential Stability of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic Delay Partial Differential Equations with Poisson Jumps

### 3.1 Introduction

In recent years, studies on stochastic partial differential equations (SPDEs) have been widely noticed in the literature. Stochastic partial differential equations have received much attention, since many real world issues can be modelled by SPDEs. SPDEs can be used in many applications, such as finance, engineering, and science.

Mao [96] has given some results for the stability of solutions to stochastic differential equations in finite dimensional spaces, as well as among others. Caraballo and Liu [26] have studied the exponential stability of mild solutions of SPDEs with delays by stochastic analysis technique. As we known, the Lyapunov's direct method is a classic and powerful tool to investigate the existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behaviour of solutions of the stochastic systems. But it is not useful to discuss those problems such as delay systems. However, many dynamical systems not only depend on present and past states, but also involve derivatives with delays. The neutral SPDEs with delays are more often used to describe such systems. Luo [87] has applied the Banach fixed point theorem to deal with the asymptotical stability in mean square of SPDEs with delays. This valuable method has also been employed by Burton and his co-authors ([13], [14], [15], [16]) to investigate the stability of both deterministic and stochastic differential equations.

In practical applications, impulsive differential equations have been used to model interesting problems. Sakthivel and Luo [110] [111] have discussed asymptotic stability of nonlinear impulsive stochastic differential equations and asymptotic stability of impulsive SPDEs with infinite delays. Zhang and his co-authors [129] have investigated moment exponential stability of neutral impulsive nonlinear SPDEs with delays. Maheswari and Karunanithi [92] have studied asymptotic stability of stochastic impulsive neutral partial functional differential equations. The study of SPDEs with impulsive effects is a new area of research, which can be found in the literature.

Recently, SPDEs driven by jump processes have received attentions. Cui [35] has discussed exponential stability for neutral SPDEs with delays and Poisson jumps. Some results on SDEs or SPDEs with Poisson jumps have been noticed in the literature. To the best of my knowledge, there are only a few papers on stability analysis for impulsive neutral SPDEs with delays and Poisson jumps. We study in this chapter the moment exponential stability of mild solution of neutral impulsive stochastic delay partial differential equations with Poisson jumps under natural conditions. Here we shall apply the so-called fixed point theorem to investigate the existence and uniqueness moment exponential stability of mild solution of mild solutions of this class of systems.

### **3.2** Problem Formulation and Assumptions

Let H and K be two real separable Hilbert spaces with norms  $(H, \|\cdot\|_H)$  and  $(K, \|\cdot\|_K)$ , and their inner products denoted by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_K$ ,  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_H$ . We denote by  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  the set of all linear bounded operators from  $K \to H$ , equipped with the usual operator norm  $\|\cdot\|$ . In this chapter, we use the symbol  $\|\cdot\|$  to denote norms of operators regardless of the spaces potentially involved when no confusion possibly arises.

Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, {\mathcal{F}_t}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$  be a filtered complete probability space, with a normal filtration  ${\mathcal{F}_t}_{t\geq 0}$  satisfying the usual conditions ( i.e. The filtration is a right continuous increasing family and  $\mathcal{F}_0$  contains all  $\mathbb{P}$ -null sets). Let r > 0 and D := D([-r, 0]; H) be the space of all bounded, càdlàg (i.e., is right continuous and has left limits) functions from [-r, 0] into H, equipped with the norm  $\|\phi\|_D =$  $\sup_{t\in [-r,0]} \|\phi(t)\|_H, \ \phi \in D$ . It can be shown that the space D, under the norm

$$\|\phi\|_D = \sup_{t \in [-r,0]} \|\phi(t)\|_H, \ \phi \in D,$$

is a Banach space.

Let  $W(t), t \ge 0$  denote a K-valued Wiener process defined on the probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\ge 0}, \mathbb{P})$ , with covariance operator Q, that is

$$\mathbb{E}\langle W(t), x \rangle_K \langle W(s), y \rangle_K = (t \wedge s) \langle Qx, y \rangle_K, \quad \forall x, y \in K,$$

where  $t \wedge s = \min\{t, s\}$  and Q is a positive, self-adjoint, trace class operator on K. We assume that there exists a complete orthonormal system  $\{e_i\}_{i\geq 1}$  in K, a bounded sequence of positive numbers  $\lambda_i$  such that  $Qe_i = \lambda_i e_i, i = 1, 2, ...,$  and sequence  $\{\beta_i(t)\}_{i\geq 1}$  of independent standard real Brownian motions such that

$$W(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{+\infty} \sqrt{\lambda_i} \beta_i(t) e_i, \quad t \ge 0$$

and

 $\mathcal{F}_t = \mathcal{F}_t^W,$ 

where  $\mathcal{F}_t^W$  is the  $\sigma$ -algebra generated by  $\{W(t) : t \in [0,\infty)\}$ . We introduce the subspace  $K_0 = Q^{\frac{1}{2}}K$  of K endowed with the inner product  $\langle u, v \rangle_{K_0} = \langle Q^{\frac{1}{2}}u, Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}v \rangle$  which is a Hilbert space. Furthermore, let  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$  denotes the space of all Hilbert-Schmidt operators from  $K_0$  to H with the norm

$$|\xi|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^2 := tr(\xi Q^{1/2}(\xi Q^{1/2})^*) < \infty, \quad \xi \in \mathcal{L}^0_2(K_0, H).$$

For the construction of stochastic integral in Hilbert space, see Da. Prato and Zabczyk [42].

Let A be a linear operator from H to H. Assume that  $\{S(t), t \ge 0\}$  is an exponentially stable analytic semigroup with its infinitesimal generator A. Then it is possible (see[109]), under some circumstances, to define the fractional power  $(-A)^{\alpha}$  for any  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$  which is a closed linear operator with its domain  $\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$ , furthermore, the subspace  $\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$  is dense in H and the expression

$$||x||_{\alpha} = |(-A)^{\alpha} x|_{H}, \quad x \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha}),$$

defines a norm on  $\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$ .

Let U be a Hilbert space with norm  $\|\cdot\|_U$  and inner product  $\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle_U$ . For a Borel set  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathcal{B}(U - \{0\})$ , we consider the following impulsive neutral stochastic delay partial differential equation with both Poisson point process and Brownian motions in the form:

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + u(t, x(t-r))] = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t-r))]dt + g(t, x(t-r))dW(t) \\ + \int_{\mathcal{O}} h(t, x(t-r), z)\tilde{N}(dt, dz), \quad t \ge 0, \quad t \neq t_k \end{cases} \\ \Delta x(t_k) = x(t_k^+) - x(t_k^-) = I_k(x(t_k^-)), \quad t = t_k, k = 1, 2, \dots, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t) \in D([-r, 0]; H). \end{cases}$$
(3.2.1)

where D := D([-r, 0]; H) is the space of all càdlàg functions from [-r, 0] into H, equipped with the supremum norm  $\|\phi\|_D = \sup_{t \in [-r, 0]} \|\phi(t)\|_H$ . Here u, f:

 $[0, +\infty) \times H \to H, g : [0, +\infty) \times H \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H), h : [0, +\infty) \times H \times U \to H$ are measurable functions and  $I_k : H \to H$  is measurable and  $0 < t_1 < \ldots < t_k < \ldots$ ,  $\lim_{k\to\infty} t_k = \infty, x(t_k^+)$  and  $x(t_k^-)$  represent the right and left limits of x(t) at  $t = t_k, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ , respectively. The mapping  $I_k$  represents the size of the jump at  $t_k, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ .

**Definition 3.2.1.** A stochastic process  $\{x(t), t \in [0, T]\}, 0 \leq T$ , is called a mild solution of equation (3.2.1) if:

(i). x(t) is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t$ , for each  $t \ge 0$ , and

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^T \|x(t,\omega)\|_H^p dt < \infty\right\} = 1, \quad T \ge 0;$$

(ii).  $x(t) \in H$  has càdlàg path on  $t \in [0, T]$  a.s and for each  $t \in [0, T]$ , x(t) satisfies the following integral equation.

$$\begin{aligned} x(t) &= S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)] - u(t, x(t-r)) - \int_0^t AS(t-s)u(s, x(s-r))ds \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t-s)f(s, x(s-r))ds + \int_0^t S(t-s)g(s, x(s-r))dW(s) \\ &+ \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(t, x(s-r), z)\tilde{N}(ds, dz) \\ &+ \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t-t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-)), \end{aligned}$$

$$x(0) &= \phi \in D([-r, 0]; H). \end{aligned}$$
(3.2.2)

We are mainly concerned about the p-th moment exponentially stable of mild solutions to stochastic systems in this chapter. We shall recall the following stability notation which is the definition of exponential stability in p-th moment.

**Definition 3.2.2.** The mild solution of equation (3.2.1) is said to be *exponentially* stable in the *p*-th moment, if for any initial  $\phi \in D$ , there exist a pair of numbers  $M_0 > 0$  and  $\gamma > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E} \|x(t)\|_{H}^{p} < M_{0}(\|\phi\|_{D}^{p})e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$

In order to obtain the main result, we impose the following reasonable assumptions:

(H1) A is the infinitesimal generator of an exponentially stable analytic semigroup of bounded linear operators  $\{S(t), t \ge 0\}$  in H such that the following inequality holds

$$||S(t)|| \le M e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$

for  $\gamma > 0$ .

(H2) The coefficients f, g, h satisfy the Lipschitz conditions, i.e. there exist some positive constants p > 2,  $K_1 > 0$ ,  $K_2 > 0$  and  $K_3 > 0$  such that for any  $x, y \in H$  and  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\|f(t,x) - f(t,y)\|_{H} \le K_{1} \|x - y\|_{H},$$
  
$$\|g(t,x) - g(t,y)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}} \le K_{2} \|x - y\|_{H},$$
  
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(t,x,z) - h(t,y,z)\|_{H}^{p} \nu(dz) \le K_{3}^{p} \|x - y\|_{H}^{p}.$$

Moreover, we assume that f(t,0) = g(t,0) = h(t,0,z) = 0.

(H3) There exist constants  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$  and  $K_4 > 0$  such that for any  $x \in H$  and  $t \ge 0, u(t, x) \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$ 

$$\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(t,x) - (-A)^{\alpha}u(t,y)\|_{H} \le K_{4}\|x-y\|_{H}, \quad x,y \in H,$$

with u(t,0) = 0 for  $t \ge 0$ .

(H4) There exist a series  $\{q_k\}, q_k > 0, k \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , such that  $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} q_k = \kappa < \infty$  and

$$||I_k(x) - I_k(y)|| \le q_k ||x - y||, \quad x, y \in H,$$

and  $I(0) = 0, k = 1, 2, \cdots$ .

**Theorem 3.2.1.** Suppose that the assumptions (H2)-(H4) are satisfied. Let  $\phi(t, \omega) : [-r, 0] \times \Omega \to H$  and r > 0 is some given initial datum such that  $\phi(t)$  is  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable for any  $t \in [-r, 0]$  and  $\sup_{-r \leq s \leq 0} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(s)\|_H^p < \infty$ . Then, there exists a unique mild solution to equation (3.2.1) on [0, T] for all  $T \geq 0$ .

*Proof.* As t - r for all  $t \ge 0$ , so we have that  $t - r \le 0$  for  $t \in [0, r]$  and therefore the problem on [0, r] can be rewritten as

$$\begin{aligned} x(t) &= S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)] - u(t,\phi(t-r)) - \int_0^t AS(t-s)u(s,\phi(s-r))ds \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t-s)f(s,\phi(s-r))ds + \int_0^t S(t-s)g(s,\phi(s-r))dW(s) \\ &+ \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(t,\phi(s-r),z)\tilde{N}(ds,dz) \\ &+ \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t-t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-)), \end{aligned}$$
(3.2.3)

which is a nondelay problem. We then obtain the existence of a unique mild solution on [0, r]. By induction, the problem can be solved on [r, 2r], [2r, 3r],  $\cdots$ , [nr, (n+1)r] for all natural numbers  $n \ge 0$  and therefore on  $[0, \infty)$ . Then there exist a unique mild solution to equation (3.2.1).

In the deterministic framework, there exist a large literature on the existence of solutions to stochastic differential equations (see [37], [112], [116], [108], [108]). Caraballo, Liu and Truman [29] established conditions to ensure existence and uniqueness of solutions of general stochastic functional differential equations. The theorem of an infinite-dimensional Bichteler-Jacod inequality for stochastic integral with respect to Poisson random measures has been established in Marineli, Prévôt, Röckner [97]. We shall recall the following theorem.

**Lemma 3.2.1.** (Marineli [97]) Let  $p \ge 2$ . Assume that  $h : [0,T] \to H$  is a mea-

surable process such that the expectation on the right-hand side of (3.2.4) below is finite. Then for all  $p \in [2, \infty)$  there exists a constant  $C_p > 0$  such that

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} h(s,z) \tilde{N}(ds,dz) \right\|_H^p$$

$$\leq C_p \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \left[ \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(s,z)\|_H^p \nu(dz) + \left( \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(s,z)\|_H^2 \nu(dz) \right)^{p/2} \right] ds,$$

$$where \ C_p = \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{p/2}.$$
(3.2.4)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Lemma 3.1. Marineli et al. [97].

The inequality (3.2.4) can be extended also to stochastic convolutions, even though in general that the stochastic convolutions are not martingales. Recalled that an operator A on H is called *dissipative* if  $Re\langle Ax, x \rangle_H \leq 0$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H$ . An operator A on H is called *m*-dissipative if A is dissipative and (I - A) is surjective.

**Proposition 3.2.1.** (Marineli [97]) Let A be m-dissipative on H and h satisfies the hypotheses of Lemma 3.2.1. Then for all  $p \in [2, \infty)$ , there exists a constant  $C_p > 0$  such that

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T]} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} e^{(t-s)A} h(s,z) \tilde{N}(ds,dz) \right\|_H^p$$

$$\leq C_p \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \left[ \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(s,z)\|_H^p \nu(dz) + \left( \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(s,z)\|_H^2 \nu(dz) \right)^{p/2} \right] ds,$$

$$ere \ C_p = \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{p/2}.$$
(3.2.5)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Proposition 3.3 Marineli et al. [97].  $\Box$ 

wh

**Lemma 3.2.2.** (Pazy [109]) Suppose that the assumption (**H1**) holds. Then for any  $0 < \beta \leq 1$ , the following equality holds:

$$S(t)(-A)^{\beta}x = (-A)^{\beta}S(t)x, \quad x \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\beta}),$$
 (3.2.6)

and there exists a positive value  $M_{\beta}$  such that

$$\|(-A)^{\beta}S(t)\| \le M_{\beta}t^{-\beta}e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t > 0.$$
(3.2.7)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 6.13 Pazy [109].  $\Box$ 

## 3.3 Exponential Stability in *p*-th Moment of Mild Solutions

In this section, the exponential stability in p-th moment of mild solutions of equation (3.2.1) will be considered by employing the contraction mapping theorem.

**Theorem 3.3.1.** Suppose that the assumptions (H1)-(H4) hold for some  $\alpha \in (0,1), p > 2$ . Assume further that

$$6^{(p-1)} \bigg[ K_4{}^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^p + M_{1-\alpha}^p K_4{}^p \gamma^{-p\alpha} \big( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \big)^{p-1} \\ + M^p K_1^p \gamma^{-p} + C_p M^p K_2^p \bigg( \frac{p-2}{p-1} \bigg)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} \\ + C_p M^p K_3^p \bigg( \gamma^{-p} + \gamma^{p/2} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \bigg)^{(p-2)/2} \bigg) + M^p \kappa^p \gamma^{-p} \bigg] < 1,$$

$$(3.3.1)$$

where  $\Gamma(\cdot)$  is the standard Gamma function,  $M_{1-\alpha}$  is the corresponding number in Lemma 3.2.2, and  $C_p = \left(\frac{p(p-1)}{2}\right)^{\frac{p}{2}}$ ,  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . Then the mild solution of equation (3.2.1) is exponentially stable in the p-th moment. In other words, there exist some numbers  $M_0(\phi) > 0$  and  $\mu > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E} \| y(t) \|_{H}^{p} \le M_{0}(\phi) e^{-\mu t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$

*Proof.* Firstly, we define a space S as the family of all stochastic process x(t),  $t \in [-r, \infty)$ , such that

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t)\|_{H}^{p} \leq \tilde{M}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{-\eta t}, \quad t \geq 0,$$
(3.3.2)

for some constants  $\tilde{M} > 0$  and  $\gamma > \eta > 0$ , where  $\gamma$  is the constant in condition (**H1**). It can be shown that S, under this norm

$$||x||_{\mathcal{S}} := \sup_{t \in [0,\infty)} \mathbb{E} ||x(t)||_{H}^{p}, \quad x \in \mathcal{S},$$

is a Banach space.

Now, we define a nonlinear operator  $\pi$  on S by  $\pi(x)(t) = \phi(t)$  for  $t \in [-r, 0]$ and for  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\pi(x)(t) = S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, \phi)] - u(t, x(t - r)) - \int_0^t AS(t - s)u(s, x(s - r))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)f(s, x(s - r))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)g(s, x(s - r))dW(s) + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t - s)h(t, x(s - r), z)\tilde{N}(ds, dz) + \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t - t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-)).$$
(3.3.3)

To prove the *p*-th moment stability of mild solutions, it is enough to prove that the operator  $\pi$  has a fixed point in space S. In order to show this result, we are going to use the usual contraction mapping theorem.

We first show that  $\pi$  is a mapping from S into S. Let  $x(t) \in S$ , then from the

definition of  $\pi$ , we have for  $t \ge r$  that

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \|\pi(x)(t)\|_{H}^{p} &\leq 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)]\|_{H}^{p} + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \|u(t,x(t-r))\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(s,x(s-r),z)\tilde{N}(ds,dz) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t-t_{k})I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{H}^{p} := 7^{p-1} \sum_{i=1}^{7} I_{i}(t). \end{split}$$

By the definition of S and assumption (H3) it follows that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, -r)]\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \|S(t)\|^{p} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -r)\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq M^{p} e^{-p\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -r)\|_{H}^{p}.$$
(3.3.5)

Moreover, by taking (3.3.2), assumptions (H2) and (H3) into account, for each  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$I_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$= \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq K_{4}^{p} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \mathbb{E} \| x(t-r) \|_{H}^{p}.$$
(3.3.6)

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies the relation

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t-r)\|_{H}^{p} \leq \tilde{M}e^{\eta r}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{-\eta t}, \qquad t \geq r.$$
(3.3.7)

Substituting (3.3.7) into (3.3.6), we get that

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{4}^{p} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \tilde{M} e^{\eta r} \mathbb{E} \| \phi \|_{D}^{p} e^{-\eta t}, \qquad t \geq r.$$
(3.3.8)

Under assumption (H3), and  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , we have that, for each  $t \geq r$ ,

$$I_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)^{1-\alpha}(-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{1-\alpha}(-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{(1-\alpha)}S(t-s)\| \| (-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s,-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.9)

Thus, in view of Lemma 3.2.2 and Hölder inequality, for each  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$I_{3}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{t} \|M_{1-\alpha}(t-s)^{-(1-\alpha)}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds\right)^{p} \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p}\mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds\right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.10)

On the other hand, by using Lipschitz condition (H3), we have the following inequality for  $t \ge r$ 

$$I_{3}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\frac{p(\alpha-1)}{p-1}} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} K_{4}^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma \left( 1 + \frac{p(\alpha-1)}{p-1} \right) \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(3.3.11)

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies that

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t-r)\|_{H}^{p} \leq \tilde{M}e^{\eta r}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{-\eta t}, \qquad t \geq r.$$
(3.3.12)

Substituting inequality (3.3.12) into (3.3.11), for each  $t \ge r$ , we get that

$$I_{3}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \tilde{M} e^{\eta r} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{-\eta s} ds = M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \cdot \tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta \gamma} e^{-\gamma t} \int_{0}^{t} e^{(\gamma-\eta)s} ds.$$
(3.3.13)

The inequality (3.3.13) turns to be

$$I_{3}(t) = M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta\gamma} e^{-\gamma t} \frac{1}{\gamma-\eta} \left( e^{(\gamma-\eta)t} - 1 \right) \\ \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta\gamma} e^{-\gamma t} \frac{1}{\gamma-\eta} e^{\gamma t} e^{-\eta t} \\ = M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \frac{\tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta\gamma}}{\gamma-\eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(3.3.14)

Now employing assumption (H1), similarly we have that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{4}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s, x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\| \cdot \|f(s, x(s-r))\|ds \right)^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} Me^{-\gamma(t-s)}K_{1}\|x(s-r)\|_{H}ds \right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.15)

On the other hand, by using Lipschitz condition (H2) and Hölder inequality, for each  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{4}(t) \leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  
$$\leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  
$$\leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \frac{\tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(3.3.16)

On the other hand, by taking (H1) into account, we have for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{5}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( \|S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \left( \|g(s,x(s-r))\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$

$$\leq M^{p}C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|g(s,x(s-r))\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$
(3.3.17)

Under the Lipschitz condition (H2), Lemma 2.2.1 and Hölder inequality, for

 $t \ge r$ , the inequality (3.3.17) turns to be

$$I_{5}(t) \leq C_{p}M^{p}K_{2}^{p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} \left(e^{-2\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E}\|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p}\right)^{2/p} ds\right)^{p/2}$$

$$\leq C_{p}M^{p}K_{2}^{p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} e^{-\frac{2(p-1)}{p-2}\gamma(t-s)} ds\right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E}\|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$

$$\leq C_{p}M^{p}K_{2}^{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E}\|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$

$$\leq C_{p}M^{p}K_{2}^{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \frac{\tilde{M}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{\eta r}}{\gamma-\eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(3.3.18)

Further, taking into account Lemma 3.2.1, for  $t \ge r$ , we obtain that

$$I_{6}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\tilde{N}(ds, dz) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds \\ + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \right)^{p/2} \right].$$
(3.3.19)

Under the assumption (H1) and Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , one can have

$$I_{6}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{p} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \right)^{p/2} \right]$$

$$\leq M^{p}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \right)^{p/2} \right].$$
(3.3.20)

By using Lipschitz condition (H2), for  $t \ge r$ , we further have that,

$$\begin{split} I_{6}(t) &\leq M^{p}C_{p} \left[ K_{3}^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|^{p} ds \\ &+ K_{3}^{p} \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|^{p} ds \right] \\ &\leq M^{p}C_{p}K_{3}^{p} \left( \gamma^{(1-p)} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|^{p} ds \\ &\leq M^{p}C_{p}K_{3}^{p} \left( \gamma^{-p} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \right) \frac{\tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_{D}^{p} e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}. \end{split}$$
(3.3.21)

Now, we estimate the impulsive term, from assumption (H1), we get for  $t \ge r$  that,

$$I_{7}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k}) I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} M e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})} q_{k} \| x(t_{k}^{-}) \|_{H} \right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.22)

On the other hand, by employing assumption (H4) for each  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{7}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}\left(\kappa \int_{0}^{t} Me^{-\gamma(t-s)} \|x(s)\|_{H} ds\right)^{p}$$
  
$$\leq M^{p} \kappa^{p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds\right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds \qquad (3.3.23)$$
  
$$\leq M^{p} \kappa^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies that for  $s \ge 0$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} \leq \tilde{M}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{-\eta s}.$$
(3.3.24)

Substituting (3.3.24) into (3.3.23), we get that for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_7(t) \le M^p \kappa^p \gamma^{(1-p)} \frac{\tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|_D^p e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(3.3.25)

Recalling inequality (3.3.4), from inequalities (3.3.5) to (3.3.25), one can see that there exists numbers  $M_1 > 0$  and  $\eta_1 > 0$  such that,

$$\mathbb{E}\|(\pi x)(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le M_{1}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|_{D}^{p}e^{-\eta_{1}t}.$$
(3.3.26)

Thus, we conclude that  $\pi(\mathcal{S}) \subset \mathcal{S}$ .

Next, we show the mapping  $\pi$  is contractive. For any  $x, y \in \mathcal{S}$ , we have,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \| (\pi x)(t) - (\pi y)(t) \|_{H}^{p} \\ &\leq 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t-r)) - u(t, y(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s) (u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r))) ds \|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) (f(s, x(s-r)) - f(s, y(s-r))) ds \|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) (g(s, x(s-r)) - g(s, y(s-r))) dWs \|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s) (h(s, x(s-r), z) - h(s, y(s-r), z)) \tilde{N}(ds, dz) \|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 6^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t-t_{k}) (I_{k}) (x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \|_{H}^{p} \\ &:= 6^{p-1} \sum_{i=1}^{6} J_{i}(t). \end{split}$$

$$(3.3.27)$$

Noting that  $x(s) = y(s) = \phi(s)$  for  $s \in [-r, 0]$ , then from assumption (H3), we have

$$J_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t-r)) - u(t, y(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq K_{4}^{p} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \mathbb{E} \| x(t-r) - y(t-r) \|_{H}^{p}.$$
(3.3.28)

By using Lemma 3.2.2 and assumption (H4), for  $t \ge r$ , one can be

$$J_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)S(t-s) \left( u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r)) \right) ds \right\|_{H}^{p}$$
  

$$= \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)^{1-\alpha} (-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s) \left( u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r)) \right) ds \right\|_{H}^{p}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{1-\alpha}S(t-s) \| \| (-A)^{\alpha}u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r)) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} M_{1-\alpha}(t-s)^{-(1-\alpha)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \cdot \left\| (-A)^{\alpha} \left( u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r)) \right) \right\|_{H} ds \right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.29)

Under assumption (H3) and by using Hölder's inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , inequality (3.3.29) turns out to be

$$J_{2}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{p/(p-1)(\alpha-1)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| u(s, x(s-r)) - u(s, y(s-r)) \|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(3.3.30)

By the definition of Gamma function  $\Gamma(x) = \int_0^\infty x^{t-1} e^{-x} dx$ , for  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$J_{2}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1))) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds \\ \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1))) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds \\ = M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1))) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \\ \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1))) \right)^{p-1} \\ \cdot \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(3.3.31)

By employing assumption (**H1**), for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$J_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) \left( f(s, x(s-r)) - f(s, y(s-r)) \right) ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| S(t-s) \| \| f(s, x(s-r)) - f(s, y(s-r)) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p} \quad (3.3.32) \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} M e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \| f(s, x(s-r)) - f(s, y(s-r)) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p}.$$

On the other hand, using the Lipschitz condition (H2) and Hölder's inequality,

for  $t \geq r$ , we get

$$J_{3}(t) \leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  

$$= M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{-p} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|_{H}^{p}.$$
(3.3.33)

By taking Lemma 2.2.1 and condition (H2) into account, for t > r, we have that

$$J_{4}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) \left( g(s, x(s-r)) - g(s, y(s-r)) \right) dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( \| S(t-s) \left( g(s, x(s-r)) - g(s, y(s-r)) \right) \|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| S(t-s) \|^{2} \left( \| g(s, x(s-r)) - g(s, y(s-r)) \|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$
(3.3.34)

Under condition (H1), for t > r, we get that

$$J_{4}(t) \leq M^{p}C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| g(s, x(s-r)) - g(s, y(s-r)) \|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2} \\ \leq C_{p}M^{p}K_{2}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-r) - y(s-r) \|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$

$$(3.3.35)$$

Now employing Hölder inequality, we have that

$$\begin{aligned} J_4(t) &\leq C_p M^p K_2^p \bigg( \int_0^t e^{-\frac{2(p-1)}{p-2}\gamma(t-s)} ds \bigg)^{p-1} \\ &\quad \cdot \int_0^t e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-r) - y(s-r) \|_H^p ds \\ &= C_p M^p K_2^p \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \bigg)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-r) - y(s-r) \|_H^p \int_0^t e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \\ &\leq C_p M^p K_2^p \bigg( \frac{p-2}{p-1} \bigg)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-r) - y(s-r) \|_H^p. \end{aligned}$$

Further, by employing the Lemma 3.2.1, for  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$J_{5}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)(h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z))\tilde{N}(ds,dz) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)(h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z))\|^{p}\nu(dz)ds \\ + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)(h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z))\|^{2}\nu(dz)ds \right)^{p/2} \right].$$
(3.3.37)

Thus, under the assumption (H1) and using Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$J_{5}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{p} \|h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds \right. \\ \left. + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \|h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \right)^{p/2} \right] \\ \leq M^{p} C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds \right. \\ \left. + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z) - h(s,y(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \right)^{p/2} \right].$$

$$(3.3.38)$$

On the other hand, by using the Lipschitz condition (H2), for  $t \ge r$ , we also have

$$J_{5}(t) \leq M^{p}C_{p} \bigg[ K_{3}^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} ds + K_{3}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \bigg)^{(p-2)/2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} ds \bigg] \leq M^{p}C_{p} \bigg[ K_{3}^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} ds + K_{3}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \bigg)^{(p-2)/2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} ds \bigg].$$
(3.3.39)

By combining the coefficient, for  $t \ge r$ , inequality (3.3.39) turns to be

$$J_{5}(t) = M^{p}C_{p}K_{3}^{p}\left(\gamma^{(1-p)} + \left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{(p-2)/2}\right)$$
  

$$\cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \le s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} ds$$
  

$$= M^{p}C_{p}K_{3}^{p}\left(\gamma^{(1-p)} + \left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{(p-2)/2}\right)$$
  

$$\cdot \sup_{-r \le s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{p}C_{p}K_{3}^{p}\left(\gamma^{-p} + \left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{(p-2)/2}\right) \sup_{-r \le s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r) - y(s-r)\|^{p}.$$
  
(3.3.40)

Now, from the assumption (H1) and (H4), for  $t \ge r$ , we have

$$J_{6}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k}) I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} M e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})} q_{k} \| (x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \|_{H} \right)^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( M \kappa \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t - s)} \| x(s) - y(s) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p}.$$
(3.3.41)

By using Hölder inequality and inequality (3.3.2) for each  $t \ge 0$ , we get

$$J_{6}(t) \leq M^{p} \kappa^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{p} \kappa^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  

$$= M^{p} \kappa^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{H}^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{p} \kappa^{p} \gamma^{(-p)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
  
(3.3.42)

Now we are in a position to show that  $\pi$  is a contraction mapping.

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\pi x) - (\pi y)\|_{\mathcal{S}}^{p} \\ &\leq 6^{(p-1)} \bigg[ K_{4}^{\ p} \|(-A)^{-\alpha}\|^{p} + M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{\ p} \gamma^{-p\alpha} \big( \Gamma(1 + p(\alpha - 1)/(p - 1))) \big)^{p-1} \\ &+ M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{-p} + M^{p} C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{(p-1)} \bigg)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} \\ &+ M^{p} C_{p} K_{3}^{p} \bigg( \gamma^{-p} + \gamma^{p/2} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \bigg)^{(p-2)/2} \bigg) + M^{p} \kappa^{p} \gamma^{(-p)} \bigg] \|x - y\|_{\mathcal{S}}^{p}, \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.3.43)$$

where  $C_p = \left(\frac{p(p-1)}{2}\right)^{\frac{p}{2}}$ , for p > 2, is a constant. Therefore,  $\pi$  is a contraction mapping and hence there exists a unique fixed point  $x(\cdot)$  in S which is the mild solution of the equation (3.2.1) with x(0) = 0 and  $E ||x(t)||_H^p \to 0$ , as  $t \to \infty$ . This completes the proof.

#### 3.4 Illustrative Example

Let us consider the following neutral stochastic impulsive partial functional differential equation with delays and Poisson jumps of the form:

$$\begin{cases} d\left[x(t) + \alpha_0 \left(-\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}\right)^{-\alpha} x(t-r)\right] = \left[\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} x(t) + \alpha_1 x(t-r)\right] dt + \alpha_2 x(t-r) d\beta(t) \\ + \int_{\mathcal{O}} \alpha_3 z x(t-r) \tilde{N}(dz, dt), \quad t \ge 0, \ t \ne t_k; \end{cases}$$
$$\Delta x(t_k) = x(t_k^+) - x(t_k^-) = \alpha_4 x(t_k^-), \quad t = t_k, k = 1, 2, \dots, m$$
$$x_0(s) = \phi(s) \in D([-r, 0]; H), \end{cases}$$
$$(3.4.1)$$

where  $\alpha_i > 0$ , i = 0, 1, 2, 3, 4,  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ ,  $\beta(t)$  denotes the one-dimensional Brownian motion and  $\mathcal{O} = \{z \in \mathbb{R}, 0 < |z| \le c, \ c > 0\}$ 

We rewrite equation (3.4.1) into the abstract form of (3.2.1). Let H =

 $L^2(0,\pi).$  We shall define  $A:H\longrightarrow H$  by  $A=\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}$  with domain

$$\mathcal{D}(A) = \{ x \in H : x, x' \text{ are absolutely continous, } x'' \in H \text{ and } x(0) = x(\pi) = 0 \},$$
(3.4.2)

then

$$Ax = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} -n^2 \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n, \quad x \in \mathcal{D}(A),$$
(3.4.3)

where  $e_n(\xi) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{n}} \sin n\xi$ , n = 1, 2, ... is the set of eigenvector of -A. It is well known that A is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup  $S(t), t \ge 0$ , in H and

$$S(t)x = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} e^{-n^2 t} \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n, \quad x \in H.$$

Moreover,  $||S(t)|| \le Me^{-\gamma t}, t \ge 0.$ 

For  $t \geq r$ , let

$$u(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_0 (-A)^{-\alpha} x(t-r), \quad f(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_1 x(t-r),$$
  

$$g(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_2 x(t-r), \quad h(t, x(t-r), y) = \alpha_3 y x(t-r), \quad (3.4.4)$$
  

$$x(t_k) = \alpha_4 x(t_k^-).$$

It is obvious that all the assumptions (H1)-(H6) are satisfied with

$$M = 1, \ \gamma = 1, \ K_1 = \alpha_1, \ K_2 = \alpha_2, \ K_3 = \alpha_3 \int_{\mathcal{O}} z^2 \nu(dz),$$
$$K_4 = \alpha_0 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|, \ \kappa = \alpha_4.$$

Thus, by Theorem 3.3.1, for  $t \in [-r, 0]$ , if

$$\mathbb{E}\|y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le M_{0}(\phi)e^{-\mu t},$$

where  $M_0(\phi) > 0, 1 > \mu > 0$  are some constants. If p > 2, then

$$\begin{bmatrix} \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2p} + M_{1-\alpha}^p \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^p \left( \Gamma(1 + p(\alpha - 1)/(p - 1))) \right)^{p-1} \\ + \alpha_1^p + \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^p \alpha_2^p \left( \frac{p-2}{(p-1)} \right)^{p/2-1} 2^{1-p/2} \\ + \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^p \alpha_3^p \left( 1 + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \right) + \alpha_3^p \right] < \frac{1}{6^{(p-1)}},$$

$$(3.4.5)$$

so the mild solution of equation (3.4.1) is exponentially stable in *p*-th moment.

## Chapter 4

# Attracting Set of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic Delay Partial Differential Equations with Poisson Jumps

### 4.1 Introduction

A stochastic dynamical system can be frequently described by some stochastic differential equations. The equation of a given system specifies its behaviour over any given short period of time. To determine the system's behaviour for a long period, we often study the integration of the equations. When we investigate real world systems, we are interested in settling the system into its typical behaviour. The subset of the phase space of the dynamical system corresponding to the typical behaviour is the attractor, also known as the attracting set. In the mathematical field of dynamical systems, an attractor is a set of numerical values toward which a system tends to evolve, for a wide variety of starting conditions of the system. System values that get close enough to the attractor values remain close even if slightly disturbed. The attracting set of a stochastic dynamical system has been extensively studied over the past several years. Although, some results have been given in finite dimensional space valued systems in Li and Xu [69], Liao, Luo and Zeng [72], Xu [121] and among others . However, not many investigations of attracting set of stochastic systems in infinite dimensional spaces. Chen [30] has studied the exponential stability for stochastic partial differential equations with delays by establishing an impulsive-integral inequality in the following form

$$\begin{cases} dx(t) = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t - r(s)))]dt + g(t, x(t - r(s)))dW(t), & t \ge 0, \quad t \ne t_k, \\ \Delta x(t_k) = x(t_k^+) - x(t_k^-) = I_k(x(t_k^-)), & t = t_k, \quad k = 1, 2, \dots, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t), & t \in [-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.1.1)$$

Recently, Long and his co-authors [85] studied a class of stochastic neural partial differential equations with impulsive. The impulsive effects also have been considered in this chapter. Motivated by the above discussions and based on the result in Chen [30] and Long [85]. We firstly recall an impulsive-integral inequality to deal with impulsive effects. Next, by employing the impulsive-integral inequality, we shall study the existence, uniqueness and stability of mild solutions of neutral stochastic impulsive partial differential equations with delay and jumps.

### 4.2 Problem Formulation and Assumptions

Let  $P(I, H) = \{\psi : I \to H \text{ is continuous for all but at accountable number of points } t \in I \text{ and at these points } t \in I, \ \psi(t^+) \text{ and } \psi(t^-) \text{ exist, } \psi(t^+) = \psi(t)\},$ where  $I \subset H$  is a bounded interval,  $\psi(t^+)$  and  $\psi(t^-)$  denote the right-hand and left-hand limits of the function  $\psi(t)$ , respectively.

Let  $D := D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r,0],H)$  denotes the space of all bounded  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable

càdlàg functions from [-r, 0] into H, equipped with the supremum norm

$$\|\phi\|_D = \sup_{t \in [-r,0]} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(t)\|_H < \infty.$$

Let  $P := P^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], H)$  denotes the family of all bounded  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable, P([-r, 0], H)-valued random variables  $\phi$ , equipped with the supremum norm

$$\|\phi\|_{L^p}^p = \sup_{\theta \in [-r,0]} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(\theta)\|_H^p < \infty, \quad \text{ for } p > 0.$$

We consider a class of neutral stochastic partial differential delay equation with impulsive and Poisson jumps in following form:

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + u(t, x(t-r))] = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t-r))]dt + g(t, x(t-r))dW(t) \\ + \int_{\mathcal{O}} h(t, x(t-r), z)\tilde{N}(dt, dz), \quad t \ge 0, \quad t \ne t_k, \\ \Delta x(t_k) = x(t_k^+) - x(t_k^-) = I_k(x(t_k^-)), \quad t = t_k, \quad k = 1, 2, \dots, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t) \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0]; H). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.2.1)$$

where  $A: \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H \to H$  is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup of linear operator  $(S(t))_{t\geq 0}$  on a Hilbert space H. Here  $u, f: [0, +\infty) \times H \to H$  $H, g: [0, +\infty) \times H \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H), h: [0, +\infty) \times H \times U \to H$  are measurable functions and  $I_k: H \to H$  is measurable and  $0 < t_1 < \ldots < t_k < \ldots$ ,  $\lim_{k\to\infty} t_k = \infty$ ,  $x(t_k^+)$  and  $x(t_k^-)$  represent the right and left limits of x(t) at  $t = t_k, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ , respectively. The mapping  $I_k$  represents the size of the jump at  $t_k, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ .

**Definition 4.2.1.** A stochastic process  $\{x(t), t \in [0, T]\}, 0 \leq T$ , is called a mild solution of the equation (4.2.1) if:

(i) x(t) is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t$ , for each  $t \ge 0$ , and

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^T \|x(t,\omega)\|_H^p dt < \infty\right\} = 1, \quad T \ge 0;$$

(ii)  $x(t) \in H$  has càdlàg path on  $t \in [0, T]$  almost surely.

(iii) For each  $t \in [0, T]$ , x(t) satisfies the following integral equation,

$$\begin{aligned} x(t) &= S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)] - u(t, x(t-r)) \\ &- \int_0^t AS(t-s)u(s, x(s-r))ds \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t-s)f(s, x(s-r))dW(s) \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t-s)g(s, x(s-r))dW(s) \\ &+ \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(t, x(s-r), z)\tilde{N}(ds, dz) \\ &+ \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t-t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-)), \\ x(0) &= \phi \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], H). \end{aligned}$$
(4.2.2)

We shall introduce two classes of notations: one is the definition of the attracting set and other is the definition of exponentially stable in p-th moment.

**Definition 4.2.2.** A set  $\mathcal{A} \subset H$  is called an attracting set of equation (4.2.1), if for any initial value  $\phi \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], H)$ , the solution  $x(t, \phi)$  converges to the attracting set  $\mathcal{A}$  as t is large enough. That is,

$$d(x(t,\phi),\mathcal{A}) \to 0$$
, as  $t \to +\infty$ ,

where

$$d(x, \mathcal{A}) = \inf_{y \in \mathcal{A}} \mathbb{E} \big( \|x(t, \phi) - y\|_{H}^{p} \big).$$

**Definition 4.2.3.** For any  $p \ge 2$ , the mild solution of equation (4.2.1) is said to be exponentially stable in *p*-th moment if there exists a pair of positive constants  $\gamma > 0$  and  $M_0 > 1$  such that for any solution  $x(t, \phi)$  with the initial condition  $\phi \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], H),$ 

$$\mathbb{E}(\|x(t,\phi)\|_{H}^{p}) \le M_{0}(\|\phi\|_{D}^{p})e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(4.2.3)

In particular, when p = 2, the equation (4.2.3) is said to be exponentially stable in mean square.

In order to obtain the main result, for system (4.2.1), we impose the following assumptions:

(H1) A is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup of bounded linear operator  $\{S(t) \ t \ge 0\}$  in H such that the following inequality holds

$$||S(t)|| \le M e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$

for some constants M > 0 and  $\gamma > 0$ .

(H2) The coefficients f, g, h satisfy Lipschitz conditions, i.e. there exist some positive constants p > 2,  $K_1 > 0$ ,  $K_2 > 0$ ,  $K_3 > 0$  such that for any  $x, y \in H$  and  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\|f(t,x) - f(t,y)\|_{H} \le K_{1} \|x - y\|_{H}, \quad \|f(t,0)\| \le b_{f},$$
$$\|g(t,x) - g(t,y)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}} \le K_{2} \|x - y\|_{H}, \quad \|g(t,0)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}} \le b_{g},$$
$$\int_{\mathcal{O}} \|h(t,x,z) - h(t,y,z)\|_{H}^{p} \nu(dz) \le K_{3}^{p} \|x - y\|_{H}^{p}, \quad \|h(t,0,z)\| \le b_{h},$$

where  $b_f > 0$ ,  $b_g > 0$  and  $b_h > 0$  are some constants.

(H3) There exist a positive series  $\{q_k\}$  for each  $k \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , such that  $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} q_k = \kappa < \infty$  and

$$||I_k(x) - I_k(y)|| \le q_k ||x - y||, \quad x, y \in H,$$

and  $I_k(0) = 0, \ k = 1, 2, \dots$ 

(H4) There exist some constants  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$  and  $K_4 > 0$  such that for any  $x \in H$ ,  $t \ge 0, u(t, x) \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$  and

$$\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(t,x) - (-A)^{\alpha}u(t,y)\|_{H} \le K_{4}\|x-y\|_{H}, \quad x,y \in H,$$
with u(t,0) = 0 for  $t \ge 0$ .

### 4.3 Impulsive-integral Inequality

In this section, in order to get an attracting set and exponential stability in pth moment for mild solutions of system (4.2.1). We shall recall the following impulsive-integral inequality [85] to overcome the difficulty when the impulsive effects are presented.

**Lemma 4.3.1.** [85] Suppose  $y : [-r, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$  is a measurable function satisfying the following impulsive-integral inequality:

$$y(t) \leq \begin{cases} \|\psi\|_{r} e^{-\mu(t-t_{0})} + a_{1} \|y_{t}\|_{r} + a_{2} \int_{t_{0}}^{t} e^{-\mu(t-s)} \|y_{s}\|_{r} ds \\ + \sum_{t_{k} \in (0,t)} c_{k} e^{-\mu(t-t_{k})} y(t_{k}^{-}) + J, \quad t \geq t_{0}, \\ \psi(t), \quad t \in [t_{0} - r, t_{0}], \end{cases}$$
(4.3.1)

where  $\psi(t) \in P([t_0 - r, t_0], \mathbb{R}^+)$  and some nonnegative constants  $a_1, a_2, c_k, (k = 1, 2, \ldots), \mu$  and J satisfying,

$$\sigma \triangleq a_1 + \frac{a_2}{\mu} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} c_k < 1.$$
(4.3.2)

Then there exist some positive constants  $\lambda \in (0, \mu)$  and  $K \leq N$  such that

$$y(t) \le Ne^{-\lambda(t-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma}, \quad t \ge t_0,$$
(4.3.3)

where  $\lambda$  and N satisfy that

$$\sigma_{\lambda} \triangleq a_1 e^{\lambda r} + \frac{a_2 e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} c_k < 1 \quad and \quad N \ge \frac{K}{1 - \sigma_{\lambda}}, \tag{4.3.4}$$

or  $a_2 \neq 0$  and

$$\sigma_{\lambda} \le 1 \quad and \quad N \ge \frac{(\mu - \lambda) \left[ K - \frac{a_2 J}{\mu(1 - \sigma)} \right]}{a_2 e^{\lambda r}}.$$

$$(4.3.5)$$

*Proof.* From (4.3.2) to (4.3.5), for any  $\hat{N} > N$ , we shall prove that,

$$y(t) \le \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(t-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} \equiv v(t), \quad t \ge t_0.$$
 (4.3.6)

Now we prove the above inequality (4.3.6) by contradiction. If the inequality (4.3.16) is not true, from our condition  $N \ge K \ge \|\psi\|_r$ , there must exist a  $\hat{t} > t_0$  such that

$$y(\hat{t}) \le v(\hat{t}), \quad y(t) \ge v(t), \quad \forall t \in [t_0 - r, \hat{t}).$$
 (4.3.7)

From inequality (4.3.1), we obtain the following inequality,

(1) For  $y(\hat{t}) < \|y_{\hat{t}}\|_r := \sup_{-r \le t \le 0} \|y(\hat{t} + t)\|$ , by using (4.3.2), (4.3.1), (4.3.3), (4.3.4) and (4.3.5), we have that,

$$y(\hat{t}) \leq Ke^{-\mu(t-t_{0})} + a_{1} \left[ \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_{0})}e^{\lambda r} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} \right] \\ + a_{2} \int_{t_{0}}^{\hat{t}} e^{-\mu(t-s)} \left[ \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(s-t_{0})}e^{\lambda r} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} \right] ds \\ + \sum_{t \in (t_{0},\hat{t})} c_{k}e^{-\mu(\hat{t}-t_{k})} \left[ \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(t_{k}-t_{0})} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} \right] + J \\ \leq \left( K - \frac{a_{2}J}{\mu(1-\sigma)} - \frac{a_{2}e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} \hat{N} \right) e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_{0})} \\ + \left( a_{1}e^{\lambda r} + \frac{a_{2}e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} c_{k} \right) \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_{0})} \\ + \left( a_{1} + \frac{a_{2}}{\mu} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} c_{k} \right) \frac{J}{1-\sigma} + J.$$

$$(4.3.8)$$

Under the condition (4.3.4), by substituting  $\sigma_{\lambda}$  and  $\sigma$  into the inequality (4.3.8), we have that,

$$y(\hat{t}) < \left(K - \frac{a_2 J}{\mu(1-\sigma)} - \frac{a_2 e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} \hat{N}\right) e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \sigma_\lambda \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \frac{\sigma J}{1-\sigma} + J$$

$$\leq K e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \sigma_\lambda \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \frac{\sigma J}{1-\sigma} + \frac{J-J\sigma}{1-\sigma}$$

$$\leq K e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \sigma_\lambda \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma}.$$

$$(4.3.9)$$

Supposing that the condition (4.3.5) is satisfied. Similarly, we obtain that

$$y(\hat{t}) < \left(\frac{a_2 e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} N - \frac{a_2 e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} \hat{N}\right) e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + \sigma_\lambda \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + \frac{\sigma J}{1 - \sigma} + J$$

$$\leq \sigma_\lambda \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + \frac{J}{1 - \sigma}.$$
(4.3.10)

Thus, under the conditions (4.3.4) and (4.3.5), one can have,

$$y(\hat{t}) \le \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} = v(\hat{t}),$$
(4.3.11)

which contradicts with assumption (4.3.7).

(2) For  $y(\hat{t}) = ||y_{\hat{t}}||_r$ , by using (4.3.2), (4.3.1), (4.3.3), (4.3.4) and (4.3.5), we have that,

$$y(\hat{t}) \leq Ke^{-\mu(t-t_{0})} + a_{1}y(\hat{t}) + a_{2}\int_{t_{0}}^{\hat{t}} e^{-\mu(t-s)} \left[\hat{N}e^{-\lambda(s-t_{0})}e^{\lambda r} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma}\right] ds + \sum_{t_{k}\in(t_{0},\hat{t})} c_{k}e^{-\mu(\hat{t}-t_{k})} \left[\hat{N}e^{-\lambda(t_{k}-t_{0})} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma}\right] + J \leq a_{1}y(\hat{t}) + \left(K - \frac{a_{2}J}{\mu(1-\sigma)} - \frac{a_{2}e^{\lambda r}}{\mu-\lambda}\hat{N}\right)e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_{0})} + \left(\frac{a_{2}e^{\lambda r}}{\mu-\lambda} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty}c_{k}\right)\hat{N}e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_{0})} + \left(\frac{a_{2}}{\mu} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty}c_{k}\right)\frac{J}{1-\sigma} + J$$

$$(4.3.12)$$

Under condition (4.3.4), by substituting  $\sigma_{\lambda}$  and  $\sigma$  into the inequality (4.3.8), we have that,

$$y(\hat{t}) < a_1 y(\hat{t}) + K e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + (\sigma_\lambda - a_1 e^{\lambda r}) \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + (\sigma - a_1) \frac{J}{1 - \sigma} + J$$
  
$$\leq a_1 y(\hat{t}) + \left( K + (\sigma_\lambda - a_1 e^{\lambda r}) \right) \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + (\sigma - a_1) \frac{J}{1 - \sigma} + J.$$
  
(4.3.13)

Next, supposing that condition (4.3.5) is satisfied. Similarly, we have

$$y(\hat{t}) < a_1 y(\hat{t}) + \left(1 - a_1 e^{\lambda r}\right) \hat{N} e^{-\lambda(\hat{t} - t_0)} + (\sigma - a_1) \frac{J}{1 - \sigma} + J.$$
(4.3.14)

Since under condition (4.3.4), we have that  $K < (1 - \sigma_{\lambda})\hat{N}$ . And for any  $\lambda > 0$ ,

we have that  $1 - a_1 \ge 1 - a_1 e^{\lambda r}$ , then inequality (4.3.12) implies that

$$y(\hat{t}) \le \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(\hat{t}-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} = v(\hat{t}), \quad \hat{t} \ge t_0,$$
(4.3.15)

which contradicts with inequality (4.3.7). Therefore, the following inequality

$$y(t) \le \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(t-t_0)} + \frac{J}{1-\sigma} \equiv v(\hat{t}), \quad t \ge t_0,$$
(4.3.16)

is true. Letting  $\hat{N} \to N$ , we complete the proof to get inequality (4.3.3).

### 4.4 Attracting Set of the System

**Theorem 4.4.1.** Assume that (H1) - (H4) hold and the following inequality

$$\hat{\sigma} \triangleq 7^{p-1} K_4^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^p + 7^{p-1} M^p \kappa^p \gamma^{(-p)} + 7^{p-1} \gamma^{-1} (C_1 + C_3 + C_5) + 7^{p-1} M_{1-\alpha}^p K_4^p \gamma^{-p\alpha} \big( \Gamma (1 + p(\alpha - 1)/(p - 1)) \big)^{p-1} < 1,$$
(4.4.1)

holds for  $\alpha \in (0,1]$  and p > 2, then the attracting set of system (4.2.1) is

$$S = \left\{ x \in H : \|x\| \le \sqrt[p]{(1 - \hat{\sigma})^{-1} \hat{J}} \right\},$$
(4.4.2)

where  $\hat{J} \triangleq 7^{p-1}(C_2 + C_4 + C_6), \ C_p = (\frac{p(p-1)}{2})^{\frac{p}{2}} and when \ b_f > 0, \ b_g > 0, \ b_h > 0,$ 

$$C_{1} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p}, \ C_{4} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} b_{g}^{p},$$

$$C_{2} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} \gamma^{-p} b_{f}^{p}, \ C_{3} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{2}^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2},$$

$$C_{5} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{3}^{p} C_{p} \left(\gamma^{(1-p)} + \left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{(p-2)/2}\right),$$

$$C_{6} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left(\gamma^{(1-p)} + \left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{(p-2)/2}\right) \gamma^{-1} b_{h}^{p}.$$
(4.4.3)

*Proof.* From the definition (4.2.1), we have the following inequality,

$$\begin{split} \|\pi(x)(t)\|_{H}^{p} &\leq 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)]\|_{H}^{p} + 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \|u(t,x(t-r))\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(s,x(s-r),z)\tilde{N}(ds,dz) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t-t_{k})I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{H}^{p} := 7^{p-1} \sum_{i=1}^{7} I_{i}(t). \end{split}$$

By assumption (**H3**) it follows that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

 $\mathbb{E}$ 

$$I_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, -r)]\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \|S(t)\|^{p} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -r)\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq M^{p} e^{-p\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -r)\|_{H}^{p}.$$
(4.4.5)

Moreover, under assumption (H3), for each  $t \ge r$ , we have

$$I_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$= \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t-r)) \|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq K_{4}^{p} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(t-r) \|_{H}^{p}.$$
(4.4.6)

Under assumption (H3), and  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , we have that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)^{1-\alpha}(-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{1-\alpha}(-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s)u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{(1-\alpha)}S(t-s)\| \| (-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s,-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p}.$$
(4.4.7)

On the other hand, by using Lemma (2.1.4), we get that, for each  $t \ge r$ 

$$I_{3}(t) \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \|M_{1-\alpha}(t-s)^{-(1-\alpha)}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p} \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}ds \right)^{p}.$$
(4.4.8)

Moreover, by employing Hölder inequality, for each  $t \ge r$ , inequality (4.4.8) turns to be

$$I_{3}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{p/(p-1)(\alpha-1)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} K_{4}^{p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  
$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
  
(4.4.9)

Now employing assumption (**H2**) and Hölder inequality, we similarly have that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{4}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s,x(s-r))ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\| \cdot \|f(s,x(s-r))\|ds \right)^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} Me^{-\gamma(t-s)}(K_{1}\|x(s-r)\|_{H} + \|f(s,0)\|)ds \right)^{p}.$$
(4.4.10)

Since  $||f(t,0)|| \leq b_f$  by the condition (**H2**), for  $b_f > 0$  and  $t \geq r$ , inequality (4.4.10) implies that

$$I_{4}(t) \leq 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + 2^{p-1} M^{p} \gamma^{-p} b_{f}^{p}$$

$$\leq C_{1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + C_{2},$$
(4.4.11)

where

$$C_1 = 2^{(p-1)} M^p K_1^p \gamma^{1-p}, \quad C_2 = 2^{p-1} M^p \gamma^{-p} b_f^p.$$
(4.4.12)

On the other hand, by taking into account (H1), Lemma (2.2.1), for  $t \ge r$ , we

have that

$$I_{5}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq C_{p} \left( \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \left( \|S(t-s)g(s,x(s-r))\|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2} \\ \leq C_{p} \left( \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \left( \|g(s,x(s-r))\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$

$$(4.4.13)$$

Moreover, by the definition of stability and Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{5}(t) \leq C_{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( M^{p} e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| g(s, x(s-r)) \|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$
  
$$\leq C_{p} M^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| g(s, x(s-r)) \|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$
  
$$\leq C_{p} M^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\frac{2(p-1)}{p-2}\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| g(s, x(s-r)) \|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} ds.$$
  
(4.4.14)

Since  $||g(t,0)|| \le b_g$  by the condition (**H2**), for  $b_g > 0$  and  $t \ge r$ , then inequality (4.4.14) implies that

$$I_{5}(t) \leq 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{2}^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} b_{g}^{p}$$

$$\leq C_{3} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + C_{4},$$
(4.4.15)

where

$$C_{3} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{2}^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2},$$

$$C_{4} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right)^{p/2-1} (2\gamma)^{1-p/2} \gamma^{-1} b_{g}^{p}.$$
(4.4.16)

By employing Lemma (3.2.1), for  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{6}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\tilde{N}(ds, dz) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\|^{p}\nu(dz)ds \\ + \left( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)h(s, x(s-r), z)\|^{2}\nu(dz)ds \right)^{p/2} \right].$$
(4.4.17)

Further, by Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$I_{6}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}C_{p} \bigg[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{p} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds \\ + \bigg( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \bigg)^{p/2} \bigg] \\ \leq C_{p} \bigg[ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} M^{p} e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{p} \nu(dz) ds \\ + \bigg( \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{O}} M^{p} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|h(s,x(s-r),z)\|^{2} \nu(dz) ds \bigg)^{p/2} \bigg].$$

$$(4.4.18)$$

By using assumption (H2) and  $||h(t, 0, z)|| \le b_h$ , for  $b_h > 0$  and  $t \ge r$ , we have

$$I_{6}(t) \leq 2^{p-1} M^{p} K_{3}^{p} C_{p} \left( \gamma^{(1-p)} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{\frac{p-2}{2}} \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|^{p} ds + 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left( \gamma^{(1-p)} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{\frac{p-2}{2}} \right) \gamma^{-1} b_{h}^{p} \leq C_{5} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + C_{6},$$

$$(4.4.19)$$

where

$$C_{5} = 2^{(p-1)} M^{p} K_{3}^{p} C_{p} \left( \gamma^{(1-p)} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \right),$$

$$C_{6} = 2^{p-1} M^{p} C_{p} \left( \gamma^{(1-p)} + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma} \right)^{(p-2)/2} \right) \gamma^{-1} b_{h}^{p}.$$
(4.4.20)

Now, we estimate the impulsive term, for each  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{7}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k}) I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})} q_{k} \| x(t_{k}^{-}) \|_{H} \right)^{p}.$$
(4.4.21)

Thus, by using condition (**H2**) and Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$I_{7}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}\left(\kappa \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \|x(s)\|_{H} ds\right)^{p}$$
  
$$\leq \kappa^{p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds\right)^{p-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds \qquad (4.4.22)$$
  
$$\leq \kappa^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$

Finally, by substituting (4.4.5)-(4.4.22) into (4.4.4), we have that,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \|x(t)\|^{p} &\leq 7^{p-1} \tilde{M} \|\phi\|^{p} e^{-\gamma t} + 7^{p-1} K_{4}^{p} \|(-A)^{-\alpha}\|^{p} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(t-r)\|_{H}^{p} \\ &+ 7^{p-1} \kappa^{p} \gamma^{(1-p)} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds \\ &+ 7^{p-1} M_{1-\alpha}^{p} K_{4}^{p} \gamma^{1-p\alpha} \left( \Gamma \left(1 + \frac{p(\alpha - 1)}{p-1}\right) \right)^{p-1} \\ &\cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds \\ &+ 7^{p-1} (C_{1} + C_{3} + C_{5}) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s \leq \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r)\|_{H}^{p} ds + \hat{J}, \end{split}$$

$$(4.4.23)$$

where  $\hat{J} = 7^{p-1}(C_2 + C_4 + C_6)$ . Let

$$a_{0} \triangleq 7^{p-1}\tilde{M}, \quad \hat{a}_{1} \triangleq 7^{p-1}K_{4}^{p} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{p}, \quad \hat{c}_{k} \triangleq 7^{p-1}\kappa^{p}\gamma^{(1-p)},$$

$$\hat{a}_{2} \triangleq 7^{p-1}M_{1-\alpha}^{p}K_{4}^{p}\gamma^{1-p\alpha} \big( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \big)^{p-1} \qquad (4.4.24)$$

$$+ 7^{p-1}(C_{1}+C_{3}+C_{5}) + \hat{J}.$$

From (4.4.1), we know

$$\hat{\sigma} \triangleq \hat{a}_1 + \frac{\hat{a}_2}{\gamma} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \hat{c}_k < 1.$$
 (4.4.25)

We can choose such  $\phi \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], H)$ , so that there exist  $\hat{K} \ge 0$ ,  $\hat{N} > 0$ ,  $\lambda \in (0, \mu)$  such that

$$a_0 \|\phi\|_{L^p}^p \le \hat{K}, \quad \hat{\sigma}_\lambda \triangleq \hat{a}_1 e^{\lambda r} + \frac{\hat{a}_2 e^{\lambda r}}{\mu - \lambda} + \sum_{k=1}^{+\infty} \hat{c}_k \le 1$$

$$(4.4.26)$$

and

$$\frac{(\mu - \lambda) \left[ \hat{K} - \frac{\hat{a}_2 \hat{J}}{\mu(1 - \hat{\sigma})} \right]}{\hat{a}_2 e^{\lambda r}} \le \hat{N}.$$
(4.4.27)

We are combining above results with Lemma (4.3.1), from inequality (4.3.3), there exist constant  $\lambda \in (0, \mu)$  such that for any  $t \ge t_0$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}||x(t)||^{p} \leq \hat{N}e^{-\lambda(t-t_{0})} + \frac{\hat{K}}{1-\hat{\sigma}},$$

as  $t \to \infty$ ,  $\mathbb{E} \| x(t) \|^p \le \frac{\hat{K}}{1-\hat{\sigma}}$ , then we have that the set

$$\mathcal{A} = \left\{ x(t) \in H, \ \mathbb{E} \| x(t) \|^p \le (1 - \hat{\sigma})^{-1} \hat{J} \right\}$$

is an attracting set of system (4.2.1). Now, we know the conclusion of Theorem (4.4.1) is true.  $\hfill \Box$ 

### 4.5 Illustrative Example

Let us consider a class of neutral stochastic impulsive partial functional differential equation with delays and Poisson jumps in the following form:

$$\begin{cases} d\left[x(t) + \alpha_0 \left(-\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}\right)^{-\alpha} x(t-r)\right)\right] = \left[\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} x(t) + \alpha_1 x(t-r)\right) + \beta_1\right] dt \\ + (\alpha_2 x(t-r) + \beta_2) d\beta(t) \\ + \int_{\mathcal{O}} (\alpha_3 z x(t-r) + \beta_3) \tilde{N}(dz, dt), \\ t \ge 0, t \ne t_k, \end{cases} \\ dx(t_k) = x(t_k^+) - x(t_k^-) = \alpha_4 x(t_k^-), \quad t = t_k, k = 1, 2, \dots, m \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t) \in D^b_{\mathcal{F}_0}([-r, 0], L^2[0, \pi]), \quad x(t, 0) = x(t, \pi) = 0, \quad -r \le t \le 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.5.1)

where  $\alpha_i > 0$ , i = 0, 1, 2, 3, 4,  $\beta_j \ge 0$ , j = 1, 2, 3, are constants,  $\beta(t)$  denotes the one-dimensional Brownian motion and  $\mathcal{O} = \{z \in \mathbb{R} : 0 < |z| \le c, c > 0\}.$ 

We rewrite (4.5.1) into the abstract form of (4.2.1). Let  $H = L^2(0, \pi)$ . Define bounded linear operator  $A : \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H \to H$  by  $Ax = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{D}(A)$ . Then we get

$$Ax = \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} -n^2 \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n, \quad x \in \mathcal{D}(A),$$

where  $e_n(\pi) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \sin nz$ , n = 1, 2, ... is the set of eigenvector of -A. It is well known that A is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup  $S(t), t \ge 0$ , in H and

$$S(t)x = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} e^{-n^2 t} \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n, \quad x \in H.$$

Moreover,  $||S(t)|| \le e^{-t}$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , the unbounded linear operator  $(-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}$  is given by

$$(-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}x = \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{\frac{3}{2}} \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n,$$

with domain

$$\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}) = \left\{ x \in H, \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^{\frac{3}{2}} \langle x, e_n \rangle_H e_n \in H \right\}.$$

Let

$$u(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_0 (-A)^{-\alpha} x(t-r), \quad f(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_1 x(t-r) + \beta_1,$$
  

$$g(t, x(t-r)) = \alpha_2 x(t-r) + \beta_2, \quad h(t, x(t-r), y) = \alpha_3 y x(t-r) + \beta_3.$$
(4.5.2)

It is obvious that all the assumptions are satisfied with

$$M = \gamma = 1, \ K_4 = \alpha_0 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|, \ K_1 = \alpha_1, \ K_2 = \alpha_2, \ K_3 = \alpha_3 \int_{\mathcal{O}} z^2 \nu(dz),$$
$$\kappa = \alpha_4, \ b_f = \beta_1, \ b_g = \beta_2, \ b_h = \beta_3.$$

Thus, let p > 2,

$$\begin{split} \hat{\sigma} &\triangleq 7^{p-1} \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2p} + 7^{p-1} \alpha_4^p + 14^{p-1} \alpha_1^p \\ &+ 14^{p-1} \alpha_2^p \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \\ &+ 14^{p-1} \alpha_3^p \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( 1 + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \right) \\ &+ 7^{p-1} M_{1-\alpha}^p \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^p \left( \Gamma (1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} < 1, \end{split}$$
(4.5.3)  
$$\hat{J} &\triangleq 14^{p-1} \beta_1^p + 14^{p-1} \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \beta_2^p \\ &+ 14^{p-1} \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( 1 + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \right) \beta_3^p \end{split}$$

From employing Theorem 4.4.1, for  $\alpha \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1]$ , the attracting set of system (4.5.1) is

$$S = \left\{ x \in H : \|x\| \le \sqrt[p]{(1 - \hat{\sigma})^{-1} \hat{J}} \right\}.$$
(4.5.4)

In addition, let  $b_f$ ,  $b_g$ ,  $b_h \rightarrow 0$ , by Theorem 4.4.1, we know that the mild

solution of system (4.5.1) is exponential stability in *p*-th moment provided that:

$$\begin{split} \hat{\sigma} &\triangleq 7^{p-1} \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2p} + 7^{p-1} \alpha_4^p + 14^{p-1} \alpha_1^p \\ &+ 14^{p-1} \alpha_2^p \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \\ &+ 14^{p-1} \alpha_3^p \left( \frac{p(p-1)}{2} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \left( 1 + \left( \frac{p-2}{2(p-1)} \right)^{\frac{p}{2}-1} \right) \\ &+ 7^{p-1} M_{1-\alpha}^p \alpha_0^p \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^p \left( \Gamma(1+p(\alpha-1)/(p-1)) \right)^{p-1} < 1, \end{split}$$

$$(4.5.5)$$

$$\hat{J} = 0$$

### Chapter 5

# Exponential Stability of Stochastic Partial Integro-differential Equations with Delays

### 5.1 Introduction

Stochastic partial differential equations find their applications in a various areas. In the past several years, existence, uniqueness and stability of solutions of stochastic differential equations with delays have been investigated by many researchers. Taniguchi [116] has investigated the almost sure exponential stability of mild solutions of a class of stochastic partial differential equations. Shortly, Liu and Truman [83] have improved their result by using some analytic techniques.

Stochastic integro-differential equations are more general. Stochastic delay integro-differential equations can model many real world problems, such as population dynamics, optional control, biotechnology, biological and many others in science and engineering. More recently, existence, uniqueness and stability of mild solutions of stochastic integro-differential equations with delays seem to be receiving more attention by many investigators. In particular, Diop, Ezzinbi and Lo [47] studied the existence and exponential stability for some stochastic partial functional integro-differential equations. The exponential and asymptotic stability of mild solutions of stochastic integro-differential equations with delays have been considered by Diop [48]. Diop, Ezzinbi and Lo [49] have employed the Banach fixed point approach for the existence of mild solutions of stochastic integro-differential equations with delays to achieve the required result.

In this chapter, we consider the following stochastic integro-differential equation with delays

$$\begin{cases} dx(t) = \left[Ax(t) + \int_0^t B(t-s)x(s) + F(x(\sigma_1(t)))\right] dt + G(x(\sigma_2(t))) dW(t), \\ t \ge 0, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t), \quad t \in [-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(5.1.1)

where  $r > 0, A : \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H \to H$  is a generator of some  $C_0$ -semigroup  $e^{tA}$ , B(t) is a closed linear operator with domain  $\mathcal{D}(B(t)) \supset \mathcal{D}(A)$ , for each  $t \ge 0$ . The process W(t) is a Wiener process on the separable Hilbert space K with covariance operator  $Q \in \mathcal{L}_1(K)$ . The mappings  $F : [0, +\infty) \times H \to H, G :$   $[0, +\infty) \times H \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, H)$  are measurable,  $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 : [0, +\infty] \to [-r, T)$  are suitable delay functions, and  $\phi : [-r, +\infty) \times \Omega \to H$  is the initial value.

The theory of integro-differential equations with resolvent operators is an important branch of differential equations, which has an extensive physical background. The resolvent operator is similar to the semigroup operator for abstract differential equations in Banach spaces. Caraballo and Liu [26] studied the exponential stability of mild solution of the following stochastic partial differential equation with delays:

$$\begin{cases} dx(t) = Ax(t)dt + F(x(\sigma_1(t)))dt + G(x(\sigma_2(t)))dW(t), & t \ge 0, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t), & t \in [-r, 0], \end{cases}$$
(5.1.2)

by employing Gronwall inequality. The main purpose of this chapter is to obtain the sufficient condition for p-th moment exponential stability of mild solutions to integro-differential delay equations.

## 5.2 Stochastic Integro-differential Equations in Banach Spaces

Throughout this chapter, let K and H be two real separable Hilbert spaces. And  $\mathcal{L}(K, H)$  denotes the space of all bounded linear operators from K into H. We denote by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_K, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_H$  their inner products and by  $\| \cdot \|_K, \| \cdot \|_H$  their norms respectively. We shall assume that  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$  is a complete probability space with a normal filtration  $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ . Let  $\{W(t), t \geq 0\}$  denote a K-valued Wiener process defined on the probability spaces  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ , and  $Q \in$   $\mathcal{L}_1(K)$  is the incremental covariance operator of W(t) which is a positive, selfadjoint, trace class operator on K.

Now for the question of existence and uniqueness of mild solution of the integro-differential equation (5.1.1), we recall some fundamental results needed. Regarding the theory of resolvent operators, we refer the reader to Grimmer [54]. At the moment, let X be a Banach space, A and B(t),  $t \ge 0$ , are closed linear operators on X. Let  $\mathcal{D}(A)$  denotes the domain of A, equipped with the graph norm defined by

$$||y||_{\mathcal{D}(A)} := ||Ay||_X + ||y||_X, \text{ for } y \in \mathcal{D}(A).$$

The notations  $C([0,T]; \mathcal{D}(A))$  and  $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{D}(A), X)$  stand for the spaces of all con-

tinuous functions from [0, T] into  $\mathcal{D}(A)$ , and the set of all bounded linear operators from  $\mathcal{D}(A)$  into X.

We consider the following Cauchy problem,

$$\begin{cases} v'(t) = Av(t) + \int_0^t B(t-s)v(s)ds, \quad t \ge 0, \\ v(0) = v_0 \in H. \end{cases}$$
(5.2.1)

**Definition 5.2.1.** [55] A resolvent operator for equation (5.2.1) is a bounded linear operator valued function  $R(t) \in \mathcal{L}(X)$  for  $t \ge 0$  with the following properties:

- (a) R(0) = I and  $||R(t)|| \le Ne^{\mu t}$  for some constants  $N > 0, \ \mu \in \mathbb{R}$  and all  $t \ge 0.$
- (b) For each  $x \in X$ , R(t)x is strongly continuous for  $t \ge 0$ .

(c) For 
$$x \in \mathcal{D}(A), R(\cdot)x \in C^{1}([0,T];X) \cap C([0,T];\mathcal{D}(A))$$
 and  
 $R'(t)x = AR(t)x + \int_{0}^{t} B(t-s)R(s)xds$   
 $= R(t)Ax + \int_{0}^{t} R(t-s)B(s)xds.$ 
(5.2.2)

The resolvent operator  $R(\cdot)$  plays an important role in the study of the existence and uniqueness of solutions and establishes a variation of constants formula for many systems. For additional details on resolvent operators, we refer the read to [54] and [55]. We need to know when the linear system (5.1.1) has a resolvent operator. Theorem 5.2.1 below provides a satisfactory answer to this problem.

In what follows, we impose the following assumptions:

- (H1) A is the infinitesimal generator of a  $C_0$ -semigroup  $S(t)_{t\geq 0}$  on X.
- (H2) For each  $0 \leq t \leq T, B(t)$  is a continuous linear operator from  $(\mathcal{D}(A), \| \cdot \|_{\mathcal{D}(A)})$  into  $(X, \| \cdot \|_X)$ . Moreover, there is an integrable function  $c : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^+$  such that for any  $y \in \mathcal{D}(A), t \mapsto B(t)y$  belongs to  $W^{1,1}([0, T], X)$  and

$$\left\|\frac{d}{dt}B(t)y\right\|_{X} \le c(t)\|y\|_{\mathcal{D}(A)}, \quad t \in [0,T].$$
(5.2.3)

**Theorem 5.2.1.** Assume that the assumptions (H1) and (H2) hold. Then (5.2.1) admits a unique resolvent operator  $R(t)_{t\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 2.5. Grimmer [55].

In the following, we give some results on the existence of solutions for the following integro-differential equation:

$$\begin{cases} v'(t) = Av(t) + \int_0^t B(t-s)v(s)ds + f(t), & t \ge 0, \\ v(0) = v_0 \in X, \end{cases}$$
(5.2.4)

where  $f : [0, T) \to X$  is a continuous function.

**Definition 5.2.2.** [55] A continuous function  $v : [0, T) \to X$  is said to be a strict solution of (5.2.4) if

- (a)  $v \in C^1([0,T];X) \cap C([0,T];\mathcal{D}(A)),$
- (b) v satisfies (5.2.4) for  $t \ge 0$ .

**Theorem 5.2.2.** Assume that (H1) and (H2) hold. If v(t) is a strict solution of equation (5.2.4), then the following variation of constants formula holds

$$v(t) = R(t)v_0 + \int_0^t R(t-s)f(s)ds, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(5.2.5)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 2.7. Grimmer [55].

Accordingly, we introduce the following definitions.

**Definition 5.2.3.** [55] For  $v_0 \in X$ . A function  $v : [0, +\infty) \to X$  is called a mild solution of equation (5.2.4), if v satisfies the variation of constants formula (5.2.5).

The next theorem provides sufficient conditions for the regularity of solutions of equation (5.2.4).

 $\Box$ 

**Theorem 5.2.3.** Let  $f \in C^1([0,T];X)$  and v be defined by (5.2.4). If  $v_0 \in \mathcal{D}(A)$ , then v is a strict solution of equation (5.2.4).

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Theorem 5.4. Grimmer [55].  $\Box$ In the sequel, we suppose that X is a Hilbert space H and (H1)-(H2) hold. Moreover, we suppose the following assumptions:

(H3) There exist some constants M > 0 and  $\gamma > 0$ , such that for  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$||R(t)|| \le M e^{-\gamma t}.$$

(H4) There exist some constants  $K_1$ ,  $K_2$ , C > 0 such that for any  $t \ge 0$ , the coefficients F, G satisfy the following conditions:

$$||F(t,x) - F(t,y)||_{H} \le K_{1}||x - y||_{H}, \quad x, y \in H,$$
  
$$||G(t,x) - G(t,y)||_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}} \le K_{2}||x - y||_{H}, \quad x, y \in H,$$
  
$$||F(t,x)||_{H}^{2} + ||G(t,x)||_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} \le C(1 + ||x||_{H}^{2}), \quad x, y \in H.$$

(H5) The initial value  $\phi : [-r, 0] \times \Omega \to H$  satisfies that  $\phi(t)$  is  $\mathcal{F}_0$ -measurable for all  $t \in [-r, 0]$  and

$$\sup_{-r \le t \le 0} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(t)\|_H^2 < +\infty.$$

(H6) The delays functions  $\sigma_1(t) = t - \rho_1(t)$  and  $\sigma_2(t) = t - \rho_2(t)$ :  $[0, +\infty) \rightarrow [-r, T), r > 0$  are continuously differentiable and satisfy that for any  $t \ge 0$ 

$$\rho_1'(t) \le 0, \ \rho_2'(t) \le 0 \text{ and } -r \le \sigma_1(t) \le t \ -r \le \sigma_2(t) \le t.$$

Note that the functions  $\sigma_1 = t - r_1$ ,  $\sigma_2 = t - r_2$  with  $r_1, r_2 > 0$  satisfy the precedent hypotheses by setting  $r = \max\{r_1, r_2\}$ .

**Remark 5.2.1.** From (*H6*), we observe that there exist a constant  $k \ge 0$  for any

 $t \geq -r$  such that

$$\sigma_1'(t) \ge 1, \ \sigma_2'(t) \ge 1, \ and \ \sigma_1^{-1}(t) \le t+k, \ \sigma_2^{-1}(t) \le t+k$$

$$(5.2.6)$$

# 5.3 Existence Uniqueness and Exponential Stability in *p*-th Mean of Mild Solutions

**Definition 5.3.1.** Let  $(R(t))_{t\geq 0}$  be a resolvent operator for equation (5.2.1). An *H*-valued stochastic process  $\{x(t), t \geq 0\}$  is called a mild solution of stochastic integro-differential equation (5.1.1) for T > 0 such that

(i) x(t) is adapted to  $\mathcal{F}_t$  and

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\omega: \int_0^T \|x(t,\omega)\|_H^2 dt < +\infty\right\} = 1, \ T \ge 0,$$

(ii)  $x(t) \in H$  and for each  $t \in [0, T]$ , x(t) satisfies the following integral equation

$$\begin{cases} x(t) = R(t)\phi(0) + \int_0^t R(t-s)F(x(\sigma_1(s)))ds + \int_0^t R(t-s)f(x(\sigma_2(s)))dW(s), \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t) \ t \in [-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(5.3.1)

**Theorem 5.3.1.** Suppose that the assumptions (H1)-(H4) are satisfied. Then there exist a unique mild solution to stochastic partial integro-differential equation (5.1.1).

*Proof.* The proof can be find in Theorem 3.3 Diop et al. [48].  $\Box$ 

Caraballo and Liu [26] established the exponentially stable of mild solutions of stochastic partial differential equations with delays by using the Gronwall inequality. In this section, we shall discuss the exponential stability in p-th moment of mild solutions of stochastic partial integro-differential equation (5.1.1).

**Definition 5.3.2.** Let  $p \ge 2$ , the mild solution  $x_{\phi}(t)$  of equation (5.1.1) is said to

be exponentially stable in the *p*-th moment if there exist  $\eta > 0$  and  $M_0 \ge 1$  such that, for any mild solution of equation (5.1.1)  $x_{\varphi}(t)$  corresponding to an initial value  $\varphi$  with  $\mathbb{E} \|\varphi(0)\|_{H}^{p} + \int_{-r}^{0} \mathbb{E} \|\varphi(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds < \infty$ , the following inequality holds:

$$\mathbb{E}\|x_{\phi}(t) - x_{\varphi}(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le M_{0}\|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p}e^{-\eta t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(5.3.2)

where

$$\|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} = \max\left\{\mathbb{E}\|\phi(0) - \varphi(0)\|_{H}^{p}, \int_{-r}^{0} \mathbb{E}\|\phi(s) - \varphi(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds\right\}.$$
 (5.3.3)

**Theorem 5.3.2.** Let  $p \ge 2$  be an integer and  $x(t) \equiv x_{\phi}(t)$  and  $y(t) \equiv y_{\varphi}(t)$  be solutions of equation (5.3.1) with initial values  $\phi$  and  $\varphi$  respectively. Assume that conditions (**H3**)-(**H6**) are satisfied. Then, the following inequality holds:

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le \alpha \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(5.3.4)

where

$$C_{p} = \left(\frac{p(p-1)}{p}\right)^{p/2}, \ \alpha = 3^{p-1}M^{p}\left(1 + \gamma^{1-p}K_{1}^{p}e^{\gamma k} + C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{\frac{2-p}{2}}\right),$$
$$\beta = 3^{p-1}M^{p}\left(\gamma^{1-p}K_{1}^{p}e^{\gamma k} + C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{\frac{2-p}{2}}\right).$$

*Proof.* Since x(t) and y(t) are two solutions of equation (5.3.1). We have that for  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$x(t) = R(t)\phi(0) + \int_0^t R(t-s)F(x(\sigma_1(s)))ds + \int_0^t R(t-s)G(x(\sigma_2(s)))dW(s),$$
(5.3.5)

$$y(t) = R(t)\varphi(0) + \int_0^t R(t-s)F(y(\sigma_1(s)))ds + \int_0^t R(t-s)G(y(\sigma_2(s)))dW(s).$$
(5.3.6)

Thus, it follows that for any  $x, y \in \mathcal{S}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} &\leq 3^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \|R(t)(\phi(0) - \varphi(0))\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 3^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} R(t - s) \left[ F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s))) \right] ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad + 3^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} R(t - s) \left[ G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \right] dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\quad = 3^{p-1} \sum_{i=1}^{3} I_{i}. \end{split}$$

$$(5.3.7)$$

By the assumption (H3), it follows that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| R(t)(\phi(0) - \varphi(0)) \|_{H}^{p}$$
  

$$\leq M^{p} e^{-p\gamma t} \| \phi(0) - \varphi(0) \|_{H}^{p}.$$
(5.3.8)

By employing the assumption (**H3**), we have that, for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} R(t-s) \left[ F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s))) \right] ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| R(t-s) \| \| F(x(s-\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(s-\sigma_{1}(s))) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p} (5.3.9) \\ \leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} M e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \| F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s))) \|_{H} ds \right)^{p}.$$

One the other hand, by using Hölder's inequality, we have for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{2}(t) \leq M^{p} \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(p-1)(t-s)/p} e^{-\gamma(t-s)/p} \|F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))\|_{H} ds \right)^{p} \\ \leq M^{p} \mathbb{E} \left( \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-\gamma(p-1)(t-s)/p} \right)^{\frac{p}{p-1}} ds \right]^{\frac{p-1}{p}} \\ \cdot \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-\gamma(t-s)/p} \|F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))\|_{H} \right)^{p} ds \right]^{\frac{1}{p}} \right)^{p}.$$

$$(5.3.10)$$

Moreover, under the Lipschitz condition (H4), we get for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right)^{p-1} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
$$\leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(5.3.11)

Let  $u = \sigma_1(s)$  in (5.3.9), from Remark 5.2.1, for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$s = \sigma_1^{-1}(u) \le u + k$$
 and  $\sigma_1^{-1}(u) = \frac{du}{\sigma_1'(\sigma_1^{-1}(u))}$ . (5.3.12)

By substituting (5.3.12) into (5.3.11) and using assumption (H5), for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \mathbb{E} \int_{\sigma_{1}(0)}^{\sigma_{1}(t)} e^{-\gamma(t-\sigma_{1}^{-1}(u))} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} \frac{du}{\sigma_{1}'(\sigma_{1}^{-1}(u))}$$
  
$$\leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} \mathbb{E} \int_{\sigma_{1}(0)}^{\sigma_{1}(t)} e^{-\gamma(t-u-k)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du \qquad (5.3.13)$$
  
$$\leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{-\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{-r}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du.$$

The equation (5.3.13) can be re-written in the following form

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{-r}^{0} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du.$$
(5.3.14)

Since  $x(u) = \phi(u), y(u) = \varphi(u)$  for any  $u \in [-r, 0]$ , we have that,

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{-r}^{0} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|\phi(u) - \varphi(u)\|_{H}^{p} du.$$
(5.3.15)

As  $e^{-\gamma u} \leq 1$  for any  $u \in [-r, 0]$ , then we get,

$$I_{2}(t) \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \int_{-r}^{0} \|\phi(u) - \varphi(u)\|_{H}^{p} du \leq K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p}.$$
(5.3.16)

By taking Lemma 2.2.1 and assumption (H3) into account, we have for  $t \ge r$  that

$$I_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} R(t-s) \left[ G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \right] dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p}$$
  

$$\leq C_{p} \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( \left\| R(t-s) \left[ G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \right] \right\|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$
  

$$\leq C_{p} \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( \left\| R(t-s) \right\|^{p} \left\| G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \right\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$
(5.3.17)

On the other hand, by using assumptions (H3) and (H4), for  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$I_{3}(t) \leq C_{p}M^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2} \leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}M^{p} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \left( e^{-p\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(-\sigma_{2}(s)) \|_{H}^{p} \right)^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}.$$
(5.3.18)

Now employing Hölder inequality, one can have that, for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{3}(t) \leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}M^{p} \left( \left[ \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(p-1)\gamma(t-s)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(\sigma_{2}(s)) \|_{H}^{p} \right]^{2/p} ds \right)^{p/2}$$
  
$$\leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}M^{p} \left( \left[ \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(p-1)\frac{2}{p}\frac{p}{p-2}\gamma(t-s)} ds \right]^{\frac{p-2}{p}} \left[ \int_{0}^{t} \left( \left[ e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(\sigma_{2}(s)) \|_{H}^{p} \right]^{2/p} \right)^{p/2} ds \right]^{2/p} \right)^{p/2}$$
  
$$\leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p} \left( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \right)^{p/2-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(\sigma_{2}(s)) \|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(5.3.19)

Let  $u = \sigma_2(s)$  in (5.3.19), from Remak 5.2.1, for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$s = \sigma_2^{-1}(u) \le u + k$$
 and  $\sigma_2^{-1}(u) = \frac{du}{\sigma_1'(\sigma_2^{-1}(u))}$ . (5.3.20)

Similarly by using the method which we employ in (5.3.11), we have that, for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{3}(t) \leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E}\|x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(\sigma_{2}(s))\|_{H}^{p} ds$$

$$\leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} e^{\gamma k} \int_{-r}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \mathbb{E}\|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du.$$
(5.3.21)

As  $e^{-\gamma u} \leq 1$ , for all  $u \in [-r, 0]$ , we get,

$$I_{3}(t) \leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} e^{-\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \int_{-r}^{0} \|\phi(u) - \varphi(u)\|_{H}^{p} du \leq C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du + C_{p}K_{2}^{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1} e^{-\gamma t} \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p},$$
(5.3.22)

where  $\|\phi - \varphi\|_1^p$  is given in (5.3.3).

Recalling inequality (5.3.7) and (5.3.8)-(5.3.22) we can have that

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \\ &\leq 3^{p-1} \bigg( M^{p} e^{-p\gamma t} + K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \bigg)^{p/2-1} \bigg) e^{-\gamma t} \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} \\ &+ 3^{p-1} \bigg( K_{1}^{p} M^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \bigg)^{p/2-1} \bigg) \\ &\cdot \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-u)} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du \\ &\leq 3^{p-1} M^{p} \bigg( 1 + K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \bigg)^{p/2-1} \bigg) e^{-\gamma t} \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} \\ &+ 3^{p-1} M^{p} \bigg( K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \bigg( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \bigg)^{p/2-1} \bigg) e^{-\gamma t} \\ &\cdot \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{\gamma u} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du. \end{split}$$

Then for any  $t \ge 0$ , we have that,

$$e^{\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq 3^{p-1} M^{p} \left(1 + K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1}\right) \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p}$$

$$+ 3^{p-1} M^{p} \left(K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \left(\frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)}\right)^{p/2-1}\right)$$

$$\cdot \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} e^{\gamma u} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du.$$
(5.3.24)

Now employing Gronwall's inequality, one can have

$$e^{\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \| x(t) - y(t) \|_{H}^{p} \leq 3^{p-1} M^{p} \left( 1 + K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \left( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \right)^{p/2-1} \right) \| \phi - \varphi \|_{1}^{p} \quad (5.3.25)$$

$$\cdot \exp \left\{ 3^{p-1} M^{p} \left( K_{1}^{p} \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} + C_{p} K_{2}^{p} \left( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \right)^{p/2-1} \right) t \right\}$$

Hence we have that

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le \alpha \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(5.3.26)

where

$$\alpha = 3^{p-1} M^p \left( 1 + K_1^p \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} e^{-\gamma t} + C_p K_2^p \left( \frac{p-2}{2\gamma(p-1)} \right)^{p/2-1} \right),$$

and

$$\beta = 3^{p-1} M^p \left( K_1^p \gamma^{1-p} e^{\gamma k} + C_p K_2^p \right)$$

This completes the proof.

**Remark 5.3.1.** Observe that the constant  $\beta$  in Theorem 5.3.2 depends on values  $M, \gamma, K_1, K_2$ , and k. Therefore, if the problem we are dealing with is such that  $\gamma > \beta$ , then we can assure that all mild solutions to this problem are exponentially stable in p-th mean.

#### 5.4 Almost Sure Asymptotic Stability

In this section, we study the almost sure asymptotic stability for the mild solution of equation (5.1.1) by using the technique close to Haussmann's [58]. Firstly, we recall two useful lemmas which were proved by Da Prato and Zabczyk[42].

**Lemma 5.4.1.** [42] Let  $||S(t)|| \leq M$  for all  $t \geq 0$ , p > 2 be an integer and  $\Phi : [0, +\infty) \rightarrow \mathcal{L}_2^0$  be an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -adapted process with  $\int_0^t \mathbb{E} ||\Phi(s)||_{\mathcal{L}_2^0}^p ds < +\infty$ , for all  $t \geq 0$ . There exists a constant  $c_1 > 0$  such that for any natural number n, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]}\left\|\int_{n}^{t}S(t-s)\Phi(s)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\right) \leq c_{1}\int_{n}^{n+1}\mathbb{E}\|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p}ds.$$
 (5.4.1)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Da Prato and Zabczyk [42], p.144.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.4.2.** [42] Assume that operator A generates a strongly continuous construction semigroup. Let  $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to \mathcal{L}_2^0$  be an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -adapted process with  $\int_0^t \mathbb{E} \|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_2^0}^2 ds < +\infty$ , for any  $t \ge 0$ . There exists a constant  $c_2 > 0$  such that for any natural number n, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]}\left\|\int_{n}^{t}S(t-s)\Phi(s)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{2}\right) \le c_{2}\int_{n}^{n+1}\mathbb{E}\|\Phi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2}ds.$$
 (5.4.2)

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Da Prato and Zabczyk [42], p.160.

Now, we prove the following new version of Lemma 5.4.1 by using the resolvent operator R(t) instead of the semigroup S(t). Let p > 2,  $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to \mathcal{L}_2^0$  be a  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -adapted process. The stochastic convolution is defined by

$$W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t) = \int_0^t R(t-s)\Psi(s)dW(s), \quad t \ge 0.$$
(5.4.3)

**Lemma 5.4.3.** Let  $||R(t)|| \leq M$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and let  $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to \mathcal{L}_2^0$  be an  $\mathcal{F}_t$ -adapted process with  $\int_0^t \mathbb{E} ||\Psi(s)||_{\mathcal{L}_2^0}^p ds < +\infty$ , for some integer p > 2. Then there exists a constant  $C_T > 0$  such that for any natural number n, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]}\left\|\int_{n}^{t}R(t-s)\Psi(s)dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\right) \leq C_{T}\int_{n}^{n+1}\mathbb{E}\|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p}ds.$$
 (5.4.4)

*Proof.* We shall use the factorization method. Let  $\theta \in (\frac{1}{p}, \frac{1}{2})$  and  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ , we suppose that

$$\mathbb{E}\bigg(\int_{n}^{n+1} \|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{p} ds\bigg) < +\infty.$$

And for any  $n \leq h < t \leq n+1$ , we have

$$\int_{h}^{t} (t-s)^{\theta-1} (s-h)^{-\theta} ds = \frac{\pi}{\sin \pi \theta}.$$
(5.4.5)

By substituting (5.4.5) into (5.4.3), we give the following stochastic convolution  $W^{\Psi}_{A,B}$ 

$$W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t) = \frac{\sin \pi \theta}{\pi} \int_{n}^{t} R(t-h)\Psi(h) \left[ \int_{h}^{t} (t-s)^{\theta-1} (s-h)^{-\theta} ds \right] dW(h) \quad t \ge 0.$$
(5.4.6)

Taking stochastic Fubini Theorem 2.2.3 into account, we have that

$$W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t) = \frac{\sin \pi \theta}{\pi} \int_{h}^{t} (t-s)^{\theta-1} \mathcal{Z}(s) ds \quad t \ge 0,$$
(5.4.7)

where

$$\mathcal{Z}(s) = \int_{n}^{s} R(s-h)(s-h)^{-\theta} \Psi(h) dW(h) \quad 0 \le s \le T.$$
(5.4.8)

Since  $\theta \in (\frac{1}{p}, \frac{1}{2})$ , applying Hölder's inequality, we can obtain that there exists a constant  $C_{T_1} > 0$  such that

$$\|W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t)\| \leq \frac{\sin \pi \theta}{\pi} \int_{h}^{t} (t-s)^{\theta-1} \|\mathcal{Z}(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds$$
  
$$\leq \frac{\sin \pi \theta}{\pi} \left[ \int_{h}^{t} (t-s)^{q(\theta-1)} ds \right]^{1/q} \left[ \int_{n}^{t} \|\mathcal{Z}(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds \right]^{1/p} \qquad (5.4.9)$$
  
$$\leq \frac{\sin \pi \theta}{\pi} \frac{t^{\theta-\frac{1}{p}}}{(q(\theta-1)+1)^{\frac{1}{q}}} \left[ \int_{n}^{t} \|\mathcal{Z}(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds \right]^{1/p}.$$

Thus,

$$\sup_{t \in [n,n+1]} \|W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le C_{T_{1}} \int_{n}^{n+1} \|\mathcal{Z}(s)\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(5.4.10)

Moreover, by Lemma 2.2.1, there exist a constant  $C_{T_2} > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E}\|\mathcal{Z}(s)\|^{p} \leq C_{T_{2}}\mathbb{E}\left(\int_{n}^{s} (s-h)^{-2\theta} \|\Psi(h)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}}^{2} dh\right)^{p/2}.$$
(5.4.11)

Substituting (5.4.11) into (5.4.10), we obtain the following inequality

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]} \|W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t)\|_{H}^{p}\right) \leq C_{T_{2}}\left(\frac{\sin\pi\theta}{\pi}\right)^{p} \frac{T^{p\theta-1}}{\left(q(\theta-1)+1\right)^{\frac{p}{q}}} \mathbb{E}\int_{n}^{n+1} \left(\int_{n}^{s} (s-h)^{-2\theta} \|\Psi(h)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} dh\right)^{p/2} ds.$$
(5.4.12)

From which, using the classic Young inequality, there exist a constant  $C_{T_3} > 0$ such that

$$\int_{n}^{n+1} \left( \int_{n}^{s} (s-h)^{-2\theta} \|\Psi(h)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} dh \right)^{p/2} ds$$

$$\leq \left( \int_{n}^{n+1} (s-h)^{-2\theta} ds \right)^{p/2} \int_{n}^{n+1} \|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p/2} ds$$

$$\leq C_{T_{3}} \int_{n}^{n+1} \|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} ds.$$
(5.4.13)

Replacing the above expression in (5.4.12), there exists a constant  $C_T > 0$ , we have that

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t\in[0,T]} \|W_{A,B}^{\Psi}(t)\|_{H}^{p}\right) \leq C_{T_{2}}C_{T_{3}}\left(\frac{\sin\pi\theta}{\pi}\right)^{p} \frac{T^{p\theta-1}}{(q(\theta-1)+1)^{\frac{p}{q}}} \mathbb{E}\int_{n}^{n+1} \|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} ds \\ \leq C_{T}\mathbb{E}\int_{n}^{n+1} \|\Psi(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{p} ds. \tag{5.4.14}$$

This finishes the proof of Lemma 5.4.3.

We shall recall the Borel-Cantelli's Lemma which plays important role in our argument.

**Lemma 5.4.4.** (Borel-Cantelli's Lemma) Let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space and  $A_1, A_2, \cdots$ , are a group of events. Let  $A = \bigcap_n \bigcup_{m=n}^{\infty} A_m$  be the event that infinitely many of the  $A_n$  occur. Then:

- (a).  $\mathbb{P}(A) = 0$  if  $\sum_{n} \mathbb{P}(A_n) < \infty$ ,
- (b).  $\mathbb{P}(A) = 1$  if  $\sum_{n} \mathbb{P}(A_n) = \infty$  and  $A_1, A_2, \cdots$  are independent events.

If the assumption of independence is dropped, the statement (b) could be false. For example, consider some event E with  $0 < \mathbb{P}(E) < 1$  and let  $A_n = E$ for all n. Then A = E and  $\mathbb{P}(A) = \mathbb{P}(E)$ .

**Theorem 5.4.1.** Suppose that all assumptions (**H1**)-(**H6**) of Theorem 5.3.2 are hold with p > 2. Let x(t) and y(t) are solutions of equation (5.1.1) with initial values  $\phi$  and  $\varphi$  respectively. If  $\gamma > \beta$ , then there exists a random variable  $\tau(\omega) \ge 0$ such that for all  $t \ge \tau(\omega)$ 

$$\|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)t/2} \quad \mathbb{P} \quad a.s.$$
(5.4.15)

*Proof.* Let  $n_0$  be an integer such that  $\sigma_1(n_0) \ge 0$ ,  $\sigma_2(n_0) \ge 0$ . Since the assumption (**H5**) is satisfied, we have that  $\sigma_1(n) > 0$  and  $\sigma_2(n) > 0$ . Let  $n > n_0$ , we denote  $I_n$  the interval [n, n + 1]. For any  $t \in [n, n + 1]$ , we have

$$x(t) = R(t-n)x(n) + \int_{n}^{t} R(t-s)F(x(\sigma_{1}(s)))ds + \int_{n}^{t} R(t-s)G(x(\sigma_{2}(s)))dW(s),$$
(5.4.16)

$$y(t) = R(t-n)y(n) + \int_{n}^{t} R(t-s)F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))ds + \int_{n}^{t} R(t-s)G(y(\sigma_{2}(s)))dW(s).$$
(5.4.17)

It follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \\ \leq \|R(t-n)[x(n) - y(n)]\|_{H}^{p} \\ + \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n) \left[F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))\right] ds\right\|_{H}^{p} \\ + \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n) \left[G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s)))\right] dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p} \end{aligned}$$
(5.4.18)

For any constant  $\varepsilon > 0$ , we have

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\sup_{\substack{n \le t \le n+1}} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} > \varepsilon\right) \\
\le \mathbb{P}\left[\sup_{\substack{n \le t \le n+1}} \|R(t-n)[x(n) - y(n)]\|_{H}^{p} > \frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right] \\
+ \mathbb{P}\left[\sup_{\substack{n \le t \le n+1}} \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n)\left[F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))\right]ds\right\|_{H}^{p} > \frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right] \\
+ \mathbb{P}\left[\sup_{\substack{n \le t \le n+1}} \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n)\left[G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s)))\right]dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p} > \frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right] \\$$
(5.4.19)

By using Markov inequality in the above inequality (5.4.19), one follows that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\sup_{n \le t \le n+1} \|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} > \varepsilon\right) \\
\le \left(\frac{3}{\varepsilon}\right)^{p} \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{n \le t \le n+1} \|R(t-n)[x(n) - y(n)]\|_{H}^{p}\right] \\
+ \left(\frac{3}{\varepsilon}\right)^{p} \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{n \le t \le n+1} \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n)\left[F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s)))\right]ds\right\|_{H}^{p}\right] \\
+ \left(\frac{3}{\varepsilon}\right)^{p} \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{n \le t \le n+1} \left\|\int_{n}^{t} R(t-n)\left[G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s)))\right]dW(s)\right\|_{H}^{p}\right] \\
= \left(\frac{3}{\varepsilon}\right)^{p} (\Pi_{1} + \Pi_{2} + \Pi_{3}).$$
(5.4.20)

By employing Theorem 5.4.1, assumption  $(\mathbf{H3})$  and Hölder inequality, we have that

$$\Pi_{1} = \mathbb{E} \left[ \sup_{n \leq t \leq n+1} \|R(t-n)[x(n) - y(n)]\|_{H}^{p} \right]$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left[ \sup_{n \leq t \leq n+1} M^{p} e^{-p\gamma(t-n)} \|x(n) - y(n)\|_{H}^{p} \right]$$

$$\leq M^{p} \mathbb{E} \|x(n) - y(n)\|_{H}^{p}$$

$$\leq M^{p} \alpha \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)n}.$$
(5.4.21)

Applying assumptions (H3), we can see that

$$\Pi_{2} = \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{\substack{n \leq t \leq n+1}} \left\| \int_{n}^{t} R(t-n) \left[ F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s))) \right] ds \right\|_{H}^{p} \right]$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{\substack{n \leq t \leq n+1}} \left( \int_{n}^{t} \| R(t-n) \left[ F(x(\sigma_{1}(s))) - F(y(\sigma_{1}(s))) \right] \|_{H} ds \right)^{p} \right].$$
(5.4.22)

Under the Lipschitz condition  $(\mathbf{H4})$  and by using Hölder inequality, we have,

$$\Pi_{2} \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \mathbb{E} \left[ \sup_{n \leq t \leq n+1} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-p\gamma(t-n)} \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H} ds \right)^{p} \right] \\ \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \mathbb{E} \left[ \sup_{n \leq t \leq n+1} \left( \int_{n}^{t} 1 \times \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H} ds \right)^{p} \right] \\ \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \mathbb{E} \left[ \sup_{n \leq t \leq n+1} (t-n)^{(p-1)/p} \int_{n}^{t} \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H}^{p} ds \right] \\ \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \int_{n}^{n+1} \mathbb{E} \|x(\sigma_{1}(s)) - y(\sigma_{1}(s))\|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(5.4.23)

Let  $u = \sigma_1(s)$ , then the above expression (5.4.23) implies

$$\Pi_{2} \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \int_{\sigma_{1}(n)}^{\sigma_{1}(n+1)} \mathbb{E} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} d(\sigma_{1}^{-1}(u))$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \int_{\sigma_{1}(n)}^{\sigma_{1}(n+1)} \mathbb{E} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \int_{\sigma_{1}(n)}^{\sigma_{1}(n+1)} \alpha \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)u} du$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \alpha \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} \int_{\sigma_{1}(n)}^{\sigma_{1}(n+1)} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)u} du.$$
(5.4.24)

Since  $\gamma > \beta$ , we have

$$\Pi_{2} \leq (MK_{1})^{p} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\gamma-\beta}\right) \|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}^{p} \left(e^{-(\gamma-\beta)\sigma(n)} - e^{-(\gamma-\beta)\sigma(n+1)}\right)$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\gamma-\beta}\right) \|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma-\beta)\sigma(n)}$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\gamma-\beta}\right) \|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma-\beta)(n-r)}$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\gamma-\beta}\right) e^{(\gamma-\beta)r} \|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma-\beta)n}.$$
(5.4.25)

On the other hand, by taking Lemma 5.5.1 into account, we have that

$$\Pi_{3} = \mathbb{E}\left[\sup_{n \le t \le n+1} \left\| \int_{n}^{t} R(t-n) \left[ G(x(\sigma_{2}(s))) - G(y(\sigma_{2}(s))) \right] dW(s) \right\|_{H}^{p} \right]$$
  
$$\leq (MK_{2})^{p} C_{T} \int_{n}^{n+1} \mathbb{E} \| x(\sigma_{2}(s)) - y(\sigma_{2}(s)) \|_{H}^{p} ds.$$
(5.4.26)

By using the change of variable  $u = \sigma_2(s)$  in (5.4.26), we get

$$\Pi_{3} = (MK_{1})^{p} \int_{\sigma_{1}(n)}^{\sigma_{1}(n+1)} \mathbb{E} \|x(u) - y(u)\|_{H}^{p} du$$

$$\leq (MK_{1})^{p} \left(\frac{\alpha C_{T}}{\gamma - \beta}\right) e^{(\gamma - \beta)r} \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)n}.$$
(5.4.27)

Recalling (5.4.19), from (5.4.21) to (5.4.27), one can see that there exist a  $M_1 > 0$ such that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]}\|x(t)-y(t)\|_{H}^{p}>\varepsilon\right)\leq\frac{M_{1}}{\varepsilon}\|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}^{p}e^{-(\gamma-\beta)n}$$
(5.4.28)

where  $M_1 = (3M)^p \alpha \left( 1 + K_1^p \frac{1}{\gamma - \beta} e^{(\gamma - \beta)r} + K_2^p \frac{C_p}{\gamma - \beta} e^{(\gamma - \beta)r} \right).$ For each integer  $n \ge n_0$ , we set  $\varepsilon_n = \|\phi - \varphi\|_1 e^{-(\gamma - \beta)n/2p}$ . Then one can have

that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\sup_{t\in[n,n+1]}\|x(t)-y(t)\|_{H} > \|\phi-\varphi\|_{1}e^{-(\gamma-\beta)n/2p}\right) \le M_{1}e^{-(\gamma-\beta)n/2}.$$
 (5.4.29)

Hence, the Lemma 5.5.2 implies that there exist a random variable  $\tau(\omega), t \ge 0$ such that for all  $t \ge \tau(\omega)$ 

$$\|x(t) - y(t)\|_{H}^{p} \le \|\phi - \varphi\|_{1}^{p} e^{-(\gamma - \beta)t/2} \quad \mathbb{P} \quad a.s.$$
(5.4.30)

### 5.5 Illustrative Example

We consider the following system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial u(t,x)}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial^2 u(t,x)}{\partial x^2} + \int_0^t \alpha(t-s) \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} u(s,x) ds - \frac{u(\sigma_1(t),x)}{1+|u(\sigma_1(t),x)|} \\ + \sigma \frac{u(\sigma_2(t),x)}{1+|u(\sigma_2(t),x)|} d\beta(t), \quad t \ge 0, \end{cases}$$
(5.5.1)  
$$u(t,0) = u(t,\pi) = 0, \quad t \ge 0, \\ u(t,x) = u_0(t,x), \quad t \in [-r,0], \quad x \in [0,\pi]. \end{cases}$$

where r > 0,  $\beta(t)$  is a real standard Wiener process and  $\alpha : \mathbb{R}^+ \to \mathbb{R}$  is a continuous function. Let  $H = L^2([0,\pi])$  with the norm  $\|\cdot\|$  and  $e_n := \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \sin(nx)$ ,  $n = 1, 2, 3, \cdots$  denote the completed orthonormal basis in H. Let  $W(t) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sqrt{\lambda_n} \delta_n(t) e_n$ , where  $\delta_n(t)$  are one dimensional standard Brownian motion mutually independent on a complete probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ .

Define  $A : \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H \to H$  by  $A = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}$ , with domain  $\mathcal{D}(A) = H^2[0,\pi] \cap H^1_0[0,\pi]$ .

Then

$$Ah = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} -n^2 \langle h, e_n \rangle e_n, \quad h \in \mathcal{D}(A),$$

where  $e_n$ ,  $n = 1, 2, 3, \cdots$ , is also the orthonormal set of eigenvectors of A. It is well-known that A is the infinitesimal generator of a strongly continuous semigroup S(t) on H, given by

$$S(t)h = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} e^{-n^2 t} \langle h, e_n \rangle e_n, \quad h \in H,$$

which is compact.

Let  $B(t) : \mathcal{D}(A) \subset H \to H, t \ge 0$ , be the operator defined by

$$B(t)(z) = \alpha(t)Az$$
  $t \ge 0, \ z \in \mathcal{D}(A).$ 

If we put

$$\begin{cases} x(t) = u(t, \cdot), & t \ge 0, \\ \phi(t) = u_0(t, \cdot), & t \in [-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(5.5.2)

Then the equation (5.5.1) takes the following abstract from

$$\begin{cases} dx(t) = \left[Ax(t) + \int_0^t B(t-s)x(s) + F(x(\sigma_1(t)))\right] dt + G(x(\sigma_2(t))) dW(t), \ t \ge 0, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t) \quad t \in [-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(5.5.3)

We suppose b is bounded and b' is bounded and uniformly continuous, which implies that the operator B(t) satisfies conditions (**H1**) and (**H2**) and hence, by Theorem (5.2.1), equation (5.2.1) has a resolvent operator  $(R(t))_{t\geq 0}$  on H. By Lipchiz condition (**H4**), we suppose that for all  $t \geq 0$ ,

$$||R(t)||_{\mathcal{L}(H)} \le M e^{-\gamma t}, \quad M \ge 1, \ \gamma > 0,$$

then all the assumptions of Theorem 5.3.2 are fulfilled. Therefore, the stochastic integro-differential equation (5.5.1) has a unique mild solution which is exponentially stable in *p*-th moment provided

$$M^{p}\left(1+\gamma^{1-p}e^{\gamma r}+C_{p}\left(\frac{p-2}{2(p-1)\gamma}\right)^{\frac{p-2}{2}}\right)<\frac{1}{3^{p-1}},$$
(5.5.4)

for any p > 2 and there exists a

$$C_p = \left(\frac{p(p-1)}{2}\right)^{p/2}.$$
(5.5.5)

### Chapter 6

Exponential Stability of Neutral Impulsive Stochastic Delay Partial Differential Equations Driven by a Fractional Brownian Motion

### 6.1 Introduction

The fractional Brownian motion is a special stochastic process. It differs significantly from the standard Brownian motion and semi-martingales in the theory of stochastic processes. As a family of centered Gaussian processes, it is characterized by the stationarity of its increments and a medium or long-memory property. It also exhibits power scaling with exponent H. Its paths are Hölder continuous of any order  $H \in (0, 1)$ . When  $H = \frac{1}{2}$ , the fractional Brownian motion becomes the standard Brownian motion. However, when  $H \neq \frac{1}{2}$ , fBm  $B^H$  behaves in a completely different way from the standard Brownian motion. In particular, it is
neither a semi-martingale nor a Markov process.

We shall define the stochastic integral with respect to fractional Brownian motion in infinite dimensional spaces in the same way as in Caraballo et al. [21]. They have also discussed the existence and exponential behaviour of mild solutions. Although, stochastic functional differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion have recently been studied intensively, as far as we know, there are only a few satisfactory results. The following stochastic functional differential equation driven by a fractional Brownian motion in a Hilbert space with finite delay has been studied by Boufoussi and Hajji [12]

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + u(t, x(t - r(t)))] = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t - r(t)))]dt + \sigma(t)dB^{H}(t), \\ t \ge 0, \\ x_{0}(t) = \phi(t), \quad t \in (-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(6.1.1)

R. Maheswari and S. Karunanithi [93] have discussed the existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behaviors of mild solutions for a neutral stochastic differential equation with finite delays driven by fractional Bownian motion in the following form

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + u(t, x(t - r(t)))] = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t - r(t)))]dt \\ + g(t, x(t - r(t)))dW(t) + \sigma(t)dB^{H}(t), \quad t \ge 0, \\ x_{0}(t) = \phi(t), \quad t \in (-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
(6.1.2)

Moreover, in addition to stochastic effects, it is known that the impulsive effects exist in many different areas of real world such as mechanics, medicine and biology, economics and finance. Impulsive effects often make systems under investigation unstable. Therefore, impulsive effects should be taken into account in the research of stochastic delay differential equations driven by fractional Brownian motion. However, to our best knowledge, so far not many works have been reported on the corresponding problems for impulsive stochastic neutral stochastic differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion. Motivated by this consideration in this chapter, we are interested in existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behaviors of mild solutions for the following Hilbert space valued neutral impulsive stochastic differential equation driven by a fractional Brownian motion with finite (r > 0) or infinite delays  $(r = +\infty)$ :

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + u(t, x(t - \tau(t)))] = [Ax(t) + f(t, x(t - \tau(t)))]dt + g(t, x(t - \tau(t)))dW(t) \\ + \sigma(t)dB^{H}(t), & t \ge 0, \ t \ne t_{k}, \end{cases}$$
  
$$\Delta x(t_{k}) = x(t_{k}^{+}) - x(t_{k}^{-}) = I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})), \quad t = t_{k}, k = 1, 2, \dots, \\ x(t) = \phi(t), \quad t \in (-r, 0]. \end{cases}$$
  
(6.1.3)

where A is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup of bounded liner operators  $(S(t))_{t\geq 0}$  in a Hilbert space Y with norm  $\|\cdot\|$ ,  $B^{H}(t)$  is a fractional Brownian motion with  $H > \frac{1}{2}$  on a real and separable Hilbert space  $K, \tau$ :  $[0,\infty) \to [0,r)$  is continuous. Here  $u, f: [0,+\infty) \times Y \to Y, g: [0,+\infty) \times Y \to \mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}(K_{0},Y)$ , are measurable functions, mapping  $\sigma: [0,+\infty) \to Y$  and  $I_{k}: Y \to Y$ is measurable and  $0 < t_{1} < \ldots < t_{k} < \ldots$ ,  $\lim_{k\to\infty} t_{k} = \infty, x(t_{k}^{+})$  and  $x(t_{k}^{-})$ represent the right and left limits of x(t) at  $t = t_{k}, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ , respectively. The mapping  $I_{k}$  represents the size of the jump at  $t_{k}, k = 1, 2, \ldots$ . The initial value  $\phi \in P((-r, 0], Y)$  the space of all continuous functions from (-r, 0) to Y, but  $\phi(t^{+})$  and  $\phi(t^{-})$  exist at accountable number of points on (-r, 0).  $\phi(t^{+})$  and  $\phi(t^{-})$  denote the right-hand and left-hand limits of the function  $\psi(t)$ , respectively.

#### 6.2 Fractional Brownian Motion

In this section, let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a complete probability space. We recall the definition of Wiener integral with respect to fractional Brownian motions with Hurst parameter  $H > \frac{1}{2}$ . We also establish some definitions and lemmas which play an important role throughout this chapter.

**Definition 6.2.1.** An one-dimensional fractional Brownian motion with Hurst parameter  $H \in (0, 1)$  is a continuous centered Gaussian process  $\beta^{H}(t), t \in \mathbb{R}$ , with the covariance function

$$R_H(t,s) = \mathbb{E}\left[\beta^H(t)\beta^H(s)\right] = \frac{1}{2}\left(|t|^{2H} + |s|^{2H} - |t-s|^{2H}\right), \quad t,s \in \mathbb{R}, \ (6.2.1)$$

where H is the Hurst parameter. The process above is called a two-side onedimensional fractional Brownian motion.

We shall define the stochastic integral with respect to fractional Brownian motion in infinite dimensional spaces in the same way as in Caraballo et al. [21]. Firstly, we introduce stochastic integral with respect to the one-dimensional fractional Brownian motion  $\beta^{H}$ . Let T > 0 and denote by  $\Lambda$  the linear space of  $\mathbb{R}$ -valued step functions on [0, T], that is,  $\varphi \in \Lambda$  if

$$\varphi(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} x_i \mathcal{X}_{[t_i, t_{i+1})}(t), \qquad (6.2.2)$$

where  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x_i \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $0 = t_1 < t_2 < \cdots < t_n = T$ . For  $\varphi \in \Lambda$  we define its stochastic integral with respect to  $\beta^H$  as

$$\int_{0}^{T} \varphi(s) d\beta^{H}(s) = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} x_{i} (\beta^{H}(t_{i+1}) - \beta^{H}(t_{i})).$$
(6.2.3)

Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a Hilbert space defined as the closure of  $\Lambda$  with respect to the scalar product

$$\langle \mathcal{X}_{[0,t]}, \mathcal{X}_{[0,s]} \rangle_{\mathcal{H}} = R_H(t,s)$$

It can be shown that the mapping

$$\varphi = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} x_i \mathcal{X}_{[t_i, t_{i+1})} \mapsto \int_0^T \varphi(s) d\beta^H(s)$$
(6.2.4)

is an isometry between  $\Lambda$  and the linear space span  $\{\beta^H, t \in [0, T]\}$ , which can be extended to an isometry between  $\mathcal{H}$  and the first Wiener chaos of the fBm  $\overline{span}^{L^2(\Omega)}\{\beta^H, t \in [0, T]\}$ . The image of an element  $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}$  by this isometry is called the stochastic integral of  $\varphi$  with respect to  $\beta^H$ .

Next, we will give an explicit expression of this integral. To this end, we consider the kernel function

$$K_H(t,s) = c_H s^{\frac{1}{2}-H} \int_0^t (u-s)^{H-\frac{3}{2}} u^{H-\frac{1}{2}} du, \qquad t \le s,$$
(6.2.5)

where  $c_H = \sqrt{\frac{H(2H-1)}{B(2-2H,H-\frac{1}{2})}}$ , with *B* denoting the Beta function. It is not difficult to see that

$$\frac{\partial K_H}{\partial t}(t,s) = c_H \left(\frac{t}{s}\right)^{H-\frac{1}{2}} (t-s)^{H-\frac{3}{2}}.$$
(6.2.6)

Consider the linear operator  $K_H^* : \Lambda \to L^2([0,T])$  defined by

$$(K_H^*\varphi)(s) = \int_s^t \varphi(t) \frac{\partial K_H}{\partial t}(t, s) dt \quad \varphi \in \Lambda.$$
(6.2.7)

Then

$$(K_H^* \mathcal{X}_{[0,t]})(s) = K_H(t,s) \mathcal{X}_{[0,t]}(s).$$
(6.2.8)

It can be shown that  $K_H^*$  is an isometry between  $\Lambda$  and  $L^2[0,T]$  that can be extended to  $\mathcal{H}$ . We define that

$$W(t) = \beta^{H}((K_{H}^{*})^{-1}\mathcal{X}_{[0,t]}), \quad t \in [0,T].$$
(6.2.9)

It turns out that W(t) is a Wiener process and  $\beta^{H}$  has the following Wiener

integral representation:

$$\beta^{H}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} K_{H}(t,s) dW(s), \quad t \ge 0..$$
(6.2.10)

In addition, for any  $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}$ , it can be shown that

$$\int_0^T \varphi(s) d\beta^H(s) = \int_0^T (K_H^* \varphi)(t) dW(t), \qquad (6.2.11)$$

if and only if  $K_H^* \varphi \in L^2([0,T])$ .

Also denoting  $L^2_{\mathcal{H}}([0,T]) = \{ \varphi \in \mathcal{H}, K^*_H \varphi \in L^2([0,T]) \}$  and noticing  $H > \frac{1}{2}$ , we have

$$L^{1/H}([0,T]) \subset L^2_{\mathcal{H}}([0,T]), \tag{6.2.12}$$

for more details, we refer reader to [98]. Moreover, the following result can be shown.

**Lemma 6.2.1.** For  $\varphi \in L^{1/H}([0,T])$ ,

$$H(2H-1)\int_0^T \int_0^T |\varphi(s)| |\varphi(u)| |s-u|^{2H-2} ds du \le c_H \|\varphi\|_{L^{1/H}([0,T])}^2, \quad (6.2.13)$$

where  $c_H = \sqrt{\frac{H(2H-1)}{B(2-2H,H-\frac{1}{2})}}$ , with B denoting the Beta function.

*Proof.* The proof can be found in Nualart, D. [107].

Further, we shall introduce the Hilbert space valued fractional Brownian motion and give the definition of the corresponding stochastic integral.

Let  $(Y, \|\cdot\|_Y, \langle\cdot, \cdot\rangle_Y)$  and  $(K, \|\cdot\|_K, \langle\cdot, \cdot\rangle_K)$  be separable Hilbert spaces. Let  $\mathcal{L}_1(K, Y)$  denote the space of all bounded linear operators from K to Y. Let  $Q \in \mathcal{L}_1(K, K)$  be a positive self-adjoint operator. Denote by  $\mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, Y)$  the space of all Hilbert-Schmidt operator from  $K_0$  to Y. The norm is given by

$$\|\xi\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^2 = Tr(\xi Q^{1/2}(\xi Q^{1/2})^*) < \infty, \quad \xi \in \mathcal{L}^0_2(K_0, Y).$$

Let  $\{\beta_n^H(t)\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of two-sided one-dimensional standard fractional Brownian motion mutually independent on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ . We consider a K-valued stochastic process  $B^{H}(t)$  given formally by the following series:

$$B^{H}(t) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n}^{H}(t) Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_{n}, \quad t \ge 0.$$

If Q is a non-negative self-adjoint trace class operator, then this series converges in the space Y, this is, it holds that  $B^H(t) \in L^2(\Omega, K)$ . Then, we say that the above  $B^H(t)$  is a K-valued Q fractional Brownian motion with covariance operator Q. For example, if  $\{\sigma_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  is a bounded sequence of non-negative real numbers such that  $Qe_n = \sigma_n e_n$  and assume that Q is a nuclear operator in K(that is,  $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sigma_n < \infty$ ), then the stochastic process

$$B^{H}(t) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n}^{H}(t) Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_{n} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sqrt{\sigma_{n}} \beta_{n}^{H}(t) e_{n}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(6.2.14)

is well-defined as a K-valued Q fractional Brownian motion. Let  $\varphi : [0,T] \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0,Y)$  be a measurable map such that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \|K_H^*(\varphi Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_n)\|_{L^2([0,T];Y)} < \infty.$$
(6.2.15)

**Definition 6.2.2.** Suppose that  $\varphi : [0,T] \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0,Y)$  satisfies (6.2.15). Its stochastic integral with respect to the fractional Brownian motion  $B^H$  is defined, for  $t \ge 0$ , as follows

$$\int_{0}^{t} \varphi(s) dB^{H}(s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{t} \varphi(s) Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_{n} d\beta_{n}^{H} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{t} (K_{H}^{*}(\varphi Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_{n}))(s) d\beta(s),$$
(6.2.16)

where  $\beta(s)$  is the standard Brownian motion used to present  $B^H(s)$  as in 6.2.10. Notice that if

$$\|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \|\varphi Q^{\frac{1}{2}} e_{n}\|_{L^{1/H}([0,T];Y)} < \infty,$$
(6.2.17)

then (6.2.15) holds, which follows immediately from (6.2.12).

Now we close this subsection by stating the following result which is fundamental to prove our result. **Lemma 6.2.2.** For any  $\sigma : [0,T] \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0,Y)$  satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^{0}_{2}(K_{0},Y)}^{2} ds < \infty$$

then the above sum in (6.2.17) is well defined as a Y-valued random variable and we have

$$\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t \sigma(s) dB^H(s) \right\|_Y^2 \le c_H H (2H-1) t^{2H-1} \int_0^t \|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2(K_0,Y)}^2 ds \qquad (6.2.18)$$

*Proof.* Lemma 6.2.2 is obtained as an application of Lemma 6.2.1. The proof can be found in Lemma 2 Caraballo et al. [17].

A similar lemma has also been proved in Lemma 2 by Boufoussi and Hajji [12].

# 6.3 The Existence of Mild Solutions for the System with Finite Delays

In this section, we establish the result for the system with finite delays by using contraction mapping principle.

Let  $0 < t < \infty$ , we have the following definition of mild solutions for system (6.1.3).

**Definition 6.3.1.** A stochastic process  $\{x(t), t \in (-r, \infty)\}$  is called a mild solution of equation (6.1.3) if the following conditions hold:

- (i) x(t) is continuous on  $(0, t_1]$  and each interval  $(t_k, t_{k+1}], k = 1, 2, 3, \ldots$
- (ii) For each  $t_k$ ,  $x(t_k^+) = \lim_{t \downarrow t_k^+} x(t)$  exists,

(iii) For each  $t \in [0, T]$ , x(t) satisfies the following integral equation

$$\begin{aligned} x(t) &= S(t) \left[ \phi(0) + u(0, \phi(-\tau(0))) \right] - u(t, x(t - \tau(t))) \\ &- \int_0^t AS(t - s) u(s, x(s - \tau(s))) ds \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t - s) f(s, x(s - \tau(s))) ds \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t - s) g(s, x(s - \tau(s))) dW(s) \\ &+ \int_0^t S(t - s) \sigma(s) dB^H(s) + \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t - t_k) I_k(x(t_k^-)), \end{aligned}$$
(6.3.1)

and  $x(0) = \phi \in P([-r, 0]; Y).$ 

In order to prove the main results, we assume the following assumptions:

(H1) A is the infinitesimal generator of an exponentially stable analytic semigroup of bounded linear operators  $\{S(t), t \ge 0\}$  in X, such that the following inequality holds

$$||S(t)|| \le M e^{-\gamma t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$

for M > 0 and  $\gamma > 0$ .

- (H2) The coefficients f, g satisfy Lipschitz conditions, i.e. there exist some positive constants  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$  and  $K_1$ ,  $K_2$  such that for any  $x, y \in H$  and  $t \ge 0$ ,
  - (i)  $||f(t,x) f(t,y)||_Y \le K_1 ||x y||_Y$ ,
  - (ii)  $||f(t,x)||_Y \le C_1(1+||x||_Y),$
  - (iii)  $||g(t,x) g(t,y)||_{\mathcal{L}^0_2} \le K_2 ||x y||_Y$ ,
  - (iv)  $||g(t,x)||_{\mathcal{L}^0_2} \le C_2(1+||x||_Y).$

Moreover, we assume that f(t,0) = g(t,0) = 0, for  $x, y \in Y$ .

(H3) There exist constants  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$  and  $K_3 > 0$  such that for any  $x \in Y$  and  $t \ge 0, u(t, x) \in \mathcal{D}((-A)^{\alpha})$  and

$$\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(t,x) - (-A)^{\alpha}u(t,y)\|_{Y} \le K_{3}\|x-y\|_{Y}, \quad x, \ y \in Y,$$

with u(t, 0) = 0.

(H4) There exist a positive constant series  $\{q_k\}$  for each  $k \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , such that  $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} q_k = \kappa < \infty$  and

$$||I_k(x) - I_k(y)|| \le q_k ||x - y||,$$

with  $I_k(0) = 0$  for each  $x, y \in Y$ .

**(H5)** The function  $\sigma : [0, \infty) \to \mathcal{L}_2^0(K_0, Y)$  satisfies

$$\int_0^\infty e^{2\lambda s} \|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}^0_2}^2 ds < \infty \text{ for some } \lambda > 0.$$

**Theorem 6.3.1.** Suppose the assumptions (H1)-(H5) hold for some  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , p > 2. We further assume that

$$5 \left[ K_4^{\ 2} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^2 + M_{1-\alpha}^2 K_4^{\ 2} \gamma^{-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha - 1) + M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-2} + M^2 K_2^2 \gamma^{-2} + M^2 \kappa^p \gamma^{-2} \right] < 1,$$

$$(6.3.2)$$

where  $\Gamma(\cdot)$  is the Gamma function,  $M_{1-\alpha}$  is the corresponding number in Lemma (2.1.4). Then the mild solution to (6.3.1) is exponential stability in mean square. In other words, there exists some constants  $M_0(\phi) > 0, \mu > 0$  such that

$$\mathbb{E} \| y(t) \|_Y^2 \le M_0(\phi) e^{-\mu t}, \quad t \ge 0.$$

*Proof.* First we define a space S as the family of all stochastic process x(t),  $t \in [-r, \infty)$ , such that

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t)\|_{Y}^{2} \le \tilde{M}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|^{2}e^{-\eta t}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(6.3.3)

for some constants  $\tilde{M} > 0$  and  $\eta > 0$ , where  $\eta < \gamma$  with a norm

$$||x||_{\mathcal{S}} := \sup_{t \in [0,\infty)} \mathbb{E} ||x(t)||_Y^p, \quad x \in \mathcal{S}.$$

It can be shown that  $\mathcal{S}$ , under this norm, is a Banach space.

Now we define a nonlinear map  $\pi$  on S by  $\pi(x)(t) = \phi(t)$  for  $t \in [-r, 0]$  and for  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$\pi(x)(t) = S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, \phi(-\tau(0))] - u(t, x(t - \tau(t))) - \int_0^t AS(t - s)u(s, x(s - \tau(t)))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)f(s, x(s - \tau(t)))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)g(s, x(s - \tau(t)))dW(s) + \int_0^t S(t - s)\sigma(t)dB^H(s) + \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t - t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-))$$
(6.3.4)

Then it is clear that to prove stability of mild solutions to equation (6.1.3), it suffices to find a fixed point for the operator  $\pi$  in space S. In order to show that  $\pi$  has a unique fixed point, we shall employ Banach fixed point theorem.

We first show that  $\pi$  is a mapping from S into S. Let  $x(t) \in S$ , from the definition of  $\pi$  we have for  $t \ge 0$ 

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E} \|\pi(x)(t)\|_{Y}^{2} \leq & 7\mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0,\phi)]\|_{H}^{2} + 7\mathbb{E} \|u(t,x(t-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}^{2} \\ & + 7\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s)u(s,x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_{Y}^{2} \\ & + 7\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s,x(s-\tau(s)))dW(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2} \\ & + 7\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-\tau(s)))dW(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2} \\ & + 7\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)\sigma(s)dB^{H}(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2} \\ & + 7\mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0 \leq t_{k} < t}^{t} S(t-t_{k})I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{Y}^{2} := 7\sum_{i=1}^{7} I_{i}(t). \end{split}$$

By the definition of S and assumption (H3) it follows that for each  $t \ge 0$ ,

$$I_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \|S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, -\tau(0))]\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq \|S(t)\|^{2} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -\tau(0))\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq M^{2} e^{-2\gamma t} \mathbb{E} \|\phi(0) + u(0, -\tau(0))\|_{Y}^{2}.$$
(6.3.6)

Moreover, by using (6.3.3), (H2) and (H3) for  $t \ge r$ , we have

$$I_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t - \tau(s))) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$= \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t - \tau(s))) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2} \mathbb{E} \| (-A)^{\alpha} u(t, x(t - \tau(s))) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq K_{3}^{2} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2} \mathbb{E} \| x(t - \tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2}.$$
(6.3.7)

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies the relation

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} \le \tilde{M}e^{\eta r}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|^{2}e^{-\eta t}, \quad t \ge r.$$
(6.3.8)

Substituting (6.3.8) into (6.3.7), we get that

$$I_2(t) \le K_3^2 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^2 \tilde{M} e^{\eta r} \mathbb{E} \| \phi \|^2 e^{-\eta t}, \quad t \ge r.$$
(6.3.9)

By employing Theorem 2.1.4 and assumption (H4), for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$I_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)S(t-s)u(s, x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} (-A)^{1-\alpha}(-A)^{\alpha}S(t-s)u(s, x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_{Y}^{2} \qquad (6.3.10)$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| (-A)^{(1-\alpha)}S(t-s)\| \| (-A)^{\alpha}u(s, x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}ds \right)^{2}.$$

Under the assumption (H3), we obtain for  $t \ge r$  that

$$I_{3}(t) \leq \mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{t} \|M_{1-\alpha}(t-s)^{-(1-\alpha)}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}ds\right)^{2}$$
  
$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2}\mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\|(-A)^{\alpha}u(s,x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}ds\right)^{2}.$$
  
(6.3.11)

Moreover, by using Hölder inequality, we get that, for  $t \geq r$ 

$$I_{3}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{2(\alpha-1)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \cdot K_{4}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-r(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \gamma^{1-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds.$$
(6.3.12)

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies that

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t-\tau(t))\|_{Y}^{2} \leq \tilde{M}e^{\eta r}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|^{2}e^{-\eta t}, \qquad t \geq r.$$
(6.3.13)

Substituting (6.3.13) into (6.3.12), for  $t \ge r$ , we get that

$$I_{3}(t) \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \gamma^{1-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \tilde{M} e^{\eta r} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^{2} e^{-\eta s} ds$$
  
$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \gamma^{1-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^{2} e^{\eta \gamma} e^{-\gamma t} \frac{1}{\gamma-\eta} e^{\gamma t} e^{-\eta t} \qquad (6.3.14)$$
  
$$= M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \gamma^{1-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \frac{\tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^{2} e^{\eta \gamma}}{\gamma-\eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$

Now employing assumptions (H1), (H2), we similarly have that for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{4}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)f(s, x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\| \cdot \|f(s, x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}ds \right)^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} Me^{-\gamma(t-s)}K_{1}\|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}ds \right)^{2}.$$
(6.3.15)

Furthermore, by using Hölder inequality and substituting (6.3.13) into (6.3.15), for  $t \ge r$ , we get that

$$I_{4}(t) \leq M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds \qquad (6.3.16)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-1} \frac{\tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^{2} e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$

On the other hand, by taking (H1) into account, we have for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{5}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)g(s, x(s-\tau(s)))dW(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \left( \|S(t-s)g(s, x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{Y}^{2} \right) ds$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \|S(t-s)\|^{2} \left( \|g(s, x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} \right) ds$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{t} M^{2}e^{-2\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E} \|g(s, x(s-\tau(s)))\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} ds,$$
(6.3.17)

Moreover, under Lipschitz condition (**H2**), Lemma (2.2.1) and Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge r$ , the above inequality (6.3.17) turns to be

$$I_{5}(t) \leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds \right)$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \frac{\tilde{M} \mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^{2} e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(6.3.18)

Furthermore, by taking (H1), Lemma 6.2.2 and Hölder inequality into account, we have for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{6}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)\sigma(s)dB^{H}(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} ds.$$
(6.3.19)

From inequality (6.3.19), we can deduce that

$$I_{6}(t) = M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1}\int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma t}e^{2\gamma s}e^{-2\lambda s}e^{2\lambda s}\|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds$$

$$\leq \begin{cases} M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1}e^{-2\gamma t}\int_{0}^{t}e^{2\lambda s}\|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds, \quad \gamma \leq \lambda, \\ M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1}\int_{0}^{t}e^{-2\gamma t}e^{(2\gamma-2\lambda)t}e^{2\lambda s}\|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds, \quad \gamma > \lambda, \end{cases}$$

$$\leq \begin{cases} M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1}e^{-2\gamma t}\int_{0}^{t}e^{2\lambda s}\|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds, \quad \gamma \leq \lambda, \\ M^{2}c_{H}H(2H-1)t^{2H-1}e^{-2\lambda t}\int_{0}^{t}e^{2\lambda s}\|\sigma(s)\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2}ds, \quad \gamma > \lambda, \end{cases}$$

$$(6.3.20)$$

Since  $\sup_{t\geq 0} (t^{2H-1}e^{-(\gamma\wedge\lambda)t}) < \infty$ , by taking (H5) into account, inequality (6.3.20) turns to be

$$I_6(t) \le M_2 e^{-(\gamma \land \lambda)t},\tag{6.3.21}$$

where  $\gamma \wedge \lambda = \min{\{\lambda, \gamma\}}.$ 

Now, we estimate the impulsive term. From the condition (H1), for each  $t \ge r$ , we obtain

$$I_{7}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k}) I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} M e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})} q_{k} \| (x(t_{k}^{-})) \|_{Y} \right)^{2}.$$
(6.3.22)

Now by taking assumption (H4) and Hölder inequality into account, we have for each  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_{7}(t) \leq M^{2} \mathbb{E} \left( \kappa \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \|x(s)\|_{Y} ds \right)^{2}$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{Y}^{2} ds \qquad (6.3.23)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \gamma^{-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{Y}^{2} ds.$$

Since  $x \in \mathcal{S}$ , x satisfies that for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}\|x(t)\|_{Y}^{2} \le \tilde{M}\mathbb{E}\|\phi\|^{2}e^{-\eta s}.$$
(6.3.24)

Substituting (6.3.24) into (6.3.22), we get that for  $t \ge r$ ,

$$I_7(t) \le M^2 \kappa^2 \gamma^{-1} \frac{\tilde{M}\mathbb{E} \|\phi\|^2 e^{\eta r}}{\gamma - \eta} e^{-\eta t}.$$
(6.3.25)

Recalling (6.3.5) and combining from (6.3.6) to (6.3.25), one can see that there exist some numbers  $M_c > 0$  and  $\eta_1 > 0$  such that,

$$\mathbb{E}\|(\pi x)(t)\|_{Y}^{2} \le M_{c} \mathbb{E}\|\phi\|^{2} e^{-\eta_{1} t}, \tag{6.3.26}$$

thus, we conclude that  $\pi(\mathcal{S}) \subset \mathcal{S}$ .

Next, we show that the mapping  $\pi$  is contractive. For any  $x, y \in \mathcal{S}$ , we have,

$$\mathbb{E} \| (\pi x)(t) - (\pi y)(t) \|_{Y}^{2} \leq 5\mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t - \tau(s))) - u(t, y(t - \tau(s))) \|_{Y}^{2} \\
+ 5\mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t - s) (u(s, x(s - \tau(s))) - u(s, y(s - \tau(s)))) ds \|_{Y}^{2} \\
+ 5\mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} S(t - s) (f(s, x(s - \tau(s))) - f(s, y(s - \tau(s)))) ds \|_{Y}^{2} \quad (6.3.27) \\
+ 5\mathbb{E} \| \int_{0}^{t} S(t - s) (g(s, x(s - \tau(s))) - g(s, y(s - \tau(s)))) dW(s) \|_{Y}^{2} \\
+ 5\mathbb{E} \| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k})(I_{k})(x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \|_{Y}^{2} = 5 \sum_{i=1}^{5} J_{i}(t).$$

Noting that  $x(s) = y(s) = \phi(s)$  for  $s \in [-r, 0]$ , then from assumption (H3), we have for  $t \ge r$  that

$$J_{1}(t) = \mathbb{E} \| u(t, x(t - \tau(s))) - u(t, y(t - \tau(s))) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq K_{3}^{2} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2} \mathbb{E} \| x(t - \tau(s)) - y(t - \tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq K_{3}^{2} \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^{2} \sup_{t \geq 0} \mathbb{E} \| x(t) - y(t) \|_{Y}^{2}$$
(6.3.28)

By using Lemma (2.1.4) and Hölder's inequality, we have for  $t \geq r$ 

$$J_{2}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s) \left[ u(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - u(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \right] ds \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{2(\alpha-1)} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds$$

$$\cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2} ds$$

$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \gamma^{1-2\alpha}$$

$$\cdot \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2} ds$$

$$\leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \gamma^{2\alpha} \sup_{t>0} \mathbb{E} \| x(t) - y(t) \|_{Y}^{2}.$$
(6.3.29)

By employing the assumption (H1), we have for  $t \ge r$  that

$$J_{3}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) \left( f(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - f(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \right) ds \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \| S(t-s) \| \| f(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - f(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \|_{Y} ds \right)^{2} (6.3.30)$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \left( \int_{0}^{t} M^{2} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \| f(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - f(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \|_{Y} ds \right)^{2}.$$

Furthermore, by taking assumption (H2) and Hölder's inequality into account, for  $t \ge r$ , one can get,

$$J_{3}(t) \leq M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-1} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  
$$= M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \quad (6.3.31)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-2} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \| x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s)) \|_{Y}^{2}.$$

By employing Lemma (2.2.1) and condition (H2), we have for  $t \ge r$ 

$$J_{4}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s) \left( g(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - g(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \right) dW(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \left\| S(t-s) \left( g(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - g(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \right) \right\|_{Y}^{2} ds \qquad (6.3.32)$$
  

$$\leq \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{t} \| S(t-s) \|^{2} \| g(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - g(s, y(s-\tau(s))) \|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} ds.$$

By taking condition (H1) Hölder inequality into account, for  $t \ge r$ , we have that

$$J_{4}(t) \leq \left(\int_{0}^{t} M^{2} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|g(s, x(s-\tau(s))) - g(s, y(s-\tau(s)))\|_{\mathcal{L}_{2}^{0}}^{2} ds\right)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \left(\int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds\right)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds \qquad (6.3.33)$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} ds$$
  
$$\leq M^{2} K_{2}^{2} (2\gamma)^{-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s)) - y(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2}.$$

Now, from assumptions (H1)and (H4), for  $t \ge r$ , we get

$$J_{5}(t) = \mathbb{E} \left\| \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k}) I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq M^{2} \mathbb{E} \left( \sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})} q_{k} \| (x(t_{k}^{-}) - y(t_{k}^{-})) \|_{Y} \right)^{2}$$

$$\leq M^{2} \mathbb{E} \left( \kappa \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t - s)} \| x(s) - y(s) \|_{Y} ds \right)^{2}.$$
(6.3.34)

By using Hölder inequality, for  $t \ge 0$ , we have

$$J_{5}(t) \leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \left( \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds \right) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \gamma^{-1} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{Y}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} ds$$
  

$$\leq M^{2} \kappa^{2} \gamma^{(-2)} \sup_{-r \leq s < \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(s) - y(s)\|_{Y}^{2} ds.$$
(6.3.35)

We proved that  $\pi$  is a contraction mapping.

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\pi x) - (\pi y)\|_{\mathcal{S}}^{2} \\ &\leq 5 \bigg[ K_{3}^{2} \|(-A)^{-\alpha}\|^{2} + M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \gamma^{-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha - 1) \\ &+ M^{2} K_{1}^{2} \gamma^{-2} + M^{2} K_{2}^{2} (2\gamma)^{-1} + M^{2} \kappa^{2} \gamma^{(-2)} \bigg] \|x - y\|_{\mathcal{S}}^{2}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(6.3.36)$$

Since,

$$5 \left[ K_4^2 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^2 + M_{1-\alpha}^2 K_4^2 \gamma^{-2\alpha} \Gamma(2\alpha - 1) + M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-2} + M^2 K_2^2 (2\gamma)^{-1} + M^2 \kappa^2 \gamma^{(-2)} \right] < 1,$$
(6.3.37)

 $\pi$  is a contraction mapping and hence there exists a unique fixed point which is a mild solution of the equation (6.1.3) on  $(-r, \infty)$ . This completes the proof.

## 6.4 The Mild Solution of the System with Infinite Delays

**Theorem 6.4.1.** Under the assumptions of (H1) to (H5), the mild solution to system (6.1.3) exists uniquely and converges to zero in mean square, i.e.,

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(t)\|^2 = 0.$$

*Proof.* Denote by  $\mathcal{S}'$  the space of all stochastic processes  $x(t,\omega) : (-\infty,\infty) \times \Omega \to Y$  satisfying  $x(t) = \phi(t), t \in (-\infty, 0]$  and the definition (6.3.1) and

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|x(t)\|^2 = 0. \tag{6.4.1}$$

We define a nonlinear the operator  $\Psi$  on  $\mathcal{S}'$  by  $(\Psi x)(t) = \phi(t), -\infty < t \leq 0$  and

$$(\Psi x)(t) = S(t)[\phi(0) + u(0, \phi(-\tau(0))] - u(t, x(t - \tau(t))) - \int_0^t AS(t - s)u(s, x(s - \tau(s)))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)f(s, x(s - \tau(s)))ds + \int_0^t S(t - s)g(s, x(s - \tau(s)))dW(s) + \int_0^t S(t - s)\sigma(t)dB^H(s) + \sum_{0 < t_k < t} S(t - t_k)I_k(x(t_k^-)) := \sum_{i=1}^7 \Pi_i(t), \quad t \ge 0.$$
(6.4.2)

Since  $(\Psi x)(t) = (\pi x)(t)$  on  $[0, \infty)$ , this implies that  $\Psi$  is contractive. Hence, it remains to check  $\Psi x \subset S'$ . In order to obtain this result, we shall prove that for all  $x \in S'$ ,

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \| (\Psi x)(t) \|^2 = 0$$

By definition of  $\mathcal{S}'$ , assumption (H5) and the fact  $t - \tau(t) \to \infty, t \to \infty$ , we get

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_1(t)\|^2 = \lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_2(t)\|^2 = \lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_6(t)\|^2 = 0.$$
(6.4.3)

We further have

$$\begin{split} & \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_{3}(t)\|^{2} \\ \leq & \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} AS(t-s)u(s,x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_{Y}^{2} \\ \leq & M_{1-\alpha}^{2}K_{3}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}ds \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2}ds \\ \leq & M_{1-\alpha}^{2}K_{3}^{2}\Gamma(2\alpha-1)\gamma^{-\alpha} \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{\alpha-1}e^{-\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2}ds. \end{split}$$

$$(6.4.4)$$

For any  $x \in \mathcal{S}'$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , it follows from (6.4.1) that there exists  $s_1 > 0$  such that  $\mathbb{E}||x(s - \tau(s))||^2 < \varepsilon$  for all  $s \ge s_1$ . Thus we obtain

$$\mathbb{E} \|\Pi_{3}(t)\|^{2} \leq M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \Gamma(2\alpha-1) \gamma^{-\alpha} \int_{0}^{s_{1}} (t-s)^{\alpha-1} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_{Y}^{2} ds$$
  
+  $M_{1-\alpha}^{2} K_{3}^{2} \Gamma^{2}(2\alpha-1) \gamma^{-2\alpha} \varepsilon,$   
(6.4.5)

which proves  $\lim_{t\to\infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_3(t)\|^2 \leq M_{1-\alpha}^2 K_3^2 \Gamma^2 (2\alpha - 1) \gamma^{-2\alpha} \varepsilon$ . Similarly, we also have

$$\mathbb{E} \|\Pi_4(t)\|^2 = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_0^t S(t-s)f(s, x(s-\tau(s)))ds \right\|_Y^2$$
  

$$\leq M^2 K_1^2 \int_0^t e^{-\gamma(t-s)}ds \int_0^t e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_Y^2 ds \qquad (6.4.6)$$
  

$$\leq M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-1} \int_0^t e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s))\|_Y^2 ds.$$

For any  $x \in \mathcal{S}'$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , it follows from (6.4.1) that there exists  $s_1 > 0$  such that  $\mathbb{E}||x(s - \tau(s))||^2 < \varepsilon$  for all  $s \ge s_1$ . We have that

$$\mathbb{E}\|\Pi_4(t)\|^2 \le M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-1} \int_0^{s_1} e^{-\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E}\|x(s-\tau(s)\|_Y^2 ds + M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-2} \varepsilon, \quad (6.4.7)$$

which proves that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_4(t)\|^2 \le M^2 K_1^2 \gamma^{-2} \varepsilon, \tag{6.4.8}$$

Moreover, we have

$$\mathbb{E} \|\Pi_{5}(t)\|^{2} = \mathbb{E} \left\| \int_{0}^{t} S(t-s)g(s,x(s-\tau(s)))dW(s) \right\|_{Y}^{2}$$

$$\leq M^{2}K_{2}^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)}\mathbb{E} \|x(s-\tau(s)\|_{Y}^{2}ds,$$
(6.4.9)

and

$$\mathbb{E}\|\Pi_5(t)\|^2 \le M^2 K_2^2 \int_0^{s_1} e^{-2\gamma(t-s)} \mathbb{E}\|x(s-\tau(s)\|_Y^2 ds + M^2 K_2^2 (2\gamma)^{-1}\varepsilon, \quad (6.4.10)$$

which proves that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_5(t)\|^2 \le M^2 K_2^2 (2\gamma)^{-1} \varepsilon, \tag{6.4.11}$$

Let  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , we have  $\lim_{t\to\infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_5(t)\|^2 = 0$ . Furthermore, since

$$\mathbb{E} \|\Pi_{7}(t)\|^{2} = \mathbb{E} \|\sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} S(t - t_{k})I_{k}(x(t_{k}^{-}))\|^{2} \\
\leq M^{2} \mathbb{E} \left(\sum_{0 < t_{k} < t} e^{-\gamma(t - t_{k})}q_{k}\|x(t_{k}^{-})\|_{Y}\right)^{2} \\
\leq M^{2} \mathbb{E} \left(\kappa \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t - s)}\|x(s)\|_{Y}ds\right)^{2} \\
\leq M^{2}\kappa^{2} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t - s)}ds \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\gamma(t - s)} \mathbb{E} \|x(s)\|_{Y}^{2}ds \\
\leq M^{2}\kappa^{2}\gamma^{-1} \int_{0}^{s_{1}} e^{-\gamma(t - s)}ds + M^{2}\kappa^{2}\gamma^{-2}\varepsilon,$$
(6.4.12)

thus,  $\lim_{t\to\infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_7(t)\|^2 \leq M^2 \kappa^2 \gamma^{-2} \varepsilon$ . Since  $\varepsilon$  is arbitrary, let  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , we have  $\lim_{t\to\infty} \mathbb{E} \|\Pi_7(t)\|^2 = 0$ .

Once again, We complete the proof of the theorem by employing the Banach fixed point theorem.

### 6.5 Illustrative Example

In this section, we consider the following neutral stochastic partial differential equation with delays and impulsive effects

$$\begin{cases} d[x(t) + \alpha_0 \left( -\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} \right)^{-\alpha} x(t - \tau(t))] = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} x(t) + \alpha_1 x(t - \tau(t)) dt \\ + \alpha_2 x(t - \tau(t)) d\beta(t) + e^{-t} d\beta^H(t) \\ t \ge 0, \ t \ne t_k, \end{cases}$$
$$t \ge 0, \ t \ne t_k, \end{cases}$$
$$dx(t_k) = x(t_k) - x(t_k^-) = \alpha_3 x(t_k), \qquad t = t_k, \ k \in \mathbb{N}, \\ x_0(t) = \phi(t), \qquad t \in [-r, 0], \ x \in [0, \pi], \end{cases}$$
(6.5.1)

where  $\alpha_i > 0$ , i = 0, 1, 2, 3,  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$  are constants and  $\beta(t)$  denotes the onedimetional Brownian motion.

Let  $X = L^2([0, \pi])$  with the norm  $\|\cdot\|$  and inner product  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ . Define  $A : X \to X$  by Ax = x'' with domain

$$\mathcal{D}(A) := \{ x \in X : x, x' \text{ are absolutely continuous } x'' \in X, x(0) = x(\pi) = 0 \}.$$

Then the equation (6.5.1) can be written in the form of the system (6.1.3) with the coefficients

$$u(t, x(t - \tau(t))) = \alpha_0 (-A)^{-\alpha} x(t - \tau(t)),$$
  

$$f(t, x(t - \tau(t))) = \alpha_1 x(t - \tau(t)),$$
  

$$g(t, x(t - \tau(t))) = \alpha_2 x(t - \tau(t)),$$
  

$$I_k(x(t_k)) = \alpha_3 x(t_k^-), \quad \sigma(t) = e^{-t}.$$
  
(6.5.2)

Thus, the assumptions (H1)-(H6) are satisfied with

$$M = \gamma = 1, \ K_3 = \alpha_0 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|, \ K_1 = \alpha_1, \ K_2 = \alpha_2, \ \kappa = \alpha_3, \ k \in \mathbb{N}$$

For the operator A, it is known from Pazy [109] that the following properties

hold:

(1) 
$$Ax = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} -n^2 \langle x, e_n \rangle e_n, \ x \in \mathcal{D}(A)$$
, where  $e_n(t) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \sin(nt), \ n = 1, 2, \cdots$   
is the set of eigenvector of A.

(2) A is the infinitesimal generator of an analytic semigroup  $S(t), t \ge 0$ , in X:

$$S(t)x = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} e^{-n^2 t} \langle x, e_n \rangle e_n, \text{ for all } x \in X \text{ and every } t > 0.$$

(3) The unbounded linear operator  $(-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}$  is well defined and given by

$$(-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}x = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{\frac{3}{2}} \langle x, e_n \rangle e_n, \quad x \in X,$$

with domain

$$\mathcal{D}((-A)^{\frac{3}{4}}) := \left\{ x \in X : \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{\frac{3}{2}} \langle x, e_n \rangle e_n \in X \right\}.$$

Consequently, we can conclude, by Theorem 6.3.2, that the stochastic partial equation (6.5.1) has a unique mild solution and that this solution converges to zero in mean square if the parameters  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\alpha_2$ , and  $\alpha_3$  satisfy the following relation:

$$\alpha_0^2 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^4 + \alpha_0^2 \| (-A)^{-\alpha} \|^2 M_{1-\alpha}^2 \Gamma(2\alpha - 1) + \alpha_1^2 + 2\alpha_2^2 + \alpha_3^2 < \frac{1}{5}.$$
 (6.5.3)

## Chapter 7

### Conclusion

In this chapter, we summarize the material presented in this thesis. We have studied and analysed some properties of stability of mild solutions to several different stochastic models in infinite dimensional spaces, mainly in Hilbert space. The stochastic models have been investigated such as neutral stochastic impulsive partial differential delay equations with Poisson jumps, stochastic partial integro-differential equations with delays and impulsive stochastic partial differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion with infinite delays.

In Chapter 3, we have discussed the stability of mild solutions to neutral stochastic impulsive partial differential delay equations with Poisson jumps. Under some natural conditions, by employing the Banach fixed point theorem, we have given the condition for p-th moment exponential stability of mild solutions to the system. The existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behaviour of solutions of the stochastic differential equations have been studied by using Lyapunov's direct method in Liu and Truman [82], Tanguchi [114] and among others. Comparing to their works, we applied fixed point theory to discuss the stability of mild solutions to stochastic delay systems, where the conditions do not require the boundedness of delays. In contrast with Cui and Yan [36] [35], we have studied more general type of equations which include both Poisson point processes and impulsive effects with delays. Moreover, we have also considered p-th moment

exponential stability of mild solutions.

The main difficulty in studying the exponential stability of mild solutions to the case of impulsive stochastic differential delay equations comes from impulsive effects in the system. Those type of stochastic models have not been fully developed. Although the investigation of asymptotic stability of nonlinear impulsive stochastic impulsive stochastic differential equations has been given in Sakthivel and Lou [87]. Chen [30] established an impulsive-integral inequality, some sufficient conditions about the exponential stability of mild solutions for impulsive stochastic partial differential equations with delays are obtained. Comparing to Chen [30], Chapter 4 developed an impulsive-integral inequality for a more general type of system which contains impulsive effects, delays and Poisson jumps. We have also studied the p-th exponential stability of mild solutions to system with more general conditions.

Stochastic partial differential equations have applied in a various of application areas. Stochastic partial integro-differential equations are more general. The existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behaviours of mild solution to stochastic integro-differential equations has been investigated by using Banach fixed point theorem in Diop et al. [48], [49], [47], [50], [17]. Comparing to their studies, Chapter 5 mainly concerns the p-th moment and almost surely stability properties of the stochastic partial integro-differential system with delays. We have obtained the sufficient condition for p-th moment exponential stability of mild solutions to delay equations by using Theorem 5.5.2 which based on the properties of stochastic convolution. We have proved this theorem by using resolvent operator instead of the semigroup.

Finally, in Chapter 6, we have studied the exponential stability of mild solutions to neutral stochastic partial differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion with impulsive effects. Defining the stochastic integral with respect to fractional Brownian motion in infinite dimensional spaces in the same way as in Caraballo et al. [21], we have given the analysis of existence, uniqueness and exponential stability of mild solutions to a more general class of equations (6.1.3) in Theorem 6.3.1. In most of the works, the delays are finite. Comparing to Boufoussi and Hajji [12] and Maheswari and Karunanithi [93], we have considered infinite delays and impulsive effects in the stochastic system.

## Bibliography

- Ahmed, N.U. Semigroups Theory with Applications to Systems and Control. Longman Scientific and Technical, (1991).
- [2] Albeverio. S. and Rüdiger. B. Stochastic integrals and the Lévy-Ito decomposition theorem on separable Banach spaces. Stoch. Anal. Appl., 23(2), (2005).
- [3] Applebaum. D. Lévy processes and stochastic calculus. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (2004).
- [4] Arnold, L. Stochastic Differential Equation: Theory and Applications. Wiley, New York, (1974).
- [5] Arnold, L. A formula connecting sample and moment stability of linear stochastic systems. SIAM J. Appl. Math. 44, (1984), 793–802.
- [6] Arnold, L., Kliemann, W. and Oeljeklaus, E. Lyapunov exponents of linear stochastic systems. *Lecture Notes in Math.* 1186, Springer-Verlag, (1984), 85–128.
- [7] Arnold, L., Oeljeklaus, E. and Pardoux, E. Almost sure and moment stability for linear Itô equations. *Lecture Notes in Math.* **1186**, Springer-Verlag, (1984), 129–159.

- [8] Bai, L. H. and Ma, J. Stochastic differential equations driven by fractional Brownian motion and Poisson point process. Bern. 21(1), (2015), 303–334.
- [9] Bao, J.H., Truman, A. and Yuan, C.G. Almost sure asymptotic stability of stochastic partial differential equations with jumps. SIAM J. Control Optim. 49, (2011), 771–787.
- [10] Bátkai, A. and Piazzera, S. Semigroups for Delay Equations. Research Notes in Math., A.K. Peters, Wellesley, Massachusetts, (2005).
- [11] Bououdaoui, A., Caraballo, T. and Ouahab, A. A. Existence of mild solutions to stochastic delay evolution equations with a fractional Brownian motion and impulses. *Stat. Anal. App.* **33**, (2015), 244–258.
- [12] Boufoussi, B. and Hajji, S. Neural stochastic functional differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion in a Hilbert space. *Stat. Prob. Lett.* 82, (2012), 1549–1558.
- [13] Burton, T.A. Stability by fixed point theory or Lyapunov theory: A comparison, *Fixed Point Theory* 4, (2003), 15-32.
- [14] Burton, T.A. Fixed point, stability and exact linearization, Nonlinear Anal 61, (2005), 857-870.
- [15] Burton, T.A., Tetsuo Furumochi, Asymptotic behavior of solutions of functional differential equations by fixed point theorems, *Dynam Systems Appl.* 11, (2002), 499-521.
- [16] Burton, T.A. and Zhang, B. Fixed points and stability of an integral equation: Nonuniqueness, Appl. Math. Lett. 17, (2004), 839-846.
- [17] Caraballo, T. and Diop, M. A. Neutral stochastic delay partial functional integro-differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion. *Math. Comp. Sci.* 35, (2010), 15-27.

- [18] Caraballo, T. and Diop, M. A. and Ndoye. A. S. Fixed point and exponential stability for stochastic partial integro-differential equations driven by delays. *Adva. Dyn. Sys. App.* 9, (2014), 133-147.
- [19] Caraballo, T., Garrido-Atienza, M. and Real, J. Asymptotic stability of nonlinear stochastic evolution equations. *Stoch. Anal. Appl.* 21, (2003), 301–327.
- [20] Caraballo, T. Asymptotic exponential stability of stochastic partial differential equations with delay. *Stochastics.* 33, (1990), 27–47.
- [21] Caraballo, T., Garrido-Atienza, M.J. and Taniguchi, T. The existence and exponential behavior of solutions to stochastic delay evolution equations with a fractional Brownian motion. *Nonlinear Anal. TMA.* 74, (2011), 3671–3684.
- [22] Caraballo, T. and Langa, J. Comparison of the long-time behavior of linear Itô and Stratonovich partial differential equations. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 19, (2001), 183–195.
- [23] Caraballo, T., Langa, J. and Taniguchi, T. The exponential behaviour and stabilizability of stochastic 2D-Navier-Stokes equations. J. Differential Equations. 179, (2002), 714–737.
- [24] Caraballo, T., Kloeden, P.E. and Schmalfuß, B. Exponentially stable stationary solutions for stochastic evolution equations and their perturbation. *Appl. Math. Optim.* 50, (2004), 183–207.
- [25] Caraballo, T. and Liu, K. On exponential stability criteria of stochastic partial differential equations. *Stoch. Proc. Appl.* 83, (1999), 289–301.
- [26] Caraballo, T. and Liu, K. Exponential stability of mild solutions of stochastic partial differential equations with delays. *Stoch. Anal. Appl.* 17, (1999), 743– 764.

- [27] Caraballo, T. and Liu, K. Asymptotic exponential stability property for diffusion processes driven by stochastic differential equations in duals of nuclear spaces. *Publ. RIMS, Kyoto Univ.* **37**, (2001), 239–254.
- [28] Caraballo, T., Liu, K. and Mao, X.R. Stabilization of partial differential equations by stochastic noise. *Nagoya Math. J.* 161, (2001), 155–170.
- [29] Caraballo, T., Liu, K. and Truman, A. Stochastic functional partial differential equations: existence, uniqueness and asymptotic stability. *Proc. Royal Soc. London* A. 456, (2000), 1775–1802.
- [30] Chen, H.B., Impulsive-integral inequality and exponential stability for stochastic partial differential equations with delays. *Statist. Prob. Lett.* 17 (2010), 50–56
- [31] Chow, P.L. Stability of nonlinear stochastic evolution equations. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 89, (1982), 400–419.
- [32] Chow, P.L. and Khas'minskii, R.Z. Stationary solutions of nonlinear stochastic evolution equations. *Stoch. Anal. Appl.* 15(5), (1997), 671–699.
- [33] Chow, P.L. Stochastic Partial Differential Equations. Chapman & Hall/CRC, (2007).
- [34] Chueshov, I. and Vuillermot, P. Long time behavior of solutions to a class of stochastic parabolic equations with homogeneous white noise: Itô's case. *Stoch. Anal. Appl.* 18, (2000), 581–615.
- [35] Cui, J, Yan, L. Asymptotic behavior for neutral stochastic partial differential equations with infinite delays, *Elec. Com. Prob.* 18, (2013), 18-28.
- [36] Cui, J. Yan,L. and Sun, X.L. Exponential stability for neutral stochastic partial differential equations with delays and Poisson jumps, *Stat. Prob. Lett.* 81(12), (2011), 1970-1977.

- [37] Cui, J. Yan, L. and Sun, X. Existence and stability for stochastic partial differential equations with infinite delay, *Hindawi*. ID235937, (2014), 8 pages.
- [38] Curtain, R.F. Stability of stochastic partial differential equation. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 79, (1981), 352–369.
- [39] Curtain, R.F. and Pritchad, A. Infinite Dimensional Linear Systems Theory. Lecture Notes in Control and Information Science, 8, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1978).
- [40] Curtain, R.F. and Zwart, H.J. Introduction to Infinite Dimensional Linear Systems Theory. Springer-Verlag, New York, (1985).
- [41] Da Prato, G., Gątarek, D. and Zabczyk, J. Invariant measures for semilinear stochastic equations. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 10, (1992), 387–408.
- [42] Da Prato, G. and Zabczyk, J. Stochastic Equations in Infinite Dimensions. Encyclopedia of Mathematics and its Applications, Cambridge University Press, (1992).
- [43] Daletskii, L. and Krein, G. Stability of solutions of differential equations in Banach spaces. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 43, Providence, R.I. (1974).
- [44] Datko, R. Extending a theorem of A. Lyapunov to Hilbert space. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 32, (1970), 610–616.
- [45] Datko, R. Lyapunov functionals for certain linear delay differential equations in a Hilbert space. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 76, (1980), 37–57.
- [46] Delfour, M., McCalla, C. and Mitter, S. Stability and the infinite-time quadratic cost problem for linear hereditary differential systems. SIAM J. Control. 13, (1975), 48–88.

- [47] Diop, M.A. and Ezzinbi, K. Exponential stability for some stochastic netural partial functional integrodifferential equations with delays and Possion jumps. *Semi. Forum.* 88, (2014), 595–609.
- [48] Diop, M.A., Ezzinbi, K. and Lo, M. Existence and uniqueness of mild solutions to some netural stochastic partial functional integrodifferential equations with non-Lipschitz coefficients. *Inter. J. Maths. Maths. Sci.* doi10.1007, (2012), 215-228.
- [49] Diop, M.A., Ezzinbi, K. and Lo, M. Mild solution of some netural stochastic partial functional integrodifferential equations with non-Lipschitz coefficients. Afr. Mat. 24, (2013), 671-682.
- [50] Diop, M.A. and Zene, M.M. On the asyptotic stability of impulsive netural stochastic partial integrodifferential equations with variable delays and Possion jumps. Afr. Mat. 27, (2016), 215-228.
- [51] Gawarecki, L. and Mandrekar, V. Stochastic Differential Equations in Infinite Dimensions with Applications to Stochastic Partial Differential Equations. Springer-Verlag, New York, (2011).
- [52] Gihman, I.J. and Skorokhod, A.V. Stochastic Differential Equations. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, New York, (1972).
- [53] Govindan, E. Almost sure exponential stability for stochastic neutral partial functional differential equations. *Stochastics.* 77, (2005), 139–154.
- [54] Grimmer, R.C. Resolvent operators for integral equations in Banach space. Amer. Math. Soc. 273, (1982), 333–349.
- [55] Grimmer, R.C. and Pritchard, A.J. Analytic resolvent operators for integral equations in Banach space. J. Differ. Eqs. 50, (1983), 234–259.
- [56] Hahn, W. Stability of Motion. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, New York, (1967).

- [57] Hale, J. Theory of Functional Differential Equations. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, New York, (1977).
- [58] Haussmann, U.G. Asymptotic stability of the linear Itô equation in infinite dimensional. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 65, (1978), 219–235.
- [59] He, D. and Xu, L. Existence and stability of mild solutions to impulsive stochastic neutral partial functional differential equations. J. Differential Equations. 84, (2013), 1–15.
- [60] Hille, E. and Phillips, R.S. Functional Analysis and Semigroups. Amer. Math. Soc. Providence, (1957).
- [61] Karatzas, I. and Shreve, S.E. Brownian Motion and Stochastic Calculus. 2nd Edition, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, New York, (1991).
- [62] Khas'minskii, R. Stochastic Stability of Differential Equations. 2nd Edition, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, (2012).
- [63] Kolmanovskii, V.B. and Nosov, V.R. Stability of Functional Differential Equations. Academic Press, New York, (1986).
- [64] Kolmanovskii, V.B. and Myshkis, A. Introduction to the Theory and Applications of Functional Differential Equations. Kluwer Academic Publishers, (1999).
- [65] Kozin, F. On almost surely asymptotic sample properties of diffusion processes defined by stochastic differential equations. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 4, (1965), 515–528.
- [66] Kozin, F. Stability of the linear stochastic system. Lecture Notes in Math.294, Springer-Varlag, New York, (1972).
- [67] Kreyszig, E. Introductory Functional Analysis with Applications. John Wiley & Sons. Inc. (1978).

- [68] Lakshmikantham, V and Leela, S. Differential and Integral Inequalities: Theory and Applications, Vol. II, New York, Academic Press, (1969).
- [69] Li, D. and Xu, D. Attracting and quasi-invariant sets of stochastic nutral partial functional differential equations. Acta. Math. Scie. 33B(2), (2013), 578–588.
- [70] Li, K. Stochastic delay fractional evolution equations driven by fractional Brownian motion. *Math. Subj. Class.* 33B(2), (2010), 26A33.
- [71] Li, Z. and Luo, J.W. Neutral functional partial differential equations driven by fractional Brownian motion with non-Lipschitz coefficients. J. Rart. Diff. Eqs. 27, (2014), 50-63.
- [72] Liao, X., Luo, Q. and Zeng, Z. Positive invariant and global exponential attractive set of neural networks with time-varying delays. *Neur.* 71, (2008), 513–518.
- [73] Liang, F. and Gao, H.J. Stochastic nonlinear wave equation with memory driven by compensated Poisson random measures. J. Math. Phys. 55, (2014), 033503: 1–23.
- [74] Liang, F. and Guo, Z.H. Asymptotic behavior for second order stochastic evolution equations with memory. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 419, (2014), 1333– 1350.
- [75] Liu, K. On stability for a class of semilinear stochastic evolution equations. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 70, (1997), 219–241.
- [76] Liu, K. Lyapunov functionals and asymptotic stability of stochastic delay evolution equations. *Stochastics.* 63, (1998), 1–26.
- [77] Liu, K. Almost sure growth bounds for infinite dimensional stochastic evolution equations. Quart. J. Math. Oxford (2). 50, (1999), 25–35.

- [78] Liu, K. Some remarks on exponential stability of stochastic differential equations. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 19(1), (2001), 59–65.
- [79] Liu, K. Uniform L<sup>2</sup>-stability in mean square of linear autonomous stochastic functional differential equations in Hilbert spaces. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 116, (2005), 1131–1165.
- [80] Liu, K. Stability of Infinite Dimensional Stochastic Differential Equations with Applications. Chapman & Hall/CRC, London, New York, (2006).
- [81] Liu, K. and Mao, X.R. Exponential stability of non-linear stochastic evolution equations. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 78, (1998), 173–193.
- [82] Liu, K. and Truman, A. Lyapunov function approaches and asymptotic stability of stochastic evolution equations in Hilbert spaces – A survey of recent developments. In: Stochastic Partial Differential Equations and Applications (Trento, 2002). Lecture Notes in Pure and Applied Math. 27, (2002), 337– 371. Dekker, New York.
- [83] Liu, K. and Truman, A. Moment and almost sure Lyapunov exponents of mild solutions of stochastic evolution equations with variable delays via approximation approaches. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 41, (2002), 749–768.
- [84] Liu, K. and Xia, X.W. On the exponential stability in mean square of neutral stochastic functional differential equations. Systems & Control Lett. 37, (1999), 207–215.
- [85] Long, S.J., Teng, L.Y. and Xu, D.Y. Golbal attracting set and stability of stochastic neutral partial functional differential equations with impulses, *Stat. Prob. Lett* 82, (2012), 1699-1709.
- [86] Luo, Z.H., Guo, B.Z. and Morgul, O. Stability and Stabilization of Infinite Dimensional with Applications. Springer Verlag, London, Berlin Heidelberg, (1999).

- [87] Luo, J.W. Fixed points and exponetial stability of mild solutions of stochastic partial differential equation with delays, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 342, (2008), 753-760.
- [88] Luo, J.W. Exponential stability for stochastic neutral partial functional differential equations. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 355, (2009), 414–425.
- [89] Luo, J.W. and Liu, K. Stability of infinite dimensional stochastic evolution equations with memory and Markovian jumps. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 118, (2008), 864–895.
- [90] Luo, J.W. and Taniguchi, T. Fixed points and stability of stochastic neutral partial differential equations with infinite delays. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 27, (2009), 1163–1173.
- [91] Lyapunov, A.M. Probléme générale de la stabilité du muvement. Comm. Soc. Math. Kharkov. 2, (1892). Reprint Ann. Math. Studies. 17, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, (1949).
- [92] Maheswari, R. and Karunanithi, S. Asymptotic stability of stochastic impulsive neutral partial functional differential equations, *Int. J. Comput. Appl.* 85, (2014), 23-26.
- [93] Maheswari, R. and Karunanithi, S. Existence and stability results for neural stochastic delay differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion. Int. J. App. Math. Rese. 4, (2015), 281-294.
- [94] Manthey, R. and Mittmann, K. On the qualitative behaviour of the solution to a stochastic partial functional differential equation arising in population dynamics. *Stochastics.* 66, (1999), 153–166.
- [95] Mao, X.R. Exponental Stability of Stochastic Differential Equations. Marcel Dekker, (1994).

- [96] Mao, X.R. Stochastic Differential Equations and Applications. 2nd Edition, Woodhead Publishing, Oxford, (2007).
- [97] Marinelli, C. Prévôt, C. and Röckner, M. Regular dependence on initial data for stochastic evolution equations with multiplicative Poisson noise. J. Func. Anal. 258, (2010), 616–649.
- [98] Mishura, Y. Stochastic calculus for fractional Brwonian motion and related topics, in lecture notes in mathematics, (1929), (2008).
- [99] Métivier, M. Semimartingales. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin New York, (1982).
- [100] Métivier, M. and Pellaumail, J. Stochastic Integration. Academic Press, New York, (1980).
- [101] Mohammed, S.E. Stochastic Functional Differential Equations. Pitman, London, (1984).
- [102] Mohammed, S.E. and Scheutzow, M. Lyapunov exponents of linea stochastic functional differential equations driven by semimartingales. Part I. The multiplicative ergodic theory. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist. 32, (1996), 69–105.
- [103] Mohammed, S.E. and Scheutzow, M. Lyapunov exponents of linea stochastic functional differential equations driven by semimartingales. Part II. Examples and case studies. Ann. Probab. 25, (1997), 1210–1240.
- [104] Nino, Y. and Murakami, S. Stability properties of linear volterra integrodifferential equations in Banach space. *Funk. Ekva.* 48, (2005), 367–392.
- [105] Nguyen, T. D. Neutral stochastic differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion with impulsive effects and varying-time delays. J. Kor. Stat. Soc. 43, (2014), 599–608.
- [106] Nguyen, V. M., Frank, R. and Roland, S. Exponential stability, exponential expansiveness, of evolution equations on the half-line. *Inte. Eq. Oper. Thm.* 32, (1998), 332–353.
- [107] Nualart, D. The Malliavin Calculus and Related Topics. Springer Verlag, Berlin, (1992).
- [108] Pan, L. Existence of mild solution for impulsive stochastic differential equations with nonlocal conditions. *Differential. Equations. App.* 4, (2012), 485– 494.
- [109] Pazy, A. Semigroups of Linear Operators and Applications to Partial Differential Equations. Applied Mathematical Sciences, Vol. 44. Springer Verlag, New York, (1983).
- [110] Sakthivel, R. and Lou, J.W. Asymptotic stability of nonlinear impulsive stchochastic differential equations, *Stat. Prob. Lett* **79**, (2009), 1219–1223.
- [111] Sakthivel, R. and Lou, J.W. Asymptotic stability of impulsive stochastic partial differential equations with infinite delay, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 356, (2009), 1–6.
- [112] Tan, J., Wang, H. and Guo, Y. Existence and uniqueness of solutions to neutral stochastic functional differential equations with Poisson jumps. *Hin*dawi. ID 371239, (2012), 20pages.
- [113] Taniguchi, T. Asymptotic stability theorems of semilinear stochastic evolution equations in Hilbert spaces. Stochastics. 53, (1995), 41–52.
- [114] Taniguchi, T. Moment asymptotic behavior and almost sure Lyapunov exponent of stochastic functional differential equations with finite delays via Lyapunov Razumikhin method. *Stochastics.* 58, (1996), 191–208.

- [115] Taniguchi, T. The existence and asymptotic behaviour of energy solutions to stochastic 2D functional Navier-Stokes equations driven by Lévy processes. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 385, (2012), 634–654.
- [116] Taniguchi, T., Liu, K. and Truman, A. Existence, uniqueness and asymptotic behavior of mild solutions to stochastic functional differential equations in Hilbert spaces. J. Differential Equations. 181, (2002), 72–91.
- [117] Temam, R. Infinite Dimensional Dynamical Systems in Mechanics and Physics. 2nd Edition, Springer Verlag, New York, (1988).
- [118] Travis, C.C. and Webb, G.F. Existence and stability for partial functional differential equations. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 200, (1974), 395–418.
- [119] Travis, C.C. and Webb, G.F. Existence, stability and compactness in the α-norm for partial functional differential equations. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 240, (1978), 129–143.
- [120] Wu, J.H. Theory and Applications of Partial Functional Differential Equations. Appl. Math. Sci. Vol. 119, Springer-Verlag, New York, (1996).
- [121] Xu, D.Y. Inveriant and attracting sets of volterra differential equations with delays. Comp. Math. App 45, (2003), 1311–1317.
- [122] Xu, D.Y. and Zhao, H.Y. Inveriant set and attractivity of nonlinear differential equations with delays. App. Math. Lett. 15, (2002), 321–325.
- [123] Xie, B. The moment and almost surely exponential stability of stochastic heat equations. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 136, (2008), 3627–3634.
- [124] Yang, X. and Zhu, Q. p-th moment exponential stability of stochastic partial differential equations with poisson jumps, Asian. J. Control 16, (2014), 1482-191.

- [125] Yosida, Y. Functional Analysis. Sixth edition, Springer-Verlag, New York, (1980).
- [126] Zabczyk, J. A note on C<sub>0</sub> semigroups. Bull. Polish Acad. Sci. (Math.) 162, (1975), 895–898.
- [127] Zabczyk, J. A note on the paper "Stability and stabilizability of infinite dimensional systems" by A.J. Pritchard and J. Zabczyk, SIAM Review, 23 (1981), 25–52. Bull. Polish Acad. Sci. (Math.). Private Communication.
- [128] Zabczyk, J. On stability of infinite dimensional stochastic systems. Probab. Theory, Z. Ciesislski (ED), Banach Center Publications, 5, Warswa, (1979), 273–281.
- [129] Zhang, L. Ding, L. Wang, T. Hu, L and Hao, K. Moment exponential stability of neutral impulsive nonolinear stochastic delay partial differential equations, AsiaSim 323, (2012), 322-330.